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PREFACE 

Joseph Chaikin's work as actor, director, workshop 

leader, and collaborator has continually addressed the 

boundaries and extremes of theatre and existence. Through 

his efforts with the Open Theatre, the Winter Project, and 

his individual directing and acting projects, Chaikin has 

aspired to give expression to life and death experiences 

that were formerly unexplored by traditional theatre. 

Chaikin affirms that the "joy in theatre comes from the 

discovery and the capacity to discover."! This passion to 

discover and explore unknown or taboo experiences inspired 

Chaikin's thematic investigations of life and death issues. 

I became personally absorbed in Chaikin's thematic 

explorations while working with an acting ensemble on 

Terminal, a theatre piece developed by Chaikin and the Open 

Theatre. Serving as director, I endeavored to unearth and 

locate theatrical expressions for the themes of death and 

dying embodied throughout the piece. Working through the 

directing and acting process, I perceived the importance of 

Chaikin's work as actor and director and the significance of 

his thematic explorations of life and death themes. 

Ijoseph Chaikin, The Presence of the Actor, (New York 
Antheneum, 1972), p. 1. 



This study has grown out of a desire to examine those 

thematic explorations. My research has incorporated a study 

of Chaikin's works and writings, an examination of the Open 

Theatre Archives, Joseph Chaikin Papers, and Jean-Claude van 

Itallie Papers housed at the Kent State University Library 

in Kent, Ohio, and a personal interview with Chaikin. My 

access to the primary source material available at the Kent 

State Archives has proved invaluable. The manuscript col

lections contain personal correspondence, diaries, private 

writings, working scripts, workshop notes and notebooks, 

performance records, and memorabilia concerning Chaikin's 

working process, personal convictions, philosophies and 

aesthetics, and his career as actor and director. 

The personal interview with Chaikin enabled me to 

evaluate and analyze Chaikin's own views regarding his work 

as actor and director. Chaikin was most gracious and ac

commodating and granted me insights into his collaborative 

process and thematic investigations. He also provided 

recordings, writings, and unpublished scripts from his 

private collection. Utilizing the interview process and 

Chaikin's private collections, a critical perspective was 

developed of Chaikin's working process, his thematic explo

rations, and his discovery and creation of theatrical images 

personifying life and death experiences. 

For the purpose of this study, Chaikin's investi

gations are divided into four phases: the Open Theatre 
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collaborations, the Winter Project explorations, Chaikin's 

direction of pre-existing texts, and Chaikin's collabora

tions with playwright, Sam Shepard. In each of these 

theatrical environments, Chaikin has developed questions, 

exercises, and explorations initiated by a particular theme 

Each investigation has involved a unique working process 

resulting in a very distinctive performance piece. 

Seven of Chaikin's performance pieces are examined in 

detail. Collectively they illustrate Chaikin's progression 

and development as director and actor and demonstrate 

Chaikin's beliefs and aesthetics in exploring extreme life 

and death questions. The selected performance pieces exem

plify Chaikin's work with various writers, actors, and 

musicians, and exhibit his enduring examination of the 

directing and acting process. 

Each chapter of the study focuses on a specific facet 

of Chaikin's explorations. Chapter I provides a foundation 

for Chaikin's work, recounting his early career, dissatis

faction with traditional forms of actor training, and the 

formation of the Open Theatre. In Chapter II Chaikin's 

philosophies and aesthetics concerning thematic investi

gations of life and death issues are analyzed. An explo

ration and examination of the Open Theatre's workshop 

investigation. The Serpent is presented in Chapter III. 

Chapter IV explores Chaikin's investigations of death, 

mourning, and possession in Terminal, Trespassing, and The 
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Dybbuk. Chapter V details Chaikin's collaborations with Sa 

Shepard, probing the performance pieces. Tongues, 

Savage/Love. and A War In Heaven. Conclusions and eval

uations of Chaikin's work comprise Chapter VI. 

m 
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CHAPTER I 

CHAIKIN: THE EARLY SEEDS OF QUESTIONING 

AND EXPLORATION 

The 1950s and 1960s in the United States gave rise 

to several new forms of alternative theatre. As theatre 

groups became involved in the social climate of the time, 

new directors, actors, and playwrights emerged. During this 

period of experimentation Joseph Chaikin began his career as 

actor and director. 

Joseph Chaikin went to New York in the mid-1950s to 

begin a career in professional theatre. His primary goal 

was to become a Broadway star. Previous experience included 

only high school plays and productions in which he had per

formed at Drake University in Des Moines, Iowa. "I regarded 

myself as an actor," he recalls. "All I wanted to do was 

act. I just thought that acting was a terrific thing to 

do."l 

To fuel his acting desire, Chaikin enrolled in as many 

acting classes as possible. He studied with "whoever it was 

that was recommended at the time."^ Chaikin trained under 

^Lisa J. Pegnato, "Breathing in a Different Zone: 
Joseph Chaikin," Drama Review 25 no. 3 (1981):8. 

^Joseph Chaikin, The Presence of the Actor, (New York 
Atheneura, 1972), p. 43. 



Herbert Berghof, Bill Hickey, Peter Kass, Mira Rostova, 

Anthony Mannino, and Nola Chilton. Each of these teachers 

taught their own Americanized version of Stanislavsky's 

"method." In addition, each teacher "maintained that his 

technique was suitable for all material—contemporary and 

classic, every period and all styles."^ The actor "would 

find "inner truth' only by subscribing to the specific 

method of that teacher."^ 

Although anxious to absorb as much as possible about 

acting, Chaikin was disappointed with this early training, 

feeling that there was no steady development of the learning 

process. His frustrations also resulted from his teachers' 

inability to venture beyond their own teachings; "they 

accepted a predefined but unstated boundary."^ From these 

teachers Chaikin discovered "only how not to teach acting."" 

During his early years in New York, Chaikin was cast 

in his first professional acting role with a Pennsylvania 

summer stock company. The part was the hero's sidekick, Ben 

Whitledge, in No Time For Sergeants. Chaikin recalls this 

early experience: 

I was excited beyond all measure. When I got there, we 
were told that each actor had to come up with the full 

•^Joseph Chaikin, "The Open Theatre [questions by 
Richard Schechner]," Tulane Drama Review 9 no. 2 (1964):192. 

^Chaikin, Presence, p. 43. 

5lbid., p. 45. 

^Chaikin, "The Open Theatre," p. 193. 



"characterization' in one day and the production would 
be mounted in one week. After the morning break the 
director said he would have to replace me if I didn't 
corae through with something funnier in the afternoon 
than I had in the morning. I came through with 
something he found funnier, on sched 

nrougi 
ule. / 

Chaikin believed this type of acting had nothing "to do with 

what I had been studying at all."° Although disillusioned, 

he felt compelled to tell people that his performance was a 

triumph: 

I made a point of telling everyone I met how exciting 
it was and what a success I had been. I tried to 
believe this. As long as it was in the past and no one 
was around to contradict the report, I could convince 
myself that it was a glamorous experience and that I 
was to be envied.*^ 

In addition to acting, Chaikin was also interested in 

directing. To pursue his directorial and acting interests, 

Chaikin helped found the Harlequin Players in 1957. Chaikin 

directed and acted in the company's first productions: Edna 

St. Vincent Millay's Aria de Capo and Sean O'Casey's Bedtime 

Story, two short plays. One reviewer noted that the company 

members had "a very fine grasp on ensemble playing" and that 

Chaikin's direction was "fluid, gently paced, and dramati

cally precise."!^ 

^Chaikin, Presence, p. 46. 

^Alice Kellraan, "Joseph Chaikin," Drama Review 20 no. 
(1976):18. 

^Chaikin, Presence, p. 46. 

10"Clippings in Chaikin's Scrapbook," Chaikin Papers. 



One of the major off-off-Broadway groups performing 

during the 1950s was the Living Theatre. Originally formed 

in 1946 by Judith Malina and Julian Beck, the Living Theatre 

was committed to theatrical and social experimentation. 

Beck maintained that one of the major rationales for 

founding the theatre was that "there was no place in the 

theatre as we knew it at that time , . . that we could 

really work in and work on plays that we wanted to work 

on."11 Also, he affirmed that "what was necessary for the 

theatre was some kind of breakthrough in the area of form, 

both in language and in theatre production."!^ A chief 

tenet of the Living Theatre was their revolt against the 

naturalistic theatre of the time. Their works included 

experimentation with poetic language and productions of non-

realistic plays by Alfred Jarry, Bertolt Brecht, Paul 

Goodman, Gertrude Stein, William Carlos Williams, Jean 

Cocteau, T. S. Eliot, and Luigi Pirandello. 

In 1959, Beck and Malina opened their 162-seat theatre 

on 14th Street with a production of Many Loves by William 

Carlos Williams. Chaikin auditioned for the company and was 

cast as a replacement in the production. Chaikin's initial 

interest in the Living Theatre was personal success as an 

actor: 

llRobert Brustein, "History Now," yale/theatre 2 no. 
(Spring 1969):20-21. 

12ibid., p. 21. 



I had become involved with them originally simply as 
an actor to whom they had offered a part—not a very 
good part, but one that might lead to better ones. 
Behind this thinking was my ambition to be seen, ray 
hope that I might really "get somewhere'.!-^ 

Chaikin believed that his alliance with the Living Theatre 

would allow him to "get out there and do what I really 

wanted, which was Broadway."!^ 

Following his initial performance in Many Loves, 

Chaikin became a principal actor for the Living Theatre. He 

performed in Paul Goodman's "The Cave at Machpelah," 

Pirandello's Tonight We Improvise, and Jack Gelber's The 

Connection. The Connection portrays a group of heroin 

addicts, who, while waiting for a fix, perform an improvised 

play. As the addicts wait for the character of Cowboy to 

arrive, they panhandle the audience, spin records, and play 

improvised jazz. To the unsuspecting audience member, the 

action on stage was frequently mistaken for authentic real-

life events. Chaikin played the part of Leach but was un

comfortable with the role because he had difficulty distin

guishing "between outside existence and existence on the 

stage."!^ Chaikin's anguish with the part provoked him to 

leave the company and look for work elsewhere. After a 

!^Chaikin, Presence, p. 51. 

l^Robert Pasolli, A Book on the Open Theatre, (New 
York: Avon Books, 1970), p. xiii. 

l^Kellman, "Joseph Chaikin," p. 19. 



short absence, however, Chaikin was desperate for work and 

returned to the role of Leach. 

While the Living Theatre was touring Europe in 1962, 

the Becks offered Chaikin the role of Galy Gay in Bertolt 

Brecht's Man Is Man, a parable about an innocent dock worker 

who is transformed into a fighting, murderous, machine-

soldier. Chaikin maintained this role would propel him into 

the limelight. He understood that "you only play a part 

like that once every ten years," and "that the range of it 

required so much ability that if I could do it I'd be 

terrific."16 

As Chaikin commenced to create the role of the mild-

mannered day laborer, the experience began to transform his 

attitudes toward the role and performance: 

I thought the opportunity to play this terrific role 
would give me all the chance in the world to further 
this career, and I had an agent and a personal manager 
and a lot of projects waiting. But in doing the role 
every night, saying the lines, finding my own involve
ment with the play, I changed little by little. Like 
Galy Gay. And I couldn't go back to those 
aspirations.!' 

Chaikin's metamorphosis was similar to Galy Gay's: 

There I was, night after night giving all my attention 
to pleasing, seducing, and getting applause from the 
audience, which is the very process wherein Galy Gay 
allows himself to be transformed from one innocent and 
good man into a thing, a machine-all because of 
flattery, one flattery after another. . . . I'd do 

!6pasolli. Open Theatre, p. xiil. 

l^Erika Munk, "The Actor's Involvement: Notes on 
Brecht-An Interview with Joseph Chaikin," Drama Review 12 
no. 2 (1968):148. 



Brecht's lines again and again, and it made me earnest 
in a certain sense.!° 

The personal transformation that Chaikin experienced 

during the portrayal of Galy Gay helped illuminate his own 

philosophies and aesthetics. Whereas Chaikin's original 

intention was commercial success as an actor, he soon 

acknowledged that 

it was not at all interesting to act unless one 
was performing in something that was extremely and 
intensely and centrally interesting to the actor. 
Otherwise it's sort of lending your body and 
personality to things that may not be interesting.!^ 

He also "didn't see the point of taking a whole bunch of 

parts just because it was possible to take them."20 

Chaikin's convictions shifted from aspirations of commercial 

success to devoting himself to working only on material 

which had a direct interest and appeal to him. 

From the beginning of Chaikin's work with the Living 

Theatre, he had tried to detach himself from the political 

activism of the Becks: "I had been complaining since the 

day I walked into the Living Theatre: are you doing theatre 

or are you doing politics? . . . If you're doing this then 

do this and if you're doing that then do that."^! However, 

through conversations with the Becks and his transformation 

!Qpasolli, Open Theatre, p. xiv. 

19pegnato, "Breathing," p. 8. 

20Kellman, "Joseph Chaikin," p. 19. 

21pasolli, Open Theatre, p. xv. 
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as Galy Gay, Chaikin became actively involved in the polit

ical arena. He recalls: "I started getting involved in 

demonstrations, and getting arrested and going to jail 

. . . it had a lasting effect on me."22 His political 

involvement was in direct affinity with the play: "I 

started getting busted at peace things and sit-ins, and I 

felt a profound link with Brecht. And I felt enormously 

fulfilled in the performance night after night; no part has 

ever meant so much to me."23 

Throughout the process of creating the role of Galy 

Gay, Chaikin began to challenge the use of psychological 

acting methods when applied to non-naturalistic material. 

Though his training had been in the techniques of 

Stanislavsky and the American "method," he perceived this 

application as inappropriate and exceedingly limiting: 

At that point, I had incubating—I wouldn't say ideas 
as a director, I don't think I had ideas yet--but very 
strong impulses to use poetic words as opposed to the 
way in which I had been studying as an actor, which 
was mostly "method' training.2^ 

Chaikin wanted to initiate an acting workshop at the 

Living Theatre because he felt there was very little 

emphasis on the acting process and exploration. "At that 

time the Living Theatre was not really interested in acting 

at all," Chaikin recalls, "and hardly explored the actor's 

22chaikin, Presence, p. 52. 

23pasolli, Open Theatre, p. xv. 

2^Pegnato, "Breathing," p. 9. 



own powers or the ensemble experience."25 He noted that 

"Judith and Julian were very, very brilliant and they did 

many fantastic things but . . . they were not very inter

ested in acting."26 This philosophy conflicted with Chaikin 

who "had this intense interest to work with actors and 

writers and anybody who actually wanted to, and play around 

with impulses much more than ideas."27 

To explore these "impulses," Chaikin persuaded the 

Becks to organize an acting workshop: 
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me, and then just 

left alone.23 

When the Living Theatre left for Europe in 1963, Chaikin 

resolved to leave them and embark upon his own acting 

investigations: 

When I left the Living Theatre, I had a lot of notions 
about ensemble and all this business, all the things I 
hadn't felt at the Living Theatre when I acted with 
them. And I started studying and I started making 

25chaikin, Presence, p. 52. 

26Ettore Sottsass, "Interview with Joe Chaikin," May 
12, 1968. p. 2. Open Theatre Archives. 

27pegnato, "Breathing," p. 9. 

28Elenore Lester, "He Doesn't Aim to Please," New York 
Times, December 25, 1966, sec. 2, p. 3. 
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exercises and reading things about Brecht and trying 
things and I started evolving certain techniques.29 

This ambition to examine the acting process eventually led 

Chaikin to the formation of the Open Theatre. 

Although Chaikin left the Living Theatre, he contends 

that the Becks have always had a tremendous influence on his 

lif^ and work: "There has been no single early influence 

which was greater than the dialogues I had with Judith 

Malina and Julian Beck."^^ The Becks introduced Chaikin to 

Antonin Artaud, Brecht, and non-naturalistic playwrights, 

exposed him to political involvement, and inspired him with 

their total commitment to their work. 

In 1963, Chaikin assembled a group of seventeen actors 

and four writers, forming the collective group, the Open 

Theatre. This original group embodied several actors who 

had been pupils of one of Chaikin's acting teachers, Nola 

Chilton. When Chilton decided to move to Israel in 1962, 

her class wanted to continue meeting without her. This 

group was dissatisfied with the limitations of their 

previous training and became committed to "finding ways of 

expressing what was then missing in the theatre around 

them—social comment, myth, ritual and dream."•^! 

29joseph Chaikin, "Flip Pages," yale/theatre 2 no. : 
(Spring 1969):81. 

^^Chaikin, Presence, p. 45. 

31jean-Claude van Itallie, "The Open Theatre," In 
International Theatre Institute, Theatre 2: The American 
Theatre 1968-1969, (New York: Scribner, 1970), p. 84. 
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Peter Feldraan, one of Nola Chilton's students, an 

actor with the Living Theatre, and one of the founding 

members of the Open Theatre, recalls: 

Joe Chaikin and I each studied with several teachers, 
some of them quite good, and considered ourselves Method 
actors. But we felt a whole area of study missing in 
our own training, as well as in that of the actors whose 
work we saw in classes and productions. In fact, our 
awareness of the inability of many American actors to 
solve certain acting problems was a main motivation in 
starting the Open Theatre on the course of action it 
pursued beginning in 1963.-^2 

In their initial investigations, Feldman felt they "were 

searching for some sort of alternative situation. "̂ -̂  it'Our 

gbject," he says, "was to make visible onstage those levels 

of reality which usually are not expressed in situations: 

the ellisive, irrational, fragile, mysterious or monstrous 

lives within our lives."^^ 

The new group called themselves the Open Theatre 

because "it was an unconfining name, it implied a suscep-

4tibility to continue to change." The main tenet professed 

by the collective was J[to stay in process." Although the 

group vowed this early commitment, many members instantly 

tried to define the nature of the work. Chaikin recalls: 

"Our first problem arose when the actors wanted to continue 

32peter Feldman, "Post-Stanislavskian Acting," October 
1968. Open Theatre Archives. 

33peter Feldman, "Interview February 23, 1975," p. 2. 
Open Theatre Archives. 

^^Margaret Croyden, Lunatics, Lovers and Poets, (New 
York: McGraw Hill Book Company, 1974), p. 174. 



12 

exactly as Nola had done when she worked with them, and I 

wanted us to try other things."^^ Eventually the dissat

isfied members withdrew from the company, and Chaikin 

emerged as the workshop leader. Although Chaikin professed a 

collective approach, his style of leadership, indirect 

manner, and charismatic personality and teachings generated 

a set of standards for the new company. 

The nature of the Open Theatre was experimentation, 

and members were encouraged to initiate or participate in 

workshop investigations. Chaikin recalls these early 

undertakings: 

There were a number of experiments within a classroom 
and workshop situation: some of them were attempts to 
relate and understand certain Brechtian ideas, some 
of them were political, some were ideas I had had for 
a long time and wanted to develop with other people, 
and a great many of them were simply to take away the 
wall, the boundary—that limit we felt through our 
training. -̂ ^ 

As a result of these early endeavors, the Open Theatre 

established the following goals: 

To redefine the limits of the stage experience, or unfix 
them. To find ways of reaching each other and the 
audience. To encourage and inspire the playwrights who 
work with us. To find ways of presenting plays and 
improvisational programs without the pressures of money, 
real estate, and other commercial considerations which 
usurp creative energy. To develop the ensemble.^' 

35chaikin, Presence, pp. 53-54. 

36ibid. 

37chaikin, "Open Theatre," p. 191. 
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Chaikin was personally engrossed in investigating the 

acting process, and one of the "boundaries" he felt that 

existed in the contemporary theatre was the limitations of 

the "Method" as it was currently being taught. Chaikin 

generally defined the "Method" teaching process as follows: 
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tual problems.3^ 

Chaikin's foremost objection to the "Method" was the 

restrictions it placed on the actor: "Our training has been 

to be able to have access to the popular version of our 

3aibid., pp. 191-192. 
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sadness, hurt, anger, and pleasure. That's why our training 

has been so limited."39 Chaikin notes: 

The Method . . . is really all about crying. The actor 
is either crying, almost crying, restraining himself 
from crying or furious that he can't cry. The crying 
will usually be found to be over a thwarted sexuality, 
chronic loneliness or some transformed wish for a 
mother.^^ 

Method acting was designed to approach the character 

in the form of internal actions. To facilitate the actor in 

this process, Stanislavsky developed a system of emotional 

recall in which the actor's energy was aroused by remem

bering past events from his life. Though Chaikin did not 

denounce this approach, he did find fault with it: 
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Through the process of emotion memory, also, the actor is 

locked into the remembered experience; he is confined to his 

predetermined choices. "The actor," Chaikin notes, "summons 

his sadness, anger, or enthusiasm and pumps at it to sustain 

an involvement with himself which poses for concern with his 

39chaikin, Presence, p. 6. 

^^Lester, "He Doesn't Aim to Please," p. 3. 

'^•Ijoseph C h a i k i n , "What t h e Actor D o e s , " Pe r fo rmance 1 
( M a r c h - A p r i l 1 9 7 3 ) : 5 6 . 
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material. The eyes of this actor are always secretly 

looking into his own head."^2 ^ 

Chaikin maintained that the "method" training that 

actors were receiving only prepared them to act in relation 

to situations or plot developments. The actor was defined 

by appearance, voice, gender, profession, or love life. 

This process limited the actor's responses to those which 

were understandable or believable within the realm of stage 

or societal behavior. This type of training only explored 

the limits of a person; Chaikin was concerned with a larger 

realm of human action. He preferred to examine "dream, "̂ 

myth, fantasy, poetry, ritual, and confrontation of social 

issues, not domestic psychodrama, social realism, and 

naturalistic moods and modes."^-^ 

Chaikin's final opposition to "method" training was 

its self-centered approach. For the "method" actor, the 

study of characterization is a solitary process. This 

technique immediately isolates the performer from other 

performers. Chaikin objected to this type of study: "The 

study of character is the study of "I' in relation to forces 

that join us."^^ Rather than isolate himself, Chaikin 

believed that the actor should work in an ensemble. The 

^2chaikin, Presence, pp. 92-93. 

^^"Fundamentals of the Open Theatre," Open Theatre 
Archives. 

^^Chaikin, Presence, p. 11. 
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ensemble approach allows the actor to work off of others 

around him. In this fashion, the actor is working from 

himself rather than on himself. 

Seeking to break with traditional training, Chaikin 

began to examine the acting process through a series of 

exercises and improvisations. Chaikin's initial work began 

with the body. He affirmed that all exercises should start 

from and return to the body in motion. Rather than ex

ploring feelings through an internal approach, Chaikin 

worked with shapes, movement, and rhythms to discover action 

and emotion. This physical approach became a major tenet in 

his early acting explorations. 

During the early days of the Open Theatre, Chaikin 

invented, designed, and explored hundreds of exercises. 

Some were repeated; many were discarded. Some of these 

exercises became the nucleus for characterizing Chaikin's 

work with the Open Theatre. One exercise developed by 

Chaikin was "sound and movement." In "sound and movement" 

all the actors worked within the same dynamics to create 

pure sound and movement. Using the body and voice, the 

actor would produce on impulse, visual and aural images 

which were re-created and adjusted by a second actor or 

group. These impulses bore no references to realistic 

behavior and were used as an expression of kinetic energy 

which in turn was shared by the performers. "Sound and 
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movement" allowed the actors to explore kinetic movement, 

abstract images, and aural and bodily rhythms. 

"Transformation" was an exercise which was partic

ularly useful in freeing the actor from playing motivational 

or situational drama. Using "transformation," the actor 

would instantly switch from one character or scene to 

another. This was accomplished "without prior consultation 

and other actors in the scene would . , . "follow suit' 

appropriately."^^ This exercise permitted actors to alter 

identities, place, time, and character relationships. 

Originally used as an acting exercise, this technique was 

incorporated into many of the Open Theatre's performance 

pieces. 

Wishing to investigate those dynamics and forces which 

exist inside human beings but remain unseen, the Open 

Theatre developed the "inside-outside" exercise. The 

"inside" represents the inner life of the character; it is 

not "the psychological." "It is an attempt to show the 

human creature without his fear; to act out, to make visible 

the kinds of life which the human being experiences but does 

not express,"^^ The "outside" is expressed in naturalistic 

terms; the "inside" is inner life. When the actor performs 

the "inside," he completely departs from the naturalistic 

^5van Itallie, "The Open Theatre," p. 84. 

^^Susan Pomeroy, "Exercises and Improvisations," 1966. 
p. 4. Open Theatre Archives. 



18 

form. Using "sound and movement," the actor acts out the 

"inside" and then returns to the "outside" as if nothing had 

occurred, 

Another exercise which explored the inner life of the 

character was "unnoticed actions," In this exercise a 

situation is established in which the character must behave 

in a polite manner. The character adopts the appropriate 

attitude, behavior, and formality dictated by the situation. 

Throughout the process of the exercise the actor acts out "a 

physical gesture that would normally exist only in his 

fantasy; these gestures and the feelings are completely 

unacceptable in the situation, "'̂ ^ This exercise allows the 

actor to inhabit the inner realm as well as the outer and to 

develop both simultaneously. 

One of Chaikin's primary visions in forming the Open 

Theatre was to develop the ensemble. To facilitate the 

actors' abilities in ensemble playing, Chaikin devised 

several exercises. The principal exercises used by the 

collective were the "conductor," "the chord," "trust in a 

circle," "breathing and talking together," and "organism." 

Each exercise derived different results, and all were 

intended to break down the barrier of ensemble playing. 

Although Chaikin developed a multitude of exercises, 

he never viewed them as a formula for acting. He cautions 

actors against using a stable of exercises because they are 

^7ibid. 
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customarily designed to arrive at a predetermined result. 

"There is a danger," Chaikin notes, "that using already 

existing exercises a group will take on the direction of 

those who established the exercise and will neglect to find 

its own way with it."^° Chaikin contends that each new work 

by a new company must require a different approach. Each 

company should initiate exercises to address the particular 

problems of the material. 

From its origin the Open Theatre was interested in 

working with playwrights. The original writers with the 

group were Megan Terry, Maria Irene Fornes, Arthur Sainer, 

Michael Smith, and Jean-Claude van Itallie. Although each 

of these writers contributed to early workshops, improvi

sations and readings, it was van Itallie who became the 

principal writer for the collective. Through his close 

collaboration and friendship with Chaikin, the two artists 

were able to create an atmosphere of inquiry and 

exploration. 

When van Itallie joined the Open Theatre, the group 

had already been working together for a few months. Gordon 

Rogoff, a member of the group, suggested that van Itallie 

attend a workshop with him at the group's loft on Twenty-

fourth street. The group was looking for playwrights, and 

Rogoff surmised this might be a perfect avenue for van 

^^Joseph Chaikin, "Notes on Character . 
Setup," Performance 1 (December 1971):79. 

. and the 
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Itallie's work. Van Itallie recalls his initial experience: 

. . . it was the most exciting work I'd ever seen. It 
was non-naturalistic work, and yet it was completely 
authentic. It wasn't just kooky way-out stuff. I 
could see all sorts of possibilities for a playwright. 
They were dealing with things I had never dealt with in 
the theatre before.^9 

Following his introduction to the group, the playwright 

wrote these notes: 

How to take the work one or more steps further along 
the road from exercise to performance—to planned event? 
How to harness the wonderful things happening? What is 
wonderful is what happens by accident, the spontaneous--

Why are these exercises infinitely more fascinating 
than any performance? There was tonight a feeling that 
anything could happen; felt at any time I might get up 
and participate, there was danger, a sense of danger 
. . . the exciting thing to do is to get closer to a 
performance without losing the danger of an experimental 
one,^^ 

When Chaikin initiated the Open Theatre, he was not 

interested in performance. He regarded the collective only 

as a study group. However, playwrights like van Itallie 

were interested in finding ways to harness the group's 

explorations and fashion them for public performance. Van 

Itallie sought to clarify Chaikin and the group's investi

gations: "My attempts as a playwright with the Open Theatre 

was to take some of the actors' more likely exercises and 

^9julius Novick, "About the One That Succeeds," New 
York Times, November 27, 1966, sec. 2, p. 1. 

^Ojean-Claude van Itallie, "Playwright at Work: Off 
Off-Broadway," Tulane Drama Review 10 no. 4, (Summer 
1966):155. 
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shape them into an audience event that would retain spon

taneity and yet go in the direction planned."^^ 

In December of 1963, at the urging of critic Gordon 

Rogoff, the Open Theatre presented their first public per

formance. Renting the Sheridan Square Theatre, they pre

sented two performances which included short plays by van 

Itallie and Megan Terry, a "sound and movement" exercise, 

and various improvisations. The program entitled Aspects 

contained the following program notes: 

What you will see tonight is a phase of work of the 
Open Theatre, This group of actors, musicians, 
playwrights, and directors has come together out of 
a dissatisfaction with the established trend of the 
contemporary theatre. It is seeking a theatre for 
today. It is now exploring certain specific aspects of 
the stage, not as a production group, but as a group 
trying to find its own voice.^2 

The program also listed the "Statable Tenets of This 

Workshop": 

1, To create a situation in which the actors can play 
together with a sensitivity to one another required 
of an ensemble, 

2, To explore the specific powers that only the live 
theatre possesses, 

3, To concentrate on a theatre of abstraction and 
illusion (as opposed to a theatre of behavioral 
or psychological motivation). 

4, To discover ways in which the artist can find his 
expression without money as the determining factor,53 

In the few months of the group's existence, they were able 

51lbid, 

52Aspects, An Open Theatre Program, Open Theatre 
Archives, 

53ibid, 
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to establish a set of principles that would structure their 

work over the next decade. 

The Open Theatre gave its second performance in April, 

1964, at the Martinique Theatre. Similar to their initial 

performance, this bill included opening warraups, "on-off" 

improvisations, a "conductor" exercise, Bertolt Brecht's The 

Clown Play, and a short piece by van Itallie. For these 

performances, Chaikin was listed as the director of the 

company. While the Martinique and Sheridan Square Theatre 

performances were really open workshops, beginning in 

October, 1964, the Open Theatre began to give regular 

performances, 

From October, 1964 to May, 1965, the Open Theatre 

presented programs on Monday nights at the Sheridan Square 

Playhouse, These performances included exercises 

(transformation, conductor, unnoticed action) directed by 

Chaikin and improvisations structured by Chaikin, van 

Itallie, and Peter Feldraan, The company playwrights also 

contributed several short plays that were performed that 

season. Van Itallie wrote The First Fool and The Hunter and 

the Bird; Maria Irene Fornes contributed Successful Life of 

Three; and Megan Terry scripted two new plays for the 

company: Calm Down Mother and Keep Tightly Closed in a Cool 

Dry Place. Chaikin directed the works by van Itallie and 

Fornes, co-directed Calm Down Mother, and performed in 

Keep Tightly Closed in a Cool Dry Place. The Monday night 
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performances proved successful, and for the 1965-66 season 

the group committed themselves to performing one week every 

month at Ellen Stewart's Cafe LaMama. 

Strapped with their heavy performance schedule at 

LaMama, Chaikin's workshop investigations decreased during 

the 1965-66 season. The main focus of the season was on 

scripted plays. While other Open Theatre members were 

actively involved in the season, Chaikin did not direct 

until the final performance of the season. For this 

performance he directed Brecht's The Clown Play and co-

directed Megan Terry's Viet Rock, with Peter Feldman. 

Written at the height of the Vietnam conflict, Viet 

Rock was a full-length play about the folly of war. The 

play originated as a workshop investigation conducted by 

Megan Terry during the 1965-1966 season. Through discus

sions, improvisations, and exercises, Terry scripted the 

investigations of the troupe. The major issues of the play 

focused on the struggle of life and love against the de

humanizing forces of death and hatred. 

Chaikin was not originally connected with the Terry 

workshop but was called in to assist with direction of the 

play. In collaboration with Peter Feldman, Chaikin readied 

the production for its opening on 21 May 1966, Following 

the opening, Megan Terry became angered with the directorial 

choices of Chaikin and Feldraan, She regarded the tone of 

the play as light irony and tenderness; Chaikin and Feldraan 
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had pushed for an angrier and more violent viewpoint, Terry 

took over the directorial helm for the remainder of the 

productions,^^ 

The next major directorial project for Chaikin was van 

Itallie's three-play collection America Hurrah, which opened 

at the Pocket Theatre on 7 November 1966. Although this 

production was not produced under the guise of the Open 

Theatre, several of the actors, directors, and the play

wright were Open Theatre members. The three plays which 

comprise America Hurrah are Interview, TV, and Motel; 

Chaikin was responsible for the direction of Interview. 

When America Hurrah opened, it received favorable reviews 

and instantly became a success. Robert Pasolli notes: 

"Interview is the best of the three plays, and in Chaikin's 

production it was one of the finest of all the Open 

Theatre's presentations."^^ 

Following the success of the New York production of 

America Hurrah, the original company toured the production 

to London. While Chaikin, van Itallie, and the company were 

in England, a new company comprised of Open Theatre actors 

took over the New York run. The London and New York pro

ductions continued to receive favorable reviews, and the 

Open Theatre was rapidly becoming commercially successful. 

5^Pasolli, Open Theatre, p. 77. 

55ibid,, p. 88. 
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Although America Hurrah and Viet Rock had brought the 

Open Theatre notoriety and acclaim, Chaikin was very despon

dent with the direction the troupe was pursuing. He be

lieved that the company's success had distracted its efforts 

from the workshop explorations. The actors' attention was 

focused on stardom as opposed to investigation: 

As an actor you have a cho 
in terms you are being def 
audiences, or your colleag 
define yourself in these o 
one course, to continue on 
saw how difficult it was f 
classification they were g 
becomes a kind of responsi 
person. For us there was 
else, to do any research: 
space,5" 

ice: you can define yourself 
ined in by the critics, the 
ues in the theatre. If you 
utside terms, you have only 
that path you are on. I 

or people not to accept the 
iven by other people. It 
bility of being a successful 
no impetus left to do anything 
there was not the time or the 

When the Open Theatre originated, it was designed to 

facilitate workshop investigations. With the success of its 

commercial ventures, however, the focus of the troupe had 

altered. Chaikin realized that, if the Open Theatre was to 

remain productive and exploratory, the collective needed to 

reinstate its original intentions. Supporting this convic

tion, the Open Theatre shunned further commercial ventures 

and channeled its efforts toward thematic investigations. 

Beginning with The Serpent in 1967, Chaikin launched a 

series of investigations that structured his work over the 

next two decades. While the nucleus of Chaikin's early 

investigations were small workshops, exercises, and per

formance pieces based on improvisations, his new work 

56chaikin, Presence, p. 106. 
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focused specifically on a therae."̂  The themes which Chaikin 

consistently chose concerned questions of life and death, 

and they became the central focus of Chaikin's work with the 

Open Theatre, the Winter Project, collaborations with Sam 

Shepard, and his individual directing projects. The 

following chapter will focus on Chaikin's investigation of 

thematic issues and his philosophies and aesthetics in 

exploring extreme questions of life and death. 



CHAPTER II 

EXPLORING QUESTIONS OF LIFE AND DEATH 

Joseph Chaikin's work in the theatre has always in

volved formulating and asking questions. Using the stage as 

a forum, he has sought ways to give expression to life and 

death experiences that are generally considered unknown or 

taboo. This work has propelled Chaikin into realms which 

were formerly unexplored by traditional theatre. 

His necessity to explore beyond the boundaries imposed 

upon society and the artist prompted Chaikin's thematic in

vestigations of life and death issues, exploring the limits 

and polarities of those issues. Chaikin is interested in a 

theatre of extremes. For Chaikin, discoveries can only take 

place when the artist is willing to break down the wall and 

imagine a space without boundaries; then he will discover 

"the savage, the wonder, and the limitless imagination."! 

Chaikin notes: 

Life is limited, and our relationship to the truth is 
uncertain and vague and unclear. So to rae, the glorious 
thing to do is to come to the limit of what we can 
imagine, and what we can understand, and to potchkey 

!joseph Chaikin, "Interview [questions by Andrzej 
Bonarski]," Performing Arts Journal 1 no. 3 (1977):123 

27 
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around, to play around at that point, because that's the 
exciting point to play at.2 

The central issue in Chaikin's investigations is his 

fsearch for ways to^xpress extreme emotions, Chaikin's ex

ercises, workshop explorations, and thematic investigations 

have consistently dealt with exploring emotions which are 

often viewed as inconceivable. Chaikin believes that there 

are zones deep within each individual which have never been 

unearthed because of society's repression of feelings: 

I sense that there's a kind of increasing need to 
repress emotions, to cancel and neutralize emotions 
. . , I'm very aware of certain emotions being for
bidden little by little, more and more. . . . I have 
the sense that if a person in a room with other people 
expresses real tenderness, or a certain kind of wonder, 
or mourning, that person usually is in the way.3 

For Chaikin, life contains "intense conditions and 

emotions." He believes that man is constantly surrounded by 

intense feelings and, therefore, must search for ways to 

neutralize or modify the intensity in order to cope with the 

condition. Rather than neutralize the intensity, Chaikin 

feels that theatre should give expression to those extreme 

feelings.^ In an early notebook, Chaikin writes: 

We must open to our deepest despair, to the coldness 
around the heart, to the secret wishes about God, to 
the ultimate love, to the acute cravings of the body. 

2Michael Feingold, "A New Way of Making Theatre-And 
It's Over," New York Times, October 7, 1973, sec. 2, p. 4. 

3Eileen Blumenthal, "Awakening the Citizens of 
Numbness," Village Voice, August 14, 1978, p. 74. 

^Interview with Chaikin, New York City, New York, 10 
May 1986. 
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to the underground in our minds, to the sorrow and 
numbness which we've agreed to live out our lives with, 
to the hunger to be.^ 

The Confines of Naturalism 

One of the factors that Chaikin feels prohibits the 

actor from expressing extreme emotions is the confinement of 

naturalistic playwrighting. Naturalism limits possible 

stage behavior to already existing laws of society, while 

Chaikin's explorations focus on an inner speculation. What 

the artist does not know or understand concerns Chaikin; 

naturalism concerns itself with the givens. In addition, 

naturalism relies on a linear structure in which past events 

determine present and future actions; Chaikin's thematic 

investigations focus on nonliterary language and non-

narrative structures. 

Chaikin's main objection to naturalism is that it 

restricts the actor's stage behavior to a very narrow set of 

actions: 

If you think about it, our repertory of actions is 
very, very limited. We sit or we stand or we lean 
or we lay down. Tli«-t—4̂ «̂ aiv̂ -t--̂ F̂«̂ âr̂ e--t4î —bi:rd-y---#oi? 
4re4̂ i-g~-ex̂ -e-s-sive f-ox -other kinds of things. We talk--
that's about all we do with our voices. We talk some
times a little louder, sometimes a little softer, and 
that's about it.^ 

^Joseph Chaikin, "Early Notebook," Open Theatre 
Archives. 

^Richard Toscan, "Joseph Chaikin: Closing the Open 
Theatre," Theatre Quarterly 4 (November 1974-January 
1975):37-38. 
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Chaikin, like many of his contemporaries, is not interested 

in duplicating this type of naturalistic behavior on stage. 

He asserts that the actor who continually confines his 

choices to those which are contained within a describable 

situation serves a very limited idea. 

Another limitation of naturalism is that it grooms the 

actor to respond only in relation to naturalistic situ

ations. Again, this requirement diminishes the actor's 

possible choices, Chaikin notes: 

, , . the psychological actor sees the space of a house 
as the full scope and vastness of experience, and when 
he inadvertently looks up and sees the sky he sees it as 
nothing more than a covering for the house.' 

Chaikin is uninterested in behavior which is dictated by 

situations and circumstances; he is interested in "the raan-

not-in-the street,"^ 

Chaikin's final reason for rejecting naturalism is 

that "it corresponds to social order, certain kinds of 

emphasis, and certain kinds of repression,"9 Chaikin 

believes that, by accepting naturalism, the artist is 

accepting society's limits. "We must find the conditions 

that make it possible to grow," he states, "because so many 

"^Joseph Chaikin, "What the Actor Does," Performance 1 
(March-April 1973):58. 

^Robert Pasolli, "The Man-Not-in-the-Street on Stage 
Off-Broadway," Village Voice, November 3, 1966, p. 24. 

9Richard Schechner, "An Interview with Joseph Chaikin," 
Drama Review 13 no, 3 (1969):144. 
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things in the world conspire against growth."!^ Chaikin 

notes: 

. , . we must not close the possibilities of behavior 
to correspond with the international office etiquette. 
We should keep it open to the vast range of under
standing. One has to be able to imagine an alternative 
realm of behavior expression in order to play it.!! 

He continues: "When the theatre is limited to the socially 

possible, it is confined by the same forces which limit 

society,"!2 

By rejecting naturalism and its principles, Chaikin 

realized he was placing his actors and himself in a very 

vulnerable position. With each new hope of discovery, there 

was also the chance of failure. This prospect, however, has 

never bothered Chaikin, who has always worked with the 

permission to fail. "The danger is that we will get lost," 

Chaikin told his actors. "Plan on it: count on it."!3 

In all of Chaikin's work with the Open Theatre and 

beyond, his willingness to fail has allowed him to venture 

past the safe limits to the joys of discovery. This quality 

of his work has propelled his investigations beyond those of 

similar artists and collectives. Knowing that they had 

!Ojoseph Chaikin, The Presence of the Actor, (New York: 
Atheneum, 1972), p. 80, 

lljoseph Chaikin, "The Context of Performance," In 
Actors on Acting, ed, Toby Cole and Helen Krich Chinoy, (New 
York: Crown, 1970), p, 669, 

!2chaikin. Presence, p, 23. 

13lbid., p, 67, 
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permission to fail in their investigations, Chaikin's actors 

were able to develop a trust which allowed them to take even 

greater risks in their work, Tina Shepard, an actress who 

has worked with Chaikin on several occasions, notes: 

To do what is terrible, to fail is rare, I don't 
think that given the setup very many actors feel that 
permission; that part of their work is to do it bad in 
a sense, to reveal that side of it. To fail . , . 
for us, it's certainly a very fruitful part of the 
exploration. To know what doesn't work.l^ 

Chaikin maintains that the trust necessary for risk 

taking can only develop in a workshop environment. It is 

impossible to make discoveries under the confines of 

naturalism, the limits of society, or the pressures to 

please and seduce the audience. Under the protection of the 

workshop, actors are able to explore avenues which would 

normally be closed to them in a commercial setting. Chaikin 

explains: 

The joy in theatre comes through discovery and the 
capacity to discover. What limits the discoveries a 
person can make is the idea or image he may corae to 
have of himself. The image can come about through his 
investment in his own reputation, through an involvement 
with approval and disapproval, or through feelings of 
nostalgia stemming from his desire to repeat his first 
discoveries. In any case, when his image becomes fixed, 
it limits him from going on to further discoveries.!^ 

Through their involvement in workshop investigations, 

Chaikin's actors developed a trust which freed them from the 

!^Joseph Chaikin: Going On. A film by Steven Gomer, 
Distributed by Films for the Humanities, Princeton, New 
Jersey, 1983. 

l^Chaikin, Presence, pp. 1-2. 
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climate of competition surrounding the commercial theatre. 

This trust was an essential life line of the collective, and 

Chaikin realized that when "we lose this trust, the workshop 

will die."16 

Thematic Investigations 

Throughout Chaikin's explorations and investigations, 

his questioning has always been inspired by a theme, "My 

work always begins with a theme," Chaikin says, "and de

velops from there,"!' Chaikin views thematic concerns as 

the most effective way of working on a new piece with a 

collective. Working from such means, each member can 

contribute to the resulting discoveries. Chaikin's later 

thematic investigations led to the development of actual 

theatre pieces, while his early work with themes focused on 

specific acting problems. 

In the early days of the Open Theatre, Chaikin was 

interested in discovering stage forms which would serve as 

theatrical expressions of abstract themes. Chaikin used a 

theme as the starting point for these investigations. He 

describes how the group collaborated through such a process: 

Each meeting begins with a warm-up exercise that 
has come out of the work. This brings us together. We 
don't want to be alone reflecting on our own problems. 
After the warm-up we see what themes we've worked with 

l^Joseph Chaikin, "The Open Theatre [questions by 
Richard Schechner]," Tulane Drama Review 9 no. 2 (1964):196. 

l^interview with Chaikin, 10 May 1986. 
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These early themes were often suggestions of the actors and 

writers who brought their own experience and intuitions into 

the improvisations and exercises. 

Beginning with The Serpent in 1967, Chaikin's explo

rations shifted from acting problems to specific thematic 

investigations of life and death issues. Chaikin's desire 

to explore life conditions and extremes piloted each of 

these investigations. "The themes that were being looked 

into," says van Itallie, "were the ones that have been at 

the basis of all rituals and ceremonies always: death, 

guilt, myth, and violence."!9 By selecting these central 

themes, Chaikin defined his path of exploration. With each 

new work he formulated a particular realm of questions and 

marked off the areas for exploration. 

l^Chaikin, "The Open Theatre," pp. 194-95. 

19jean-Claude van Itallie, "The Open Theatre," In 
International Theatre Institute, Theatre 2: American 
Theatre, 68-69. (New York: Scribner, 1970), p. 86. 
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Chaikin chose themes that were designed to ask ques

tions, not arrive at answers. "We don't present con

clusions," Chaikin explains; "we ask the audience to par

ticipate in an investigation."20 Tina Shepard states: 

. . . it's clear working with Joe, from the first minute 
you look at him it's clear, that what you're into is a 
work together to find out, to investigate the questions 
you both have together and that neither one of you knows 
when you start and you'll know more as you go on working 
but you're never going to know the answers probably—a 
couple you might come to, but then there's more 
questions all the time. 2l 

Chaikin understands that there are no definitive answers to 

the questions he is exploring: "Nothing is final, just when 

something is clear, then it's unclear,"22 This belief has 

led Chaikin continually to investigate the theme of death in 

several of his works. 

While certain investigations were designed to explore 

a particular theme, that theme was often abandoned in lieu 

of a different approach. Sometimes a theme was dropped 

altogether because the collective discovered that it was 

purely academic and did not activate performance, while, at 

other times, the theme was abandoned when the group simply 

lost interest. 

20Margaret Croyden, "Burning Bridges Is Natural," New 
York Times. March 29, 1970, sec. 2, p. 3. 

2lRoberta Mohan, "Interview with Tina Shepard." May 18, 
1973, pp. 30-31. Open Theatre Archives. 

22interview with Chaikin, 10 May 1986. 
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Exploring the Boundaries of Life 

Chaikin's investigations are vitally concerned with 

questions of living. While rehearsing for Terminal, he told 

the actors: 

Chances are some of you will outlive me; chances are 
through accident or illness somebody in this room will 
take off before rae. There's no way of predicting any 
of this—but we're all here now. That's Number One. 
And we'll all leave this world one day. That's Number 
Two. We have a relationship to both of these facts 
about ourselves. The truth is they are as interrelated 
as day and night. To focus on one is to summon the 
other,23 

This quest to explore the living is prompted by Chaikin's 

affirmation that society has lost touch with its aliveness. 

Chaikin believes that man has removed himself from life 

experiences: 
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Chaikin refuses to accept this denial of presence. He 

contends that the artist has to be informed by life and 

life's experiences. "We must be in touch with our continual 

23chaikin, Presence, pp. 111-112. 

2^Ettore Sottsass, "Interview with Joseph Chaikin," May 
12, 1968, pp. 10-11. Open Theatre Archives. 
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astonishment and bewilderment," Chaikin states, "or we can 

at best only protect ourselves from small hurts while going 

through life like a tech rehearsal."25 

Chaikin believes that theatre has the power to stir, 

move, and bring humans into contact with their aliveness. 

"The ultimate value of theatre," Chaikin states, "is the 

confrontation of all the live bodies in the room with the y 

mortality they share."26 This recognition of mortality can 

only be confirmed through the live theatre event. The fact 

that a theatre event is temporal confirms man's morality; 

theatre is created and destroyed in the same moment. Movies 

and television do not share this power of bringing people 

together in one room to collaborate in a life experience 

which is temporal and unreproducible. Chaikin's theatre is 

always about what is happening in the present moment and is 

the very heart of theatre: it celebrates humanity's concern 

for life. 

At the core of Chaikin's celebration of life is the 

actor. The actor's iramediate presence onstage confirms his 

mortality; he is present. He moves in relation to the 

immediate events; he exists in the here and now. For 

25chaikin, Presence, p. 87. 

26Robert Pasolli, A Book on the Open Theatre, (New 
York: Avon Books, 1970), p. 83. 
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Chaikin, ̂ the notion of "presence" is "the most fundamental 

element of theatre."27 

By "presence" Chaikin means "a certain kind of vital

ity, a certain kind of lifeness" which exists only in a 

[theatre event.28 The actor who is present in the theatre is 

totally aware of his surroundings. He is in touch with 

everyone in the room and open to all of life's possibilities 

and experiences. He is conscious of all action in the 

space: breathing, raoveraent, vibrations, sound, and life. 

This notion of "presence" is designed to bring the actor in 

touch with his reality and mortality. 

Chaikin's notion of "presence" recognizes that the 

theatre event happens instantaneously. It transpires in the 

present and celebrates those experiences that the actor and 

audience member are concurrently sharing. This is essential 

for Chaikin who believes that society has lost its sense of 

"present" time: 

. , . people often conceive of the present as something 
which is to happen later—as though the present is 
located in an anticipated (memory of the) future. The 
present time, when life begins, is still to come. 
Mostly we try to deal with time as an amount—time as 
quantity that gets used up as we live, like a slow meal 
that you eat until it is gone.29 

27joseph Chaikin, "Notes on Acting Time and 
Repetition," In Three Works by the Open Theatre, ed. Karen 
Malpede, (New York: Drama Books Specialists/Publishers, 
1974), p. 33. 

28chaikin, "Interview with Bonarski," p, 120. 

29chaikin, "Notes on Acting Time and Repetition," p. 
34, 
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Chaikin sees this situation as a direct result of a goal-

processed society: 

We are trained and conditioned to be "present" only in 
relation to the goal. When I go from my house to the 
grocer, I'm not present. Once I arrive at the grocer, 
I'm not present until I'm back at the house. Going from 
point A to B we are in a kind of nonlife, and from B to 
C the same. This is one of our earliest lessons . . . 
to be in relation to the goal. This teaches us to live 
in absent time,30 

For Chaikin, this "nonlife" is the antithesis of "presence." 

Death: The Extreme Exploration 

Chaikin's workshop investigations with the Open 

Theatre and the Winter Project and his individual explo

rations have been dominated by the theme of death. For 

Chaikin, death represents the raost extreme questions about 

life. Death is an unexplored territory. It is associated 

with humanity's deepest emotions and mysteries; it "is 

connected to the greatest terror and the greatest dread." 

Chaikin believes that death is both man's and society's 

greatest taboo "because it's a subject we all have to cope 

with and answer to . . , because we're all in the same place 

in relation to it."31 

Chaikin maintains that the exploration of death 

rediscovers the process of living. Dying confirms our 

"presence" and our mortality. Chaikin's choice to inves

tigate mortality results in a paradoxical effect of an 

30chaikin, Presence, p. 65. 

31lbid., p. 85. 
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increased awareness and sensitivity to life's experiences. 

Life and death are inseparable; the admission of one con

firms the other, Man is always in the process of dying; 

the minute he is born, he begins to die, Chaikin's inves

tigations of death seeks to confirm both his and society's 

awareness of this ever-present fact. 

Another reason Chaikin chose to investigate death is 

that it serves as a communal intersection for the audience 

and actors, Chaikin believes that theatre is about meeting 

the audience on a common plane and "the one, unequivocal, 

dangerous, and very intimate station is that of death."32 

Chaikin traces this notion back to the Greek theatre: "I 

think the theatre in ancient times was where people gathered 

together and lamented for the dead."33 

The meeting between audience and actor is of prime 

•importance to Chaikin because it is a moment that he feels 

.is rarely experienced. To achieve this moment, Chaikin has 

sought to confront the audience member with the same ques

tions of death that the actors have been exploring in their 

workshop investigations. He looks for questions and theat

rical expressions that are identifiable, compelling, and 

vital to both parties. Chaikin explains: 

32joseph Chaikin, "Notes to the Company of Dybbuk," 
January, 1978. Chaikin Papers. 

33Alice Kellraan, "Joseph Chaikin Today," Playnote, 
Hudson Guild Theatre, January, 1979, p. 8. 
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The actor can perform a service to the audience of 
expressing common experience. So the actor can say: 
"Out of myself, I am giving expression to experience 
or image or passion or thought which is not mine, but 
where we intersect."34 

Chaikin wants to demystify the experience of death and make 

it a part of life. 

Chaikin's investigation of death issues has a direct 

correlation with his life. Since childhood, Chaikin has had 

to contend with medical problems and a heart condition that 

made him aware of his own mortality and, in the same 

process, shaped his ideas about life and death. This 

awareness has prompted Chaikin to explore the extreme 

life/death issues which have been the focus of many workshop 

investigations. 

When Chaikin was six years old, he developed rheumatic 

fever which resulted in a heart disease. In an early 

notebook, Chaikin wrote: "Hardly alive, certainly not 

knowing that I was yet alive, at the age of six years old I 

came down with rheumatic fever and was confined to ray bed 

for a year and a half." Chaikin's illness forced him into 

an isolation: 

The doctor took my shoes away and told rae I would be 
allowed out of bed when he was able to find rae new 
shoes. We were very poor and that seemed to make sense 
to me. Three weeks later I was willing to go into the 
street barefoot . . . so long as I could go out, but 
after many tears . . . I stayed inside the house. A 

34chaikin, "Notes to the Company of Dybbuk." 



42 

year and a half later I was given the same shoes back 
with new half-soles and heels on them.35 

At the age of ten, Chaikin was sent to the National 

Children's Cardiac Home in Florida, a charity clinic for 

adolescents with cardiac problems. After a few years, 

Chaikin was discharged, still plagued with a defective heart 

which would bring him near death on several occasions over 

the following years, 

Chaikin has always been consciously aware of his 

mortality, "All my life," Chaikin notes, "I imagined I was 

going to die."36 When Chaikin was preparing for the role of 

Galy Gay in the Living Theatre's production of Man Is Man, 

he believed that he would not live to perform the part. "I 

must stay alive," Chaikin wrote in an early diary, "long 

enough to open in this play." Four days later, Chaikin's 

entry read: "If I can stay alive everything is swell. Why 

do I insist I will die so soon? I don't want to. I want to 

live very much,"37 

Chaikin is not afraid to express his dread and terror 

about death. He realized at a very early age that "living 

was a kind of bonus," which he, "was not to expect 

medically,"38 During rehearsals for Terminal, Chaikin 

35joseph Chaikin, "Workshop Notebooks, 1964-65," 
Chaikin Papers. 

36chaikin, "Interview with Bonarski," p. 123. 

37joseph Chaikin, "Diary 1961-62," Chaikin Papers. 

38Feingold, "A New Way of Making Theatre," p. 4. 
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shared the following thoughts with his actors: 

At a certain point last year I thought I was in the 
last days of my life and I carried on inside my skull 
where nobody else could hear. I wailed, I wept, I 
screamed, and I died very unwillingly. I bargained with 
the fates, and I lied to myself again and again. You'd 
think that at death's door the lying would stop. Not 
for rae,39 

Each time Chaikin approaches death's door, he thinks it is 

the last, "I'm surprised to be living at all," Chaikin 

says. "At times I ara told, there is nothing, nothing at all 

and two minutes later, it's beginning again."^^ 

Recognition and awareness of his own mortality has 

prompted Chaikin to approach his work with great intensity. 

With each new investigation, Chaikin reexamines his prior

ities and work. He constantly searches for what has meaning 

for himself and his collective: "What's possible to trans

mit and express and what isn't."^! "Everyday," Chaikin 

notes, "is different and new to rae."^2 

Several of Chaikin's thematic investigations of life 

and death issues have resulted in the production of per

formance pieces. The Serpent, a workshop investigation of 

the Open Theatre, focused on the beginning of life—the 

Creation, "The original intention of the workshop," Tina 

Shepard recalls, "was to make a piece that would have as its 

39chaikin, Presence, p. 111, 

^Olnterview with Chaikin, 10 May 1986, 

^!Gomer, Joseph Chaikin: Going On. 

^2interview with Chaikin, 10 May 1986. 
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take-off point the life of Christ in those years when he 

disappeared, when there's nothing known." Shepard notes 

that this investigation was dropped when the workshop 

members began to explore the Book of Genesis: 

. . , when they started in Genesis, they found such 
dense material there and that they had so many questions 
and arguments and things that were enormously 
intriguing, just in relation to those first few stories, 
that they said. "Why go on? Here it is. Here's what's 
vital in fact,^3 

The Serpent begins with Adam and Eve in the Garden of 

Eden and proceeds through generations of existence to the 

deaths of John F. Kennedy and Martin Luther King Jr, 

Through the examination of such questions as freedom, loss 

of innocence, shame, sex, love, personal alienation, 

mourning, violence, and death, the workshop merabers 

attempted to discover how the mythical choices made by Adam, 

Eve, and Cain affected the human condition. 

While The Serpent focused on the creation of life. 

Terminal, another Open Theatre collaboration, dealt with 

the collective's own personal confrontations with mortality. 

The central theme of Terminal is death and dying. "It is 

based on the assumption," notes co-director Roberta Sklar, 

"that one's life is increased and opened by a recognition of 

the elements in it, which include the process of dying."^^ 

Chaikin's interest in exploring the dying process relates to 

^3Mohan, "Interview with Tina Shepard," pp. 1-2. 

^^Paul Ryder Ryan, "Terrainal-An Interview with Roberta 
Sklar," Drama Review 15 no. 32 (1971):149. 
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his belief that society is cosraeticizing death: 

We began with an idea of trying to confront the 
dread of dying. As we started going into our own 
fantasy and imagining our own imperraanence, we began 
to think that there was a conspiracy to keep us from 
being aware that we were, in fact, part of nature: that 
we are alive now, and one day we will not be. As we 
felt through this dread of personal extinction and 
society's disguising of the process, we looked for a 
tale around which we could explore images and ideas,^^ 

Terminal was conceived from the beginning as a theat

rical piece. It was composed entirely of Chaikin's and the 

actors' own images, with words by writer Susan Yankowitz. 

Through their personal meditations on death and the actors' 

own investigations of their existence, the merabers of the 

collective worked to discover stage forms and expressions 

which would have common meaning to the audience member. 

'in 1976, Chaikin formed an ongoing workshop group^^ 

called the Winter Project. Meeting for several seasons 

fduring the winter months, this group of some twenty actors, 

writers, musicians, and a draraaturg collaborated to explore 

contemporary ways of expressing emotion. Their purpose was 

"to try to see if there's a way to give expression to those 

feelings that are very present, and are very much a part of 

contemporary experience, but that are not permitted air very 

much,"^6 Like the Open Theatre, the Winter Project was 

designed to ask questions and investigate avenues that were 

unknown or considered taboo. During the first season of the 

^^Chaikin, Presence, p. 29, 

^^Blumenthal, "Awakening," p, 74. 
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project, Chaikin wrote: "Ready forms and structures don't 

exist; we can't rely on what we already know, or what we can 

learn from given systeras,"^^ 

One emotion which Chaikin and the Winter Project 

workshop chose to investigate was mourning. This theme has 

interested Chaikin for several years and has been present in 

The Serpent, Terminal, The Dybbuk. and Antigone. In each 

investigation he has sought ways to give expression to the 

process of mourning. Chaikin is particularly drawn to the 

subject of mourning because he feels it is an emotion which 

is seldom given expression. He explains: 

The expression of grief is not really permitted, we are 
in a way (sophisticated beyond it), the expression of it 
carries a certain shame with it. But we have not been 
able to erase a very deep and live response to grief. 
When somebody dies we don't know what to do.'̂ S 

Chaikin believes that society closes itself off to the 

mourning process because of the lack of ceremony and ritual 

surrounding the loss of a loved one. While other countries 

have ceremonies to express this loss, Chaikin believes that 

America lacks this vital necessity: "There is no mourning 

in America. Americans don't know how to, or want to face 

death or the mourning process."^9 Chaikin seeks a way to 

^^Joseph Chaikin, "Notes on the Winter Project," 
December 1, 1976. p. 9. Chaikin Papers. 

^8joseph Chaikin, "The Actor Still Present," Revue 
Francaise D'Etudes Americaines. October, 1980. p. 218. 

^9chaikin, Interview 10 May 1986. 
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develop ceremonies to acknowledge the major shifts in life: 

"ceremonies that have dignity, that have compassion, that 

permit feeling,"50 

Trespassing was an attempt to corae to terras with 

death, dying, and the mourning process. Primarily written 

by Chaikin, this Winter Project investigation focused on the 

last moments of a woman's life following a cerebral acci

dent. Through the woman's internal monologues, musical 

interludes, and scenes involving the mourning of her friends 

and loved ones, Chaikin and the collective tried to come to 

terras with the dread of loss and the terror of death. 

Chaikin notes: 

We hope this production will bring up the absence of 
ceremony regarding death and dying. In the capitalist 
scheme we are all replaceable. This play is about the 
insignificance of passing.5! 

While Chaikin's investigations of life and death 

themes have primarily focused on the creation of new theatre 

pieces, his questioning has led him to explore pre-existing 

texts. One particular script which Chaikin has directed on 

two separate occasions is The Dybbuk. Originally written in 

Hebrew by Shloyme Zaryl Rappopor, under the pseudonyra S. 

Anski, The Dybbuk is the story of a young religious scholar, 

who, when he dies, enters the body of the woman he loves as 

50chaikin, "The Actor Still Present," p. 218. 

5!Dan Issac, "Joseph Chaikin and the Dialectics of 
Darkness," The Soho Weekly News. March 9, 1982, p. 49. 
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a dybbuk, a dead spirit possessing a living body. The 

Dybbuk blends and contrasts folk stories, superstitions, and 

dreams with the rigid principles of religion and societal 

demands. It juxtaposes the living with the dead. 

Chaikin's interest in working with The Dybbuk was 

prompted by his desire to explore the theme of possession, 

the central image of the play, and folk stories. Chaikin 

believes that possession borders on the extreme; it rep

resents the nearness of the living and the dead. When 

talking about the characters in the play, Chaikin states: 

"These people go to the limit of what you can think. They 

keep trying to go to the border and hang out there and see 

what it's possible to say there."^2 With The Dybbuk, 

Chaikin continued to search for stage forms to give 

expression to the interrelationship of the living and the 

dead, 

Although the majority of Chaikin's investigations of 

life and death issues were piloted by Chaikin serving as 

director or workshop leader, his collaborations with writer 

Sam Shepard have resulted in performance pieces that feature 

Chaikin as actor and writer. Tongues, Savage/Love, and Â  

War In Heaven are the resulting pieces of a fruitful 

collaboration and friendship between Chaikin and Shepard. 

In each piece, both artists have served as writer and 

52Eileen Blumenthal, "Joseph Chaikin Enters the 
Mystical World of "The Dybbuk'," New York Tiraes, January 1, 
1978, sec. 2, p. 3. 
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director, with Chaikin performing as solo actor and Shepard 

contributing or performing as a musician. In addition, each 

piece has dealt with the themes of life, love, birth, 

loneliness, and death, 

Shepard's and Chaikin's collaboration as artists and 

friends began when Chaikin was working with the Open 

Theatre. At the urging of Chaikin, Shepard attended some of 

the workshops and contributed to the writing, Shepard 

recalls his early days with the Open Theatre: 

I went to a lot of workshops. Every once in a while, 
Joe asked me to write something and I would do it. I 
was always like in and out, contributing to the work 
just in little particles, in little pieces.^3 

When the Open Theatre disbanded, Chaikin wanted to act 

again, and, at the urging of Shepard, they collaborated to 

create Tongues. Tongues was performed in 1978 and was 

followed by Savage/Love in 1979. The third Chaikin/Shepard 

collaboration, A War In Heaven, premiered on New York's 

radio station WBAI in 1985. 

In each of the three performance pieces, the various 

voices, characters, and inner feelings corae through the 

breath of a single actor. Although similar in form, each 

piece focuses on a particular therae: Tongues is about 

birth, life, and death; Savage/Love explores the raany facets 

of love; and A War In Heaven focuses on an angel who died 

53Eileen Bluraenthal, "Sam Shepard and Joseph Chaikin 
Speaking in Tongues," In American Dreams The Imagination of 
Sara Shepard, ed. Bonnie Marranca, (New York: Perforraing Arts 
Journal Publications, 1981), p. 137. 
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the day he was born. Each work is an investigation of J 

theatre and life at the extreme borders of existence. They 

<̂ are experiments into hidden emotions, the use of voice and j| 

breath,^muslc, somatic language, and the power of the solol 

performer. 

Throughout Chaikin's thematic investigations of life 

and death themes, he has sought ways to give expression to 

life's experiences at the extremes. Abandoning naturalism 

as a stage form, he has opened the door for exploration into 

questions which other groups have seldora asked or sought to 

express. Beginning with a theme, Chaikin has investigated 

beyond the limits imposed upon society and the artist in 

order to explore those realms of emotion which lie in 

darker, unknown regions. 

The Serpent, Terminal, Trespassing, The Dybbuk, and 

Chaikin's collaborations with Sam Shepard have all explored 

questions of life and death. Each investigation has been 

unique. With each piece, Chaikin has developed new ques

tions, exercises, and workshop explorations designed to give 

theatrical expression to life and death themes. In addi

tion, each exploration has resulted in a very different 

performance piece. The following chapters discuss each of 

these performance pieces. The focus of each chapter will be 

to explore the origins of each piece, to inquire into 

Chaikin's working process, and to investigate his use of 
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life and death themes in developing performance pieces at 

the extremes of theatre and existence. 



CHAPTER III 

LIFE AND DEATH: THE SERPENT 

In the fall of 1967, the Open Theatre initiated a 

workshop that resulted in their first mature work of art. 

Fully conceived and constructed by the Open Theatre, The 

Serpent was a collaboration between Chaikin's workshop and 

writer Jean-Claude van Itallie. Beginning with the creation 

of life in the Garden of Eden and ending with the deaths of 

the generations following Adam and Eve, The Serpent was an 

exploration into the myths surrounding man's past and pres

ent. The Serpent explores questions of choice, authority, 

pride, guilt, love, violence, and death in an attempt to 

relate and redefine society's boundaries of existence. 

The Serpent workshop originated as an investigation 

into the life of Christ. Beginning with some veteran 

members of the Open Theatre and about fifteen actors from 

Lee Worley's workshop, Chaikin sought to explore Christ's 

life between the age of fourteen and the crucifixion. 

Chaikin felt that there was little known about this portion 

of Christ's life and that the myths surrounding this period 

would provide the collective with abundant avenues for 

exploration and discovery. 

52 
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Chaikin realized that the new workshop would neces

sitate a total commitment on the part of everyone associated 

with the collective. All members were requested to partici

pate in four sessions a week for four hours a day and to 

arrange their work schedule to miss no more than two weeks 

during the year. This obligation was essential for workshop 

inquiry and investigation,^ 

When the Open Theatre launched their investigation, 

their main tenet was to remain open to all potential ques

tions and explorations. The collective did not select an 

end result. Rather, they commenced with the theme and 

allowed the work to develop frora there, "leaving the con

clusions to show themselves when they were ready."2 Tina 

Shepard explains this process: 

. . , in the beginning you have a lot of time and you 
use that time to spread out frora the opening idea, from 
sort of the first kernel of the idea and to find all of 
the ideas that are related to that sort of central 
place, and all of the different directions that you can 
take off in from there and all the different images that 
have to do with it,3 

While this open-ended investigation affords several avenues 

of exploration, it may lead to various dead ends, "Some of 

the exercises didn't lead anywhere," Chaikin explains. 

iKenneth Glickfeld, "Serpent Log," 1967-68, p. 1, Open 
Theatre Archives. 

2peter Maloney, "The Making of The Serpent" In The Open 
Theatre-Europe 1968 [souvenir program], p. 9. 

3Roberta Mohan, "Interview with Tina Shepard," May 18, 
1973, p. 3. Open Theatre Archives, 
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"Some had for a moment the illusion of being The Break

through, and weren't,"^ 

To provide them with a foundation of Christ's life, 

the collective generated discussions and improvisations 

based on the Book of Genesis, As the group probed the 

biblical myths, they became "obsessed with the effect of the 

Genesis story , , , and with [their] attitudes regarding 

guilt and the wrathful God."5 Almost immediately, the 

collective abandoned their "first kernel," and focused their 

exploration on the stories of Eden. 

Although the actors deemed the Eden stories myths, 

they sensed a personal connection with these biblical 

legends, Chaikin explains: 

When we explored Adam and Eve, we found ourselves much 
more involved with these stories, these myths, than we 
imagined. It became clear that although we had rejected 
these stories as being true in any way, they still 
claimed us. We were absolutely surprised how personal 
the discussion and the improvisations were for us." 

As the workshop progressed, the piece developed almost 

entirely out of the actors' personal responses, images and 

perceptions to these themes. Peter Feldman recalls the 

actors* involvement: 

"^Micheal Feingold, "A New Way of Making Theatre-And It's 
Over," New York Times, October 7, 1973, sec. 2, p. 4. 

^Joseph Chaikin, The Presence of the Actor, (New York: 
Atheneum, 1972), p. 89. 

6john Lahr, "The Open Theatre's Serpent," In Up Against 
the Fourth Wall. (New York: Grove Press Inc., 1968), p. 168. 
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s being very different 
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Chaikin was particularly attracted to the Book of 

Genesis because it represented a "confrontation of our 

mortality,"8 Chaikin believed that the story of Eden 

symbolized the present state of loss, shame, mourning, and 

violence in modern society. By exploring the Eden stories, 

Chaikin hoped to discover theatrical expressions that would 

unite the biblical myths with these contemporary human 

conditions. 

The Working Process 

The initial work on The Serpent was completely 

exploratory. Intrigued with the Book of Genesis, the 

company began to investigate themes and questions about life 

in the Garden of Eden. They asked a multitude of questions: 

What creatures were in the Garden? What was Adam's rela

tionship to God? How did the serpent tempt Eve? Why did 

7peter Feldman, "Interview," March 27, 1975, p. 4. Open 
Theatre Archives. 

8joseph Chaikin, "From the Director," Preface to The 
Serpent in Jean-Calude van Itallie's America Hurrah and Other 
Plays, (New York: Grove Press, 1978), p. 9. 
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Adam eat the apple? How did Cain kill Abel? What did God 

look like? What happened when Adam met Eve?9 These 

questions provided an initial foundation for their work. 

To assist in their investigations, the collective read 

and discussed the works of several philosophers, theolo

gians, and scholars. They explored such diverse sources as 

the writings of Karl Jung, Dietrich Bonhoeffer, Robert 

Graves, Albert Einstein, and Joseph Campbell. The group 

discussed Hebrew myths and traditional fairy tales, and 

Chaikin read to them frora Louis Ginzberg's Legend of the 

Jews and R. D. Laing's The Politics of Exp'erience. In 

addition, several scholars periodically attended the work

shops to aid in the development of the piece. Joseph 

Campbell talked with the company about the Eden myths, 

ritual, various religious views pertaining to the creation, 

and the symbol of the serpent; Susan Sontag discussed how 

the assorted Genesis stories had been woven together; and 

Paul Goodman observed several improvisations and worked with 

the collective on the Eden stories.!^ 

Although these discussions rendered a firm foundation 

and communal reference point for their investigations, 

Chaikin perceived that too much discourse could destroy the 

original idea. "When these questions are alive to the 

company of actors," Chaikin writes, "there is in any of them 

9Glickfeld, "Serpent Log," pp. 1-4. 

lOlbid. 



57 

a dangerous point when discussion must stop and the ques

tions must be brought to the stage in terms of improvisatory 

actions."!! Beginning with a base in improvisation, 

therefore, the company initiated an exploration into the 

ideas and images that predominated their discussions. 

In early improvisations, the collective focused on 

nonverbal expression rather than words. Using techniques 

and exercises acquired in the previous years of the Open 

Theatre, the group searched for innovative ways to utilize 

themselves as actors and to express the concepts and con

flicts that they were encountering in their investigations. 

Within the first weeks of the workshop, they improvised on 

"themes in the Bible stories, loss of innocence, personal 

alienation and deprivation, victimization, and self-

"12 repression, ^^ 

Chaikin believed that the improvisational process was 

the key to projecting the collective into the questions and 

theraes surrounding the biblical story of Adara and Eve, He 

sensed that, through the actors' individual responses to the 

theraes, they would locate the personal meaning of the myths. 

Van Itallie explains this process of improvisation: 

The improvisations were investigations, a way for the 
actors to find out what indeed was their relationship 
to the creation and damnation myth of our civilization. 

llChaikin, "From the Director," p, 10, 

12Robert Pasolli, "Theater," Nation, August 26, 1968. p 
157, 
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revealing, finally, the mythic seizure of the story of 
Adam on the collective mind of the troupe.^3 

During each step of the investigation, Chaikin in

sisted that the actor maintain a conscious awareness of the 

work: 
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"When he performs," Chaikin notes, "he [the actor] plays the 

material rather than himself. He should be like a singer 

who sings the song, rather than singing his voice, which one 

often hears,"!^ 

To facilitate their explorations, Chaikin designed a 

daily routine for the actors, Peter Maloney, an actor in 

The Serpent, relates their rehearsal process: 

Each day begins with a warm-up, consisting of physical 
and vocal exercises designed to strengthen our bodies 
and voices and to prepare us for the day's activities. 
The actors work individually at first, then move into 
group exercises, designed to increase our sensitivity 
to our fellow actors, strengthening the enserable, the 
basis of all our work. 

13Robert Pasolli, "The Open Theatre: The Genesis of the 
Serpent," Village Voice, February 20, 1969, p, 40. 

l^Chaikin, "Frora the Director," p. 8. 

15joseph Chaikin, "The Context of Performance," In 
Actors on Acting, ed. Toby Cole and Helen Krich Chinoy, (New 
York: Crown, 1970), p. 668. 
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In addition to the daily routine, each day focused on a 

particular acting problem, Maloney continues: 

On Mondays we spend time in strenuous physical movement 
under the direction of our movement and dance instruc
tor, Tuesdays are devoted to vocal exercises, and on 
Fridays we are guided by composer Richard Peaslee 
through the intricacies of rhythm and harmony, exploring 
the creation and orchestration of sounds made by our 
voices and bodies.^" 

Although this dally format yielded specific quidellnes, it 

was not intended to restrict the collective's creativity. 

As the workshop matured, raost of the strength in the 

investigations came from Chaikin's ability to elicit person

al commitment and creative energy frora the actors, Chaikin 

strove for a relaxed atmosphere and yet one that was highly 

disciplined and creative. He became personally involved 

with the exploration of each member and remained sensitive 

to their suggestions. 

Although each member of the collective was responsible 

for the development of the piece, they looked to Chaikin for 

creative leadership. They trusted Chaikin to furnish the 

type of leadership that would define the path without de

nying their own sphere of discovery. "Ultimately you trust 

his eye," Paul Zimet notes, "You trust his eye to say this 

is crap,"!^ Tina Shepard views Chaikin as an "informed 

audience member": "I can only know [what works] frora the 

l^Maloney, "The Making of The Serpent," p, 9, 

!7jo3eph Chaikin: Going On, A filra by Steven Gomer, 
Distributed by Films for the Humanities, Princeton, New 
Jersey, 1983. 
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inside. He's the one who lets me know frora the outside, 

, , . He's the rae on the outside in that sense."!8 

Chaikin's ability to evoke this kind of trust in his actors 

enabled him to direct them toward the maturation of images 

and actions in their work. 

As director, Chaikin maintains that the actor and 

director must play an equal role in the creation of the 

piece: 

^I think a director should ̂ e inspired by the actors, 
1̂  just like the other way ar'^und. I don't think it's a 
one-way street at all, A director has toJeel a great 
.sense of promise and possibility . . , In other words, 

§fnot that you conceive and envision what the actor's 
golng^to do or can do, but that an actor also invites 
you to Imagine things you haven't thought about at 

^all.l9 

The apple-eating sequence in The Serpent is a prime example 

of this type of collaboration, Chaikin explains: 
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18Mohan, "Interview with Tina Shepard," pp. 29-30. 

!9Lisa J. Pegnato, "Breathing in a Different Zone: 
Joseph Chaikin," Draraa Review 25 no. 3 (1981):12. 
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I i 

open ends, but the actress had discovered what was then 
scored.20 

The meeting place for Chaikin and the actors is in the 

transformation frora the original idea into action, 

Chaikin's exercises and improvisations supply the framework 

for this discovery: 

. , , if I find the proper exercise, I invite the actor 
to inhabit that realm. It will surely be different from 
what I first thought, because what happens is always 
different from what's imagined, and because the actors 
embodying it will find that realm for themselves; and 
there begins collaboration.21 

For Chaikin, the process of initiating improvisations and 

exercises is essential to unlocking the actor's imagination. 

JLn the primal stages of exploration, Chaikin believes 

^that the director must remain exposed to all images and 

^ction. As the work advances, the avenues are examined and jp 

questioned. Once all the paths have been explored, the 

director strives to create the final delicate structure,T» in 

designing the final form, Chaikin asserts that the director 

must 

find ways to select the raost cogent from among possible 
images. . . . He must enlarge any particular image 
through more specific demands of voice and movement 
. . . redefine the actors' intentions . . . and discover 
v̂Tays ̂ to^sustain the freshness of successive perfor

mances. 22 

20Richard Schechner, "An Interview with Joseph Chaikin," 
Drama Review 13 no, 3 (1969):142, 

21joseph Chaikin, "The Presence of the Actor," Galley 
proof, p, 51, Chaikin Papers, 

22chaikln, "Frora the Director," p, 10, 
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While Chaikin functioned as the director for The 

Serpent. Jean-Claude van Itallie emerged as the principal 

writer. When the workshop originated, Chaikin was working 

with playwrights Megan Terry and Patricia Cooper, They 

participated in the Genesis investigations and scripted 

scenes based on the actors' exercises and improvisations. 

About two months into the investigations, Chaikin Invited 

van Itallie to take part, and eventually he was selected as 

the ensemble playwright. Van Itallie recalls joining the 

group: 

They had been working on it for a couple of months and 
there had been a couple of playwrights involved but for 
one reason or another they hadn't worked out. It's not 
easy to do that kind of stuff. I don't mean that I'm 
necessarily the best playwright in the world, but I 
developed methods of working with the group; no other 
playwright has developed them in that way, or had up to 
that point. I particularly knew how to work with the 
Open Theatre and they had a problem. They said would 
I do it, and that was that.23 

As playwright for the ensemble, van Itallie's function 

was to contribute the words and structure for the piece. 

His method of writing was to observe the actors' improvi

sations, refine the main content of the exercise, and script 

these ideas and actions into a scene: 

, . , someone, raost frequently Joe but soraetimes an 
actor or I, would suggest an exercise and the actors 
would play with it and Joe or I would restructure it 
until it clearly did or did not show a possibility, a 
way of expressing soraething. If there were any words to 
it, if it deraanded words, in narration or comraentary, or 
even in dialogue, then I would go home and write them 

23phyllis Jane Wagner, "Jean-Claude van Itallie: 
Political Playwright," The Serif 9 no. 4 (Winter 1972):59. 
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(very rarely, if ever, taking from any of the actual 
words of the actors, but merely following in the direc
tion of their words, or verbalizing their intention, or 
writing words to comment on the exercise at hand).2^ 

Van Itallie worked with the company dally. He ob

served their investigations, shared their problems, and gave 

form to their explorations. Van Itallie was responsible for 

gathering all the impulses and organizing them into a form, 

a framework for the piece. As the actors generated assorted 

impulses, van Itallie would structure those that worked 

"in our lives, in our thoughts, and in the playing on the 

stage."25 "I'm trying to do with words what Chaikin is 

trying to do with the actors," van Itallie notes, "get to 

the very essence of things,"26 

The success of The Serpent collaboration was due in 

part to Chaikin and van Itallie's friendship and working 

methods. Van Itallie notes: 

That it is as successful as it is, I think, is because 
Chaikin and I worked together for many years, and the 
lines between writer and director got a little hazy. 
He was free with saying "I like this" "I don't like 
that" and "I would like to see this" in the writing, and 
I did the same in the directing. We both participated 

2^Jean-Claude van Itallie, "Letter to Mr, Wardle," March 
25, 1969, p, 2, Van Itallie Papers, 

25jean-Claude van Itallie, "From the Playwright," 
Preface to The Serpent in Jean-Claude van Itallie's America 
Hurrah and Other Plays, (New York: Grove Press, 1978), p, 6. 

26Lahr, "The Open Theatre's Serpent," p. 166. 
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in the other's function, although I did not actually 
direct and he did not actually write,27 

Throughout the exploration process, Chaikin and van Itallie 

discovered a working relationship that allowed each to 

criticize freely and make suggestions to the other. This 

personal relationship was a fundamental factor in the 

creative collaboration of these two primary artists. 

While van Itallie's collaboration with Chaikin proved 

prosperous, his relationship with the actors of the ensemble 

was a stressful ordeal. Van Itallie had joined the ensemble 

late in their investigations. He notes: "This caused a 

problem, accentuating the inevitable trauma of the actors 

seeing wordless workshop creation change into a fixed verbal 

form,"28 

The actors viewed van Itallie as an intruder on their 

investigations and resented their discoveries being manip

ulated. This produced great adversity for the writer: 

, . . obviously they were very much involved all along 
the way, although sometimes I think that they had the 
illusion that they were even more involved than they 
were, or more responsible, and this created problems 
for rae . . . it became necessary to take seriously all 
the notions of eighteen actors, not only as they 
expressed them eloquently on the stage in exercise and 
improvisations, but also as they expressed them 
Intellectually,29 

27jean-Claude van Itallie, "Playwright and the 
Ensemble," Lecture (Stoors, Connecticut), March 1969, Van 
Itallie Papers, 

28van Itallie, "Letter to Mr, Wardle," p. 1. 

29lbid., p. 2. 
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Eventually, the actors accepted the fact that van 

Itallie's contributions were essential to their creative 

endeavor. For van Itallie and the actors, it became a 

process of "letting go." "For ray part," van Itallie writes, 

"I let go a great raany words, characters, and scenes. And 

most painfully, I let go certain rigid structural concepts I 

had invented to replace the linear ones of a conventional 

play."30 For the actors, it was a "letting go" of their 

egos and their discoveries. The ensemble quickly discovered 

that, in order to be creative, they would have to remain 

virtually egoless, be prepared to sacrifice creative ideas, 

and collaborate fully with each member of the collective, 

A Search for the Beginning of Life 

The Open Theatre's initial exploration of the Genesis 

theraes began with an exaraination of the beginning of life— 

the creation. For Chaikin, this was an exciting part of the 

exploration because the creation represented the essence of 

discovery: 

The collaboration required that each person address 
himself to the major questions: what are my own early 
pictures of "first man," "first woman," "first discovery 
of sex," God and the serpent, the Garden of Eden, the 
First Murder, Cain and Abel? These questions dealt with 
a personally remembered "first time," They were ques
tions we stopped asking after childhood. We had the 
Genesis story to ask them through,31 

30van Itallie, "Frora the Playwright," p, 6. 

31Chaikin, Presence, p, 102, 
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This eraphasis on the discovery of primordial life became the 

foundation for the ensemble's early Improvisations, 

The Garden of Eden 

The ensemble's first intention was to discover an 

image for the Garden of Eden, Eden represented the begin

ning of life, a Utopia that was no longer available to the 

collective. The actors' search began with pinpointing ways 

to relate personally to the garden. According to Tina 

Shepard, the group asked questions pertaining to the origin 

of life: "What is it to be around for the first time? What 

was this Garden of Eden? What in God's name would that 

mean, starting frora where we are now, living in New York? 

What could you image the Garden of Eden would be?"32 

In an endeavor to unearth the Eden image, Chaikin had 

the collective play through the stereotype images of the 

Garden, "the false Garden pictures: the illustrated biblical 

ones, the raodern Hollywood ones, those from House and 

Garden—all the commercials (riding and Marlboros)."33 

Chaikin maintained that, once the actors had played through 

the trappings of the cliche images, they would be open to 

discover an authentic image for Eden. As the actors moved 

through the cliches, they projected their own personal 

images into action on the stage. Chaikin relates a typical 

32Mohan, "Interview with Tina Shepard," p. 6. 

33schechner, "An Interview with Chaikin," p. 142, 
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improvisation into the Garden image: 

The stage 1 
its emptlne 
things that 
And to then 
actor will 
is sensitlv 
little worl 
pending on 
anybody, gl 
understand, 
Soon somebo 
own rules, 
the garden. 

s totally empty. The 
ss as much as possibl 
could be there but t 
project on it the Im 

get up and do his gar 
e to it, he will join 
d. A third actor may 
whether this garden d 
ve them something the 
Then it's over and 

dy will start a world 
and its own sense of 

Ah, but it's so del 

action is to appreciate 
e, so as not to see the 
o imagine it as empty, 
age of your garden. One 
den and if another actor 
him so that they make a 
or may not join—de-

oes or does not signal 
y can identify with and 
someone else tries it. 
with its own logic, its 
things. Then we have 
Icate, the process,34 

While the collective proceeded to investigate ideas 

and actions for the Garden of Eden, Joseph Campbell was 

responsible for unleashing the final image. Campbell at

tended the workshops and led discussions on the Genesis 

myths. He told the collective about an image of the lion 

lying down with the lamb, and how in the West "they are both 

sort of smiling and they're in this kind of bliss together," 

while in the East, "the lion is eating the lamb and they're 

in ecstacy."35 This Eastern image of the two animals, 

unaware of values or judgments, became the image for the 

collective's Garden of Eden, It represented the energy and 

pulse running through the piece. 

Once the actors found an image for Eden, they investi

gated its inhabitants. They started with a garden where all 

the actors were animals. Using their imaginations and sound 

and movement, the actors explored real and nonexistent 

3^Ibid,, p, 143. 

35Mohan, "Interview with Tina Shepard," p. 7. 
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animals. As certain ideas were examined, and others 

abandoned, Chaikin narrowed the selection of animals down to 

about six, including "a quasi-frog; an unidentifiable, 

gentle, cooing creature; . . . a strange beast with its head 

on the ground;" and a heron-like bird.36 

One factor that linked all the inhabitants of the 

garden was the first communal breath—the source of all life 

in Eden. As the creatures in the first garden came to

gether on stage, they emanated from the same breath. For 

Chaikin, this vivid awareness of breath was essential to the 

life force of the piece. "Breathing is the key to internal 

movement," Chaikin notes. "Through its rhythm what we know 

as experience is expressed."37 Through the process of 

breathing, the actors were able to extract their own in

ternal rhythms and share in the collective external breath 

of the ensemble. 

The First Inhabitants: Adam, Eve, 
The Serpent, and God 

As the collective pursued their exploration of life in 

the Garden of Eden, they concentrated on the creation of 

Adam and Eve. Absorbed in the origin of humanity, the 

actors experimented with the transformation of Garden 

36Eileen Blumenthal, Joseph Chaikin, (Cambridge: 
Cambridge University Press, 1984), p. 107, 

37Karen Malpede, "Introduction," In Three Works by the 
Open Theatre, (New York: Drama Book Specialists/Publishers, 
1974), p. 18, 
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creatures into huraan forms. While this action proved en

grossing, it was excluded in favor of two actors entering 

the stage, lying down in the center of the Garden, and 

suddenly awakening to the awareness of life. Company stage 

manager, Kenneth Glickfeld, describes an improvisation of 

this recognition scene between Adam and Eve: 

Adam trades sounds with animals, trying to talk with 
them. He has no luck. He goes to sleep. Eve is on 
top of him when he wakes up. He thinks he is touching 
himself, but is really touching her. He gradually 
realizes her existence, and comes to a sitting position, 
then gets up and throws her off his lap. He compares 
his parts with hers. They discover their differences. 
He yells, she yells and mimics him. They run around, 
sharing animal sounds. He yells: "Ahhh", she yells 
"Ahhh", but he shuts her up, to show her he is boss 
Adam, He gives her "Eee" sound for herself. They name 
animals, or rather, discover the concept of Name, 
Whatever the language spoken to Adam and Eve, they speak 
back in the same language,38 

During the Adam and Eve improvisations, the company 

directed their study to the type of communication that 

existed between the first man and woman, "The problem with 

Adara and Eve," van Itallie notes, "was how do you get them 

to speak. The moment you have actors and actresses open 

their mouths in a naturalistic fashion, you've lost their 

mythic potential."39 The company explored various language 

improvisations, examined scenes between Adam and the crea

tures, and even scripted dialogue for Adam and Eve. 

Eventually, they abandoned the language idea as excessive 

38Glickfeld, "Serpent Log," p. 14. 

39Lahr, "The Open Theatre's Serpent," p. 166. 
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and discerned that "the raost articulate performances are 

always those which have been pared away,"^^ Tina Shepard 

explains: 

We had a whole long time when we worked on [language]— 
Adam and Eve running around picking up sounds frora the 
different animals and together they accumulated this 
kind of language of sounds and then from somewhere came 
words and then together—but we dropped all that, you 
know, as sort of excess and just said, "At the moment 
the Serpent speaks. Eve speaks" and we don't make a big 
deal about it because it was too ranch,^! 

"All that's nonessential," Chaikin writes, "all that's 

accessory, all that's indulgent, all that's outside the 

center has been dropped, and what reraains is a sparse 

language of tasks which speak of life and nature,"^2 

One of the raost important images of the Genesis myths 

is the tree of life. The tree of life represents a union of 

opposites—good and evil, male and feraale, life and death. 

When Eve eats the apple frora the tree, it is a moment of 

both life and death: the death of Eden and the rebirth of 

mankind. This dichotomy inspired the collective to inves

tigate an image for the tree of life. They began with a 

nonverbal form: 

Following our warm-up, Ellen, Jane, Lee and Dorothy 
arrange themselves in a tower-like form, with their 
heads hanging down. Their long hair, which now falls 
down, covering their faces, forms a vari-colored, 
gently swaying, "hair tree." It is a strangely 
beautiful sight. They extend their arras like branches 

^OChaikin, Presence, p. 64. 

^iMohan, "Interview with Tina Shepard," p. 9. 

^2chaikin, Presence, pp. 64-65. 
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and hold their hands palm upward. Apples are placed in 
their hands, which move slightly, as if in the wind. 
It is very compelling.^3 

While the ensemble pursued their investigations of the 

tree of life, they also introduced images for the serpent. 

According to Joseph Campbell, the serpent is the spiritual 

energy of life—the lord of life who sheds his skin and is 

reborn again and again,^^ The collective viewed the snake 

as an anarchist, a tempter, a seducer, a salesman, and a 

"good god,"^5 Like the tree of life, the serpent symbolized 

both life and death. When the collective recognized this 

affinity, they amalgamated these images into one figure, 

Chaikin recognized the serpent as the principal image 

in the piece and searched for a way to express its beauty 

and intense attractiveness. Initially, he experimented with 

the Garden animals becoming the snake and with individual 

actors playing the role. These ideas were omitted, however, 

in favor of a multi-human form originated by actor Roy 

London, Tina Shepard relates the birth of London's serpent: 

The Serpent image itself came up, I think for the first 
time, one day when , . . one of the actors (London) 
. . . got up and he sort of said, "Well, look, you stand 
here and I'll stand behind you, and another one here and 
another one here," and then they had this—suddenly this 
form took shape with five heads and ten arras and five 

^3Maloney, "The Making of the Serpent," p. 12. 

^^Gllckfeld, "Serpent Log," p. 17. 

^^Bluraenthal, Joseph Chaikin. p. 112. 
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tongues. And everyone in the room recognized that as 
"that's the Serpent!"^^ 

The serpent became a pyramid of bodies, a writhing thicket 

of arms and knees and elbows, dangling apples precariously 

from its hands. 

The voice of the serpent was originally produced by 

the actors creating a rasping utterance from the back of 

their throats. This initial sound metaraorphosed into words 

that the flve-tongued beast whispered, spoke, and chanted: 

Serpent 1: Is it true? 

Serpent 2: Is it true? 

Serpent 3: That you and he. 

Serpent 4: You and he 

Serpent 4 and 5: May do anything? 

Serpent 2: Anything in the garden you want to do? 

Serpent 1: Is that true?'^^ 

Having discovered the serpent image, the enserable ex

plored the myths surrounding the seduction of Eve. The 

seduction is a life and death moment that transpires at the 

boundaries of existence. Eve is in a "state of tremor at 

being alive," and the serpent is seducing her with "his even 

greater aliveness."^8 Eve has been advised she will die if 

she touches the fruit; she touches it and lives. She 

^^Mohan, "Interview with Tina Shepard," p. 7. 

^^Jean-Claude van Itallie, The Serpent, In America 
Hurrah and Other Plays, (New York: Grove Press, 1978), p. 

^8ibid, 

23 
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persists by saying that the fruit is forbidden, but the 

serpent tempts her to transcend the limits of her own life 

and uncover those joys that lie beyond God's self-imposed 

boundaries: 

Serpent 5: Why has he forbidden it? 

Serpent 4: Why? 

Serpent 3: Why does he set limits 

Serpent 2 and 3: Against you and Adam? 

Serpent 1: Think, 

Serpent 2: Is the fruit God's property? 

Serpent 3: Is it? 

Serpent 1 

Serpent 2 

Serpent 1 

Serpent 3 

He says Adam and Eve may not eat. 
But are Adam and Eve 
Guests in this garden? 

Are they guests? 

Don't they live here? 

May they not eat where they want?'*9 

The actors experimented with numerous improvisations 

to determine the ideal action for the seduction. They tried 

nonverbal Improvisations, exercises involving several Eves 

at once with one serpent, and explorations entailing dif

ferent seductive approaches. The enticing advances included 

"an intellectual tactic, a sexual approach, and finally a 

teasing one, playing hard-to-get, hiding the apples."^^ 

^9ibid,, p, 25. 

50Maloney, "The Making of The Serpent." p. 13. 
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As the serpent tempts Eve, the action builds to the 

climactic life-and-death moment when Eve tastes the for

bidden fruit. Eve desires the apple but understands that 

death is a threat: "Adam said I would die,"5! Intrigued 

with what happened exactly at the moment when Eve took the 

bite of apple, Chaikin had several actresses explore the 

moment in improvisations, Tina Shepard recalls how the 

stage action was discovered: 

We were improvising , . , and I guess raost 
doing a bite and then suddenly seeing that 
And I went up to do it , . . and I bit and 
going into kind of "Oh God, what have I do 
over me that in a sense it was like sudden 
trip where it's not that everything was el 
or terrible, but that it was absolutely ch 
energy. And there was this shaking and ex 
went on—neither joy nor terror, just . . 
And from that I ran to Peter (Adam) and I 
apple and I was so excited "Take it, take 
He took it and we both tore all over the r 
climbed up ladders and ran around, tearing 
just this energy rushing out,52 

people were 
it was wrong, 
instead of 

ne?" it came 
ly going on a 
ther wonderful 
arged with 
citeraent that 
. excitement, 
gave hira the 
it, take it." 
oora, and 
all over. 

Chaikin realized they had located the action necessary to 

play the raoment, and Shepard was selected to perform the 

role of Eve. 

When Eve accepts the fruit proffered by the five-man 

serpent, she eats a couple of bites and savors the expe

rience. Her action is described by one of the women who 

coraprised the chorus: 

And Eve looked 
At the creatures in the garden, 

51van Itallie, The Serpent, p, 24, 

52Mohan, "Interview with Tina Shepard," p. 8, 
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And at the ground 
And at the wind and the water 
And she said: I am not the same as these. 
And she began to examine 
Her skin and her eyes 
And her ears and her nose and her mouth. 
And she began to examine her own mind. 
And Eve went to Adam 
To persuade him to eat. 
But Adam said: 
"You have eaten of that which was forbidden, and you 
shall die. Do you want me to eat and die to?"^3 

Eve extends the fruit to Adara, who, caught up in her frenzy, 

eats too. Adam can neither swallow the apple nor spit it 

out. Almost Immediately, the other women in the chorus 

begin to lament the loss of humanity. 

To portray the magnitude of loss, Chaikin had all the 

actors commence to eat apples. In turn, the actors tossed 

their apples to the audience, forcing the spectators to con

front the same moral choice as the first man and woman. 

While this action was intended to encourage audience 

participation, it also symbolized the extent to which the 

modern human condition has remained unchanged, existing in a 

state of regret. 

Following the teraptation investigations, Chaikin 

focused on the ultiraate creator of life—God. Chaikin 

realized that the manifestation of God would be a difficult 

problem, "You can't do the Garden of Eden," Chaikin notes, 

"and leave him out."54 -po ascertain God's image, the 

53van Itallie, The Serpent, p. 29. 

54Bluraenthal, Joseph Chaikin. p. 118, 
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ensemble explored several impressions, Kenneth Glickfeld 

recorded sorae of these investigations: 

Joe asked everyone to bring in their 
, , . Pictures of God, etc. are brou 
Company, Some enact their personal 
Peter's benevolent God creates the e 
it . . . Blanche's God-like a Roman 
couch, willful, arbitrary, holding u 
toys with creation as a diversion . 
stomach on platform—looks down and 
accidentally, the void; creates with 
la Balanchlne and Michelangelo . , , 
projector and project statue of 
the actors in the Company,^^ 

pic 
ght 
visi 
arth 
Nero 
nive 
, , 

noti 
han 

, , I b 
Michelan 

ture of God 
in by the 
on of God, 
, then walks on 
, lying on a 
rse in hand— 
Ralph—lying on 
ces, almost 
ds the world a 
ring in a slide 
gelo's David on 

While the company examined these nonverbal impressions, they 

also searched for the voice of God, 

One of the obstacles in manifesting a suitable sound 

for God was playing through the cliches. The audience ini

tially has their own images of God's voice and the first 

thing they think of is a "big booming voice, shouting out, 

"I am God.'"5^ To avoid this stereotype, the actors ex

plored various techniques. They worked with Chaikin, van 

Itallie, and musician, Richard Peaslee, on hissing and 

guttural sounds, experimented with breathing, participated 

in chord exercises, and explored percussive speech. 

Eventually, through the suggestion of van Itallie, the 

actors realized that the image and voice of God should be 

55Glickfeld, "Serpent Log," p. 4. 

56wagner, "Political Playwright," p. 60 
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portrayed "as simply as possible, perhaps detaching voice 

from body,"57 

In performance, the voice of God was personified 

through the actors. Whenever God was speaking through 

Adam, an actor would pull Adam up by the arms for God's 

words. When Adara replied, the actor would release Adara, who 

remained hanging from the waist until God's response. The 

voice of God came through Adam in a larger and more 

resonant tone and, in addition, was whispered by the per

former holding the actor. This process proliferated as God 

spoke through Eve and eventually all the creatures on stage. 

Questions of Alienation, Damnation, 
Mourning, and Death 

The Serpent is predorainately a play about loss, a loss 

not only of innocence, but a loss of universal time, of the 

right to choose, and a loss of life. The following dialogue 

from The Serpent illustrates this loss: 

FIRST WOMAN OF THE CHORUS 
I no longer live in the beginning, 

SECOND WOMAN OF THE CHORUS 
I've lost the beginning, 

THIRD WOMAN OF THE CHORUS 
I'm in the middle. 
Knowing, 

THIRD AND FOURTH WOMEN OF THE CHORUS 
Neither the end 
Nor the beginning. 

FIRST WOMAN 
I'm in the middle. 

SECOND WOMAN 
Coming frora the beginning 

57Glickfeld, "Serpent Log," p. 7. 



78 

THIRD AND FOURTH WOMEN 
And going toward the end.58 

When God expelled Adara and Eve from the Garden of Eden, 

there was a pervasive sense of loss, Man was isolated from 

his unlimited possibilities. Limits, in the form of curses, 

were inflicted upon Adara and Eve and the generations to 

follow. These curses represented a forra of alienation, 

separation, and death. 

The Curses 

The curses in The Serpent are deathly. Everyone and 

everything is cursed: huraanity is cursed to doubt, the 

serpent is cursed to crawl, children are cursed to murder, 

thoughts are cursed to sorrow, and raan is cursed to be 

alone. He is alienated from himself, from others, and frora 

his environraent: 

And now shall corae a separation. 
Accursed, 
Between the drearas inside your head. 
Accursed, 
And those things which you believe to be outside your 
head, 
And the two shall war within you. 
And your children shall live in fear of rae. 
And in the end the earth shall wax old like a garment 
And be cast off by me. 
And your children shall live in fear of you. 
You shall not corae again to Eden. 
And your children shall live in fear of each other. 
And if you should corae, you would not know it. 
Accursed, you shall be made to think. 
Accursed, you shall be alone.^9 

58van Itallie, The Serpent, pp. 21-22. 

59ibld., pp. 34-35, 
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When the Open Theatre explored the curses in the 

Genesis story, they perceived a curse as soraething that 

lasted forever, "not to be reversed or modified,"^^ To 

embody this image, Chaikin had the actors adopt a "locked 

action," Chaikin explains: 

One of the things I wanted to do . . . was to take all 
these creatures, as though they are locked in our minds 
in some way, and to have each character in a locked 
action, one phrase of action which is their synthesis. 
Where they are arrested in our minds, stuck in an action 
even though another scene is being played out,^! 

Each actor was responsible for discovering a "locked action" 

that was performed as the mythic paradigm of the character. 

When cursed, the actors became iraprisoned in the phrase, 

alienating theraselves from the other creatures in the 

Garden, 

Van Itallie scripted the curses for the collective 

from discussions he had with the actors. He took the 

actors' ideas, personal views, and improvisations and com

bined thera into a concise scene. As the actors delivered 

the curses (in the forra of God), the lines were repeated, 

fragraented, whispered, and shouted until all the voices 

built into a "frenzy and a din of sound."^2 Then there was 

silence—a silence of loss, alienation, and daranation. 

^^Chaikin, Presence, p. 101. 

^ISchechner, "Interview with Joseph Chaikin," p. 144. 

62van Itallie, The Serpent, p. 34. 
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The First Murder 

The Open Theatre's investigation of the curses led 

thera to question life after the fall of Adara and Eve. 

Chaikin was particularly captivated by the post-Eden therae 

of death. He wanted to Investigate what it was like to 

commit the "first murder." He viewed Cain's killing of Abel 

as a prototype for all the violence, murders, and deaths 

that followed this first attack on huraanity. "The raanner of 

Abel's death," Chaikin wrote in a notebook, "was the 

cruelest conceivable."^3 

In the Cain and Abel scene, Cain desires to kill his 

brother but does not comprehend that this will cause his 

brother's death. Cain does not associate the act of killing 

with its consequence. When Cain attacks Abel, he is shocked 

to learn that he has destroyed his brother. In essence, the 

first murder was as tragic for the murderer as it was for 

the victim. 

As the ensemble launched into questions surrounding 

Abel's death, they based their investigations on the idea 

that Cain did not know how to kill his brother nor did he 

understand what human parts were the most vulnerable. With 

this image foremost in their minds, the collective examined 

several exercises pertaining to the actual murder of Abel. 

Peter Maloney relates one of the collective's more violent 

63joseph Chaikin, "Serpent Notebook," 1967-68. Open 
Theatre Archives. 
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investigations: 

Cain treats Abel's sheep very roughly, picking us up 
by the legs and dragging us away on our stomachs. His 
assault on Abel is drawn out and horrible. He begins by 
wrestling with hira, then breaks his legs and arras and 
pounds hira on the chest. He breaks his back and covers 
Abel's raouth and nose to stop his breathing until he is 
dead,o^ 

One of the iraprovisations of the raurder scene incor

porated the use of three sets of actors playing Cain and 

Abel, While each group perforraed simultaneously in adjacent 

physical spaces, they were linked together through the 

action of the scene. Often one group would initiate an 

action, which in turn would be adopted and completed by a 

different group, Soraetimes the actors would trade partners 

during the course of the struggle, Kenneth Glickfeld 

describes the work: 
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ing, Cain pulls Abel away 
't let Abel near the sheep; 
ing go of the sheep. Holds 
to his knees, and squeezes 
s two sheep away; Abel 
pulls it away, Abel tries 

on the side, and all over, 
nned, Cain goes back to 
aks wrist of Abel, then 
Im out, shoulder up and 
Cain feels Abel's broken 
Abel, stares at his face 

el's leg by pounding on it, 
s his arm some more, 
tting his knee. Stares at 
o work,^5 

64Maloney, "The Making of The Serpent," p, 25. 

65Glickfeld, "Serpent Log," p. 14. 
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While investigating the Cain and Abel scene, the 

ensemble also questioned themes of modern violence. In one 

improvisation three actors performed as acrobat-clowns. As 

the raurder took place, the actors would "tumble and take 

pratfalls at each moraent of violence."^^ This action was an 

effort to recount how television reporters and commercials 

attempt to gloss over the horror of killings and death in 

modern society. In another exercise, the action was con

tinually stopped and traced back to the beginning. Each 

time the action advanced to the point of death, only to 

suspend the inevitable. This exploration into the elements 

of suspense heightened the act of violence.^'^ 

Ironically, the final version of the first murder and 

death centered on the beginning of life—breath. The Cain 

and Abel scene begins with this life source. As Cain 

approaches Abel, the actors on stage begin breathing en 

masse. Their breath is regular and quiet; "they are 

breathing Abel's breath,"^8 There is no dialogue between 

Cain and Abel, only steady intense breathing. As Cain 

struggles to kill his brother, he pulls at hira, breaks his 

bones, and throws hira to the ground. Finally, Cain chops at 

his brother's throat and belly until the breath is stopped, 

A senseless, violent murder has taken place. 

^^Maloney, "The Making of The Serpent," p, 25. 

67Glickfeld, "Serpent Log," p. 10. 

68van Itallie, The Serpent, p. 43. 
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The moraent that Abel stops breathing, Cain advances 

toward the body and strains to understand what has hap

pened—"like a child at a frog he just disraerabered."^9 Cain 

tries to breathe breath back into Abel frora his own raouth. 

Throughout the killing, all of Abel's sounds and breathing 

have corae through Cain. Now, Cain's violent atterapts to 

restore life are futile; Cain has destroyed Abel and him

self, as well, in the process. He has discovered the agony 

of death. 

Following the raurder, Chaikin had Cain assume a locked 

action. "Its source," Chaikin told an interviewer, "was an 

idea of a speech not in the play: "How can I live at all, 

knowing I ara going to die? How can I attach myself to any

thing precious if I know it's going to perish?'"'^ The 

theatrical expression of this action was a wavering motion 

as Cain rocked back and forth from one foot to another. The 

image epitomized Cain's alienation and daranation. 

The Kennedy-King Assassinations 

Having introduced the therae of huraan mortality, 

Chaikin expanded the group's investigations to explore the 

connection between the Genesis raurder and conteraporary 

theraes. The enserable was searching for an image that would 

link Abel's death with raodern society's mortality. Van 

69chaikin, "Serpent Notebook." 

70Schechner, "An Interview with Chaikin," p. 144. 
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Itallie found this image in the stories surrounding the 

assassination of John F. Kennedy: 

I think the Kennedy assassination is in our heads . . . 
almost raythologically, I raean it's an image that the 
Zapruder filra raade indelible, as strong as anything 
frora the Bible, We tried to explore other kinds of 
myths . , , but [they] didn't have any weight, the 
largeness of the Kennedy thing,'! 

The Kennedy assassination represents a violent act of 

modern America—an act that has its roots in the Genesis 

story: "Your children shall be found to murder."'2 in The 

Serpent, the public assassination is contrasted with the 

primal slaying of Abel. The first raurder was unintentional; 

the latter a calculated act. Progress and tirae have refined 

huraanity. 

In The Serpent, the actors reenacted the Zapruder 

filra. As the scene began, four actors, representing 

President and Jacqueline Kennedy and Governor and Mrs. 

Connelly, knelt on the floor, giving the appearance of 

riding in a open car. As the assassin stepped forward frora 

a crowd, the couples raimed twelve frames from the film. 

Each frame was issued a number, and, as the numbers were 

called, the actors transformed into that image. The twelve 

images were the following: 

1: All four wave. 
2: President is shot in the neck. 
3: Governor is shot in the shoulder. 

7lLahr, "The Open Theatre's Serpent," p. 167. 

72van Itallie, The Serpent, p. 32. 
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4: President is shot in the head. Governor's wife pulls 
her husband down and covers hira with her body, 

5: President falls against his wife. 
6: President's wife begins to register soraething is 

wrong. She looks at her husband. 
7: She puts her hands on his head. 
8: She lifts her knee to put his head on it. 
9: She looks into the front seat. 
10: She begins to realize horror, 
11: She starts to get up, 
12: She begins to crawl out the back of the open car, 

and to reach out her hand,^3 

The movements were repeated forward, backward, and then in a 

random order. 

While the couples performed the images surrounding the 

assassination, the chorus gazed on frora behind. The chorus 

responded to the ensuing action by moving forward or back

ward as the scene demanded. Eventually, the chorus spoke in 

broken vowel and consonant sounds. The sounds were repeated 

and developed into a four part litany: 

I was not involved. 
I am a small person, 
I hold no opinion. 
I stay alive. 

I mind my own affairs. 
I ara a little raan. 
I lead a private life. 
I stay alive.^^ 

The litany became a symbol of humanity's isolation and 

alienation surrounding the Kennedy assassination and the 

Genesis myths. 

73ibid,, pp, 18-19, 

7^Ibid, 
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As the crowd denied involvement in or responsibility 

for the killing, an actor playing Martin Luther King stepped 

forward and began King's "I Have A Dream" speech. This 

actor was assassinated, and again, the crowd insisted upon 

their Innocence, Finally, a man playing Robert Kennedy 

stepped out, and like his predecessors, was shot. 

The Kennedy-King assassination scene was a crucial 

part of The Serpent. Perforraed early in the play and con

ducted as a ritualized ceremony, the sequence afforded in

sights into the Genesis myths. The scene revealed the lack 

of comraitraent on the part of modern society and illustrated 

the type of violence, destruction, and climate that was a 

direct result of the biblical fall of Eden. 

The Begatting 

The final biblical segment in The Serpent was the 

"Begatting," The "begatting" scene was employed to 

illustrate the affinity between the first murder and the 

Kennedy-King assassinations. It represented the births, 

lives, education, and deaths of the generations succeeding 

Adam and Eve, 

The Open Theatre's investigation of the "begatting" 

segment entailed exercises and improvisations for locating 

images for "first sex," "first birth," and the "death of 

generations," To depict these images, the ensemble exper

imented with different forms of copulation, various methods 

of being born, and distinct stages of aging, Peter Maloney 
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describes one of the investigations: 

As Joe reads the 
pair off and att 
at sexual connec 
clumsy and prlml 
progresses to bi 
the men becoming 
agonizing to wat 
straining in the 
coming out, some 
screaming into t 

passage frora the Bible, the actors 
erapt to discover what the first attempts 
tion were like. Their movements are 
tive, charged with desire. The action 
rth, with the women becoming mothers and 
babies about to be born. It is 

ch: the mothers with legs extended, 
throes of labor, the babies descending, 
feet first, some head first, entering 

he world.'^ 

In performance, the chorus of women Intoned the gene

alogical chapters from the Old Testament of the Bible, while 

the actors performed the visual images. As the scene 

started, the actors discovered each other by touching one 

another's eyes, face, hair, arms, and genitals. Eventually, 

the group consolidated in a mass copulation that resulted 

in a cacophony of sound and unified orgasm. This action was 

immediately followed by the women going into labor and 

giving birth. As the children learned to walk and talk, 

they transformed their youthful bodies into aging vessels. 

Finally, as the life cycle reached its completion, the 

actors formed a line downstage facing the audience and were 

"overtaken by a slow kind of dying, not so much a physical 

one as a kind of "emptying out,' a living death, which soon 

II7 fi 

slows them to a complete stop. 

The cycle frora birth to death lasted about fifteen 

minutes and illuminated the choices huraanity has raade and 

75Maloney, "The Making of The Serpent," p. 25 

76van Itallie, The Serpent, p. 55. 
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regretted throughout human existence. During the perfor

mance, the initial rapture of "first sex" gradually altered 

to a recognition of loss, individuality, and aloneness. The 

"slow kind of dying" was an acknowledgement that humanity's 

dream and Innocence had gone sour. As the actors sang 

"Moonlight Bay," they realized that their confrontation with 

life was also a confrontation with mortality. 

Developing A Structure 

Chaikin has always professed an openess in his work. 

He continually explores new avenues, asking fresh questions, 

and finding new theatrical expressions. As a result, 

finding a structure for his pieces is always the last step 

in the exploration process. Rather than confine the work 

early in the investigation, Chaikin prefers to discover the 

content and then bridge the gaps with the form. 

In The Serpent, Chaikin inaugurated his exploration 

with thematic investigations of life and death issues. As 

these themes developed and matured, Chaikin found it neces

sary to forge a structure to connect the theraatic concerns 

of the biblical sections with those in the contemporary 

scenes. Chaikin relied on van Itallie to contribute this 

structure. Van Itallie recalls: 

We talked a great deal—the actors, Joe and rae. . . . 
Often I would try to put together all the irapulses 
anyone had corae up with so far and put thera into a kind 
of frarae, a forra . . . After a week or two Joe would 
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feel the framework was too rigid, so we'd start again, 
each time holding on to what we thought was valuable.'^ 

As the work progressed, van Itallie experimented with nu

merous forms to attain the ultimate connection for the 

theraatic Investigations. 

The Chorus: Descendants of Eve 

Van Itallie's use of a chorus was one raanner of 

linking the Open Theatre's explorations and establishing a 

overall tone for the piece. The chorus consisted of four 

women who represented contemporary figures retelling the 

loss of Eden. The women were descendants of Eve, widows 

mourning "the good life."'^8 They mourn for themselves, 

their sons, and their husbands who are dead and gone. "What 

they wish to coraraunicate to the audience," van Itallie 

notes, "is their own sense of discovery at being locked in 

and bound up by the rayth of unattainable happiness, the 

Christian rayth of the garden, and its attendant rayths,"^9 

The chorus rendered several functions during the span 

of the play. They served as narrators, accusers, ques

tioners, and interrogators. They introduced new theraatic 

perspectives and provided transitions frora one segraent of 

the piece to another. They personified an overall vision of 

77van Itallie, "Letter to Mr. Wardle," p. 1. 

78chaikin, "Frora the Director," p. 9. 

79van Itallie, "Notes on the Open Theatre and The 
Serpent," n.d. Van Itallie Papers. 
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mourning over the loss and alienation of huraanity: 

FIRST AND THIRD WOMEN 
The raen have killed each other. 

SECOND AND FOURTH WOMEN 
The king is dead. 

FOURTH WOMAN 
He was shot in the head. 

FIRST WOMAN 
By an unknown assassin. 

SECOND WOMAN 
The raen are dead, 

THIRD WOMAN 
And no raan can say 
Of work or land: 
"This is raine," 

FIRST AND SECOND WOMEN 
The raen are dead, 

SECOND WOMAN 
We mourn them, 

THIRD AND FOURTH WOMEN 
We are dead, 

THIRD WOMAN 
We mourn ourselves.80 

Van Itallie and Chaikin selected the four actresses to 

perform the roles of the chorus and worked with them in 

special sessions outside of the raain Genesis workshop. At 

Chaikin's suggestion, van Itallie scripted sections entitled 

"Statements I" and "Statements II" that were based on per

sonal stories of the actresses, Chaikin believed that the 

women's stories would furnish a direct intimacy to the 

piece. The statements exhibited the actresses' own alien

ation and loss: 

FIRST WOMAN 
I try to imagine what it's like to be somebody else. 
But it's always me pretending. 
It has to be me. 
Who else is there? 

80 van Itallie, The Serpent, pp. 48-49. 
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SECOND WOMAN 
I hugged my child 
And sent him off to school 
With his lunch in a paper bag. 
And I wish he would never corae home. 

THIRD WOMAN 
My home was Cleveland, 
Then I came to New York 
And I didn't have to account to anybody, 
I smoked: pot, hashish, opium, 
I slept with a raan. 
I slept with a woman. 
I slept with a raan and a woraan at the same tirae. 
But I'ra a gentle person, and I collapsed. 

FOURTH WOMAN 
The doctors lie. 
My mother died screaming with pain. 
Did you know you could go into eternity 
Screaming with pain?81 

During the course of performance, the four women of 

the chorus were dressed in black and addressed the audience 

directly. The chorus, sitting off to the side of the stage, 

chanted their lines to a rhythm and often wept as though at 

a funeral, providing a "rhythmic murraur like that of old 

woraen in churches and synagogues as they repeat and repeat 

farailiar prayers and laraents."82 Frequently, the raourning 

transpired into a nonverbal rocking motion. 

To facilitate coramunication with the audience, the 

chorus verbalized particular characters throughout the per

formance. For example, when Eve wakes up, sees the garden, 

and screams in amazement, her sound is vocalized by one of 

81lbid., pp, 36, 38, & 47, 

82lbid,, p, 29, 
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the four woraen in the chorus. When Eve speaks to the 

serpent, the woraen echo Eve's lines, placing separate 

eraphasis on different words. During the dialogue, the woraen 

stare at the audience as if looking directly at the serpent. 

Throughout The Serpent, the chorus was utilized to 

unite the various biblical segments with the more contera

porary issues. The chorus was always present on stage and 

established a striking visual and aural image for the 

audience. While other members of the company transformed 

into the diverse Genesis and conteraporary characters, the 

women portrayed the perpetual loss and struggle of huraanity. 

They epitomized the choices raade by mankind and the real

ization that society cannot remake the past. 

The Opening 

While van Itallie employed the chorus to link the 

assorted divisions of The Serpent, the ceremony still lacked 

a beginning. The collective experimented with several 

openings, each using the motif of a procession. Eventually, 

the enserable selected a procession that originated in the 

auditoriura, using sound and movement created by the per

formers. Tina Shepard describes the opening ceremony: 

What we did to start the piece was each actor as he or 
she was ready would go and sit at any place in the 
auditorium—just sit—go into a kind of—just a quiet 
place. People would corae in, step all over you and 
stuff and wonder why this person was sitting there 
without shoes on the floor . . . then the piece would 
begin with just sounds—each of us had an instrument ^nd 
one person would start with a sound . . . the sound of 
claves—two sticks that you hit together and they make a 
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As the actors proceeded with the sounds, they com

menced to migrate around the theatre. The sound and raove

raent amplified into a procession with the actors' bodies 

becoming percussive instruments that were slapped and hit. 

At specific points in the procession, the actors froze their 

movement and assumed a locked action. This locked action 

depicted numerous motifs illustrated throughout the piece. 

The motifs included Adam's movement, Cain's rocking motion, 

the serpent's tempting, the president's wife reaching for 

her husband, various animals frora the Garden, and the old 

people at the end of the play. The actors continued the 

movement and locked action until they reached the playing 

area. 

After the initial procession. The Serpent began with 

an autopsy scene. As the ensemble reached the stage, an 

actress was selected and placed on a table formed by several 

of the actors. A doctor stood by the table and explained 

the autopsy procedure. The doctor described how certain 

raeraories in the brain could be stiraulated by the surgeon's 

83Mohan, "Interview with Tina Shepard," p. 20, 
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knife: 

During a brain operation 
Pressing at this point 
With a knife 
Causes live patients 
To exclaim at sudden moraents84 

The enserable utilized this image as a catalyst for evoking 

the images personified throughout The Serpent, 

While the autopsy scene functioned as an introduction 

to the ceremony, it also established several images of 

violence. As the doctor relates the surgical procedure, his 

tools include a cleaver, hamraer, chisel, and a knife. His 

descriptions are chilling: 

With a single stroke of the cleaver 
The corpse is split open. 

We Inject the exposed bone 
With a steel needle 
And push air into the skull 
To look into the brain 
Then with a diaraond drill 
We enter the bone.85 

Throughout the doctor's monologue, nuraerous gunshots are 

heard. These violent intrusions were raanipulated to insin

uate the assassination of Kennedy, the scene which iraraedi-

ately followed. As the autopsy progressed, the audience was 

led to believe that the cadaver was Kennedy: 

In gunshot wounds 
Infection ensues 
Unless an operation 
Is undertaken immediately. 
We excise the wound. 

84van Itallie, The Serpent, p, 17, 

85lbid., pp. 16-17. 
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And suck out bits of bone 
And diffluent brain matter,86 

The use of the autopsy to suggest Kennedy's assassination 

served to bridge the gap into the Kennedy-King scene and 

establish the overall tone of violence and loss. 

The final structure of The Serpent, originating with 

the procession and autopsy segment, was followed by the 

Kennedy-King assassination, and proceeded into the Genesis 

stories. The creation and fall of raan was presented in six 

episodes, beginning with the origin of the Garden of Eden 

and concluding with the begatting of the generations fol

lowing Adara. Each episode of The Serpent erabraced visual 

and aural images that focused on life and death themes. The 

scenes were interrelated through repetitive motifs and 

explorations into the loss, struggle, alienation, and death 

of mankind. 

The Serpent was the Open Theatre's first full-length 

production that successfully demonstrated Chaikin's and the 

ensemble's philosophy and form. Beginning with theraatic 

ideas of life and death, the collective incorporated a 

collaborative principle that resulted in the erabodiraent of 

visual and aural iraages personifying the original theraatic 

ideas. The collaborative approach was vital to the success 

of The Serpent. The actors' trust in Chaikin's exercises 

86ibid. 
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^and direction became an indispensable part of the working 

process and a major strength in performance. 

Using their bodies and voices, the ensemble discovered 

innovative theatrical expressions in their exploration of 

acting problems and questions. During The Serpent work

shops, the collective refined previous acting techniques and 

investigated new theatrical iraages such as locked action. 

Together with Chaikin and van Itallie, they examined impro

visatory actions, experimented with vocal exercises and 

capabilities, and generated enserable techniques. 

Refusing to adopt a fixed forra, the enserable explored 

a multitude of avenues and paths in their search for the 

ideal theatrical expression. Playing through the cliche 

concepts of life and death, the collective discovered 

theatrical iraages and forms that transcended the established 

patterns of traditional theatre. Throughout the thematic 

Investigations, Chaikin and the Open Theatre were willing to 

take risks—risks that allowed them to redefine theatre and 

society's boundaries of existence. 

From his initial investigations of life and death 

themes in The Serpent, Chaikin initiated a series of pro

jects focusing on the theraes of death, dying, mourning, and 

possession with Terminal, Trespassing, and The Dybbuk—all 

explorations into a theatre of extremes. With each project, 

Chaikin experimented with new questions, alternative acting 

techniques, and innovative stage forms, endeavoring to 
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locate theatrical iraages and expressions personifying life 

and death experiences. The ensuing chapter details these 

undertakings, exarainlng Chaikin's directorial processes, 

working relationships, and forras of questioning through 

theraatic investigations. 



CHAPTER IV 

DEATH, MOURNING, AND POSSESSION: TERMINAL. 

TRESPASSING. AND THE DYBBUK 

Terrainal 

Terminal was the product of a collaboration between 

the Open Theatre actors, co-directors Joseph Chaikin and 

Roberta Sklar, and writer Susan Yankowitz. The ensemble 

began preparations for Terminal in the spring of 1969, and 

developed the piece over a two year period. The final 

project was a direct result of thematic investigations into 

the ensemble's personal confrontations with huraan mortality 

Although The Serpent had dealt with the collective's explo

ration of death themes in the Genesis stories and raodern 

society, this new investigation involved a concentrated and 

intimate inquiry into death and dying. 

As Chaikin approached the new venture, he realized 

that the success of this extensive study would depend on a 

total collaboration of the enserable. He felt that van 

Itallie's role as playwright in The Serpent had been 

taxing and hoped to alleviate this problera in the new 

investigation. Chaikin believed that a "full-functioning" 

98 
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playwright was "an area of prirae importance in this 

project."! 

To generate the language essential for the piece, 

Chaikin contacted six writers who "expressed interest in the 

particular subject of death, as well as the problera of the 

collaborative process." Chaikin informed these writers that 

the ensemble was interested in building a play where the 

writer's role would be that of a "superarchitect;" the per

formers would contribute the tools of construction. The 

writer would not be "investigating the material alone," but 

drawing his conclusions "frora those who [would] execute the 

choices: the actors."2 

Marc Kaminsky and Nancy Fales were the first writers 

to work on Terrainal. During the initial four months of the 

investigation, they explored ideas of possession and images 

for the terrainal ward. Karainsky and Fales contributed sorae 

writing, and their approach to structure followed a linear 

forra. In addition, Sara Shepard wrote three raonologues for 

the workshop. Most of this material, however, was 

abandoned. 

Eventually, Susan Yankowitz was asked to contribute to 

the workshop project. Yankowitz's introduction to the 

investigation was sirailar to van Itallie's initiation into 

!"Death/Sleep (Tentative title)" n.d. Open Theatre 
Archives. 

2lbid. 
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The Serpent. Yankowitz explains: 

When I came in, two other writers had already begun 
working on Terminal, and a great deal of improvisation 
had been done. Several ideas had been developed but 
there was no real structure or set written material. It 
seemed that the group was not satisfied with the way in 
which the other writers were approaching the piece, so I 
was asked to come in.3 

Initially, Yankowitz attempted to collaborate with Karainsky 

and Fales. She notes: "We edited each other's material; we 

discussed and criticized; we each wrote a speech for a given 

character and then tried to make a congloraerate." The col

laborative effort, however, faltered. Yankowitz believed 

that their writing styles were too dissimilar and the 

"atmosphere was competitive." She perceived the project 

would have to be written by one person in order to "maintain 

the close and nearly constant contact with Joe that was 

necessary for a successful collaboration. M4 

Yankowitz's function was to observe the workshops, 

distill and focus ideas, and create original material to 

illustrate the themes. Her primary contact throughout the 

work was Chaikin: 

After workshops, we'd talk about the improvisational 
material and try to clarify a direction. Soraetiraes he'd 
suggest that I work on an idea which had been explored 
iraprovisationally or which had arisen out of our 

3Erika Munk, "Working in a Collective-Interviews with 
Susan Yankowitz and Roberta Sklar," Performance 1 (Deceraber 
1971):82. 

^Arthur Sainer, The Radical Theatre Notebook, (New 
York: Avon Books, 1975), p. 150. 
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discussions; at other times, a scene would suggest 
itself and I'd go home and write it.^ 

Although Yankowitz benefited frora Chaikin's collaboration, 

she raaintained that it was necessary to find her "own way 

into the raaterial which was being explored," and direct her 

"iraagination into those areas and illurainate" the 

discoveries.^ 

Yankowitz learned that, in an investigation as ex

tensive and complex as Terrainal. everyone in the collec

tive contributed to the writing. As writer, she was in 

constant service to the group: 

. . . if Joe didn't feel a scene or speech that I wrote 
was central to the raeaning of the piece—or if an actor 
didn't feel connected to a speech I had written for 
him—it was my role as company playwright to cut it and 
find soraething that was suitable frora everyone's 
viewpoint.' 

Yankowitz found these cuts discouraging: "I could argue or 

defend my work, but ultimately artistic control was not in 

my hands and there were times when I felt compromised." The 

ensemble's time-consuraing, democratic process also contrib

uted to her frustrations. The writer explains: 

It was infuriating at tiraes to work so slowly and 
deraocratically; to work for days at a stretch on non
verbal scenes when I had six pages of written material 
to try; to discuss, endlessly, the probleras and 
possibilities; and to be constantly vulnerable to the 

5lbid., p. 151. 

^Munk, "Working in a Collective," p. 82. 

7lbid. , p. 84. 
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disapproval of other, perraanent members of the 
company.8 

As Yankowitz worked with the ensemble, she realized 

her role as writer was "not to "write' every word but to be 

responsible for every word which was used." She remained 

open to the actors' imaginations and suggestions and bene

fited from their nonverbal explorations. She recalls: "I 

learned a great deal about language, what it can and can't 

coraraunicate; when words are necessary and when a sound or 

gesture contains more raeaning." Initially, Yankowitz 

"didn't trust" the actors to convey the intentions of her 

language; but, through workshop explorations and iraprovi

sations, she "learned to leave space for the actor to supply 

meaning through his own instruraent: pitch, inflection, 

gesture, body."9 

Throughout the workshop investigations for Terminal. 

the roles of the ensemble remained extremely fluid. 

Ultimately, Yankowitz was responsible for the words, Chaikin 

the direction, and the actors for their perforraances. 

During the explorations, however, these roles overlapped: 

Yankowitz contributed visual images, the actors suggested 

dialogue, and Chaikin integrated the style, raoveraent, 

abstract iraages, and language. Together, they developed a 

8Sainer, The Radical Theatre Notebook, p. 149. 

9lbid., pp. 148, 151. 
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theatrical piece erabracing "verbal and visual patterns," 

interwoven to "reinforce and elucidate each other."!^ 

The Actor As Self 

Chaikin was particularly interested in exploring the 

enserable's own personal responses to the death theraes. He 

wanted the actors to bring their individual attitudes, 

iraages, and raeditations to the work. Chaikin viewed the 

work as a projection of the actors' personal perceptions of 

death and insisted that, only through the adraission of 

death, could the actors live their lives fully in the 

present. Chaikin believed there was "hardly anything raore 

personal" than death.!! 

Behind Chaikin's impulse to explore the actors' 

private reactions lies his belief that acting is a 

"demonstration of the self with or without a disguise." 

Chaikin confirras that acting is a declaration of what the 

actor understands and can imagine. Chaikin states: 

When we as actors are perforraing, we as persons are also 
present and the performance is a testimony of ourselves. 
Each role, each work, each performance changes us as 
persons. The actor doesn't start out with answers about 
living—but with wordless questions about experience.!-' 

For Chaikin, living and the stage performance are 

!QTerrainal, published in Scripts 1 no. 1 (November, 
1971):18. 

lljoseph Chaikin, The Presence of the Actor, (New York: 
Atheneum, 1972), p. 80. 

12lbid., pp. 2, 6. 
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"absolutely joined." "The stage performance," Chaikin 

writes, "informs the life performance and is informed by 

it."13 

In rehearsal and performance, Chaikin insists that the 

actor strive to be alive to every perception, image, and 

experience. Chaikin affirras that "there are zones of our

selves which have never lived," and these zones can only be 

unearthed if the actor pushes hiraself beyond his self-

imposed limits. When the actor transcends these boundaries, 

he will discover the "direct access to the life that moves 

in him, which is as free as his breathing."!^ 

Storytelling was one of the techniques Chaikin em

ployed to investigate the actors' private zones. Using this 

theatrical device, Chaikin had each meraber of the ensemble 

describe their personal reactions to dying. "The actor can 

be as prejudiced as he wants," Chaikin notes, "for or 

against any character in his story. The story is raade up of 

words, sounds, movements, and silences."!^ During the 

investigation, Shami Chaikin recounted the story of her 

father's death: 

When ray Father died, the man at the funeral home pointed 
to two raen who were to wash my Father's dead body. I 
remembered that, I reraerabered ray Father's prolonged 
dying. His fragile body lying motionless with a hole 

!3joseph Chaikin, "Notes on Character . . . and the 
Setup," Performance 1 (Deceraber 1971):80. 

!^Chaikin, Presence, pp. 10, 13. 

l^Ibid., p. 116. 
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in his neck, and a raachine connected through that hole 
keeping hira "alive"? and he lay that way for weeks and I 
watched hira and talked to him and sang to him and kissed 
hira and never even knew for one raoraent whether he knew. 
He looked so petrified, and died miserably.!^ 

Several of the enserable raerabers found the storytelling 

episodes extremely rich and rewarding. Roberta Sklar viewed 

the work as "a kind of testimonial which was the absolute 

foundation for Terminal;"!^ and Susan Yankowitz believed the 

experience helped her confront her own fears about death, 

and "open up parts of rayself that I had previously kept 

locked."18 

While raost of the collective shared their personal 

insights through the storytelling investigations, some of 

the company withheld their individual accounts. These 

merabers disagreed with the nature of the work and "felt it 

was raorbid, depressing, a downer."19 Chaikin responded to 

these convictions: 

If you think you have no relation to your own 
imperraanence if you think it's antilife to work in that 
area, then you're involved in self-mystification. If 
the subject of dying still seems to you beside the 
point, you should think seriously if you want to be in 
the piece at all, because we can only start frora our 
interest and the direction the piece will eventually 
take will be what we work out together. If you find 
death too depressing to think about, then you are on 

l^Shami Chaikin, "Letter to Susan Yankowitz," Open 
Theatre Archives. 

l^Munk, "Working in a Collective," p. 88. 

18Sainer, The Radical Theatre Notebook, p. 148. 

19Munk, "Working in a Collective," p. 88. 
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the wrong train; and you will have to face that and 
then go through it and beyond it. 

Chaikin went on to outline the proper attitude for 

approaching the work: 
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To utilize the storytelling experience, Chaikin had 

each actor develop an emblem as a paradigm of the story. 

The erablera was not an attempt to characterize objective 

behavior, but rather an open-ended image performed "through 

a gesture, a sound, a word, or a series of any of these." 

The erablera was repeated for a specified period of tirae and 

represented certain "parts of the whole action." Chaikin 

relates how Tina Shepard formulated an erablera based on a 

personal account: 
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20Chaikin, Presence, pp. 86, 88. 
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g e s t u r e of h id ing and r e v e a l i n g becarae an erablera of the 
story. 21 

Chaikin believes the erablera affords a raeeting place 

for the actor and spectator; it triggers a resonance in the 

raind of the viewer. As the actor performs the erablera, the 

audience raust coraplete the iraage to coraprehend its inten

tion. The iraage is relayed to the audience, who, in turn, 

raust ascertain the raeaning in their personal lives. The 

erablera is a very specific iraage that remains elusive enough 

to be interpreted in diverse ways. 

The erablera was a priraary vehicle of raeaning in 

Terrainal. A powerful collection of corapelling emblems and 

iraages, Terrainal incorporates little character developraent 

or objective behavior. The audience is not expected to 

identify with the naturalistic characters of traditional 

theatre, but with abstract ideas and symbols. The images 

and embleras comprise universal meanings present in all 

members of the enserable, rather than in singular, individual 

identities. 

Another acting approach irapleraented by the Terminal 

enserable was "jamming." "Jararaing" has its roots in jazz: 

jazz rausicians play off of each other, developing musical 

^variations of a theme. When "jararaing," each artist plays 

within the rhythm of the piece, adding their personalized 

21lbid., pp. 108-109, 113. 
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improvisations and variations, while preserving a structured, 

forra.J 

In an effort to relate the "jamming" technique to the 

Open Theatre's work, Chaikin fashioned exercises illus

trating the procedure. Tina Shepard recalls the "jamming" 

investigation: 

I remember he set us all around in a circle and told us 
to start from the silence in the room, just listening, 
and that in sorae sense there was a pot in the raiddle of 
the circle, in the empty center of the circle and into 
the pot you could deposit sound in relation to whatever 
sound you heard, either in support of the sound you 
heard, or in counterpoint or in opposition, you could 
add in the sound that was missing, but to go frora a 
sense of listening.22 

As the "jararaing" process matured, actors moved in contem

plation to a therae or erablera. At tiraes, the actors reduced 

the erablera to "just the gesture," or "to pure sound."23 

The "jararaing" exercises ultiraately developed into' 

actual performance techniques. In performance, actors 

jamraed on erableras introduced by fellow performers, or even 

jamraed within theraselves. Chaikin describes how Joyce Aaron 

incorporated "jararaing" into her speech frora "The Responsible 

One": 

. . . in the line "What was given to rae was impossible 
to work with" . . . she went into jararaing . . . it 
becarae soraething like: "What was given to rae what was 
given to rae was what was given to me was impo was irapo 
was irapo," etc. By doing this she showed that there was 

22Roberta Mohan, "Interview with Tina Shepard," May 18, 
1973, p. 10. Open Theatre Archives. 

23chaikin, Presence, p. 116. 



109 

a great amount of inner material and music to draw from 
while staying with the same intention and words.24 

The "jararaing" work generated in Terrainal became a integral 

rehearsal and performance tool in several of Chaikin's later 

works. 

The acting in Terminal was presentational. To con

front the spectator head on with the thematic issues, the 

actors worked face to face with the audience. "What goes 

on," Tina Shepard notes, "goes on between rae and the 

audience. My relationship to the other actors is largely 

through ray ears and through feelers that I send out but not 

through directly looking at thera."25 in addition to the 

presentational forraat, the actors always reraained present 

and visible in the stage area. When not directly involved 

in the stage action, the actors moved to a designated area 

around the periphery of the performance space. In this 

space, they prepared for future scenes, changed costumes, or 

reentered the stage action 26 

Confrontation With Death 

Terrainal focuses on the collective's confrontation 

with death. When the Open Theatre initiated their inves

tigation, they worked with the assuraption that there was a 

"prescribed attitude toward death" and a "prescribed way of 

2^Ibid., p. 117. 

25Mohan, "Interview with Tina Shepard," p. 27. 

26Terrainal, p. 18. 
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dealing with it," that was "not dealing with it." In 

Terrainal, the enserable refused to accept this perspective 

and preferred to see themselves as a part of the process of 

nature in which dying plays a major role. The collective 

realized that they existed in "a process of death all the 

tirae, just as [they] were always in a process of growing."2' 

The Open Theatre viewed their confrontation with death 

as a form of liberation. Through a recognition of death, 

the ensemble believed they could uncover their own private 

fears of the unknown that "prevented [them] from fully 

participating in [their] lives." They realized that "all of 

us are locked into prisons which have been created out of 

these fears." Chaikin writes: "We must look squarely at 

death in order to look at life. Only then is it possible to 

find alternatives."28 

Terminal looks at death as a conspiracy—a conspiracy 

"to make death relevant only to others, never to oneself; a 

conspiracy to conceal that we will all die."29 The col

lective raaintained that society was disguising the dying 

process and that death was becoraing institutionalized. 

Death was no longer a personal concern, but a job for 

27paul Ryder Ryan, "Terrainal-An Interview with Roberta 
Sklar," Draraa Review 15 no. 32 (1971):153. 

28susan Yankowitz, "Terminal Notes," 1969-70. Open 
Theatre Archives. 

29Margaret Croyden, "Burning Bridges Is Natural," New 
York Times, March 29, 1970, sec. 2, p. 5. 
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hospitals and funeral parlors. Two scenes from Terminal, 

"The Embalraing As Required By Law" and "The Renovation," 

characterize this cosraeticizing of death. 

In "The Erabalraing As Required By Law," one actor de

scribes the erabalraing process, while two others illustrate 

the procedure through gesture and raine. The erabalraing 

process is demonstrated on an actress lying on a table 

downstage center. The embalraer describes how the body is 

prepared to appear lifelike in death: 

Cosraetological procedures are then employed to improve 
the appearance of the deceased. First is the correction 
of the lip slip. 

Lip slip occurs as fluids drain frora the upper lip, 
causing it to recede, forraing a sneer. This is 
unsightly for those viewing the body, so we stitch the 
lips together into a raore attractive expression. 

We cut out swollen facial tissue and fill the sunken 
cheeks by injecting massage cream into them. We then 
apply conventional makeup, such as rouge and lipstick, 
to create a natural, lifelike glow.30 

Through the erabalraing procedure, the audience was 

initiated into the Araerican way of disguising death only to 

glorify it. The dead body was raade to look as beautiful in 

death as in life. The embalming scene epitomized the 

sterile, formal, and institutionalized side of death that 

pretends to gloss over the shocking reality of mortality. 

"The Renovation" section portrays how a beautician 

continues the task of the embalraer. As the beautician 

speaks directly to the audience, she utilizes great care in 

30Terrainal, p. 26. 
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preserving her facial and body appearance. Exercising a 

minimum of raoveraent, she creates a vision of ideal form. 

While three actors apply makeup and wigs, the beautician 

addresses the audience: 
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f a lifetime in less than an hour,31 

The scene not only prescribes how individuals would appear 

in death, but it also recommends the appropriate facial 

attitude to have in life. 

A major section in Terminal focuses on the enserable's 

exaraination of the physical process of dying. To understand 

the dying process, the collective "searched out what the 

experience of body deterioration in its last stages might be 

like."32 The group examined Maslow's primary physical needs 

of breathing, walking, eating, and eliminating. These 

primal biological functions were employed to confront the 

audience with the "simple and inevitable fact of their own 

mortality."33 

31lbid., p. 34. 

32Ryan, "Terrainal," p. 154. 

3 3 Y a n k o w i t z , " T e r r a i n a l N o t e s , " no p a g e nuraber . 
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As the Open Theatre actors questioned, explored, and 

experimented with the different stages of biological 

deterioration, they distilled these images into embleraatic 

phrases. The images, entitled "Motion," "Taking In and 

Eliminating," and "Breathing," reduced the physical function 

to its purest form. In "Taking In and Eliminating," two 

actors squatted side by side. While grimacing and con

tracting their pelvic regions, they simulated defecating. 

Simultaneously, another actor was being fed. The action of 

those eliminating demonstrated "a rhythmic relation to the 

gulping sound of the one who [was] eating." The "Breathing" 

emblem involved three actors walking and breathing. The 

sound and raoveraent subsided to the pure inhalation and 

expulsion of breath.3''-

Another section illustrating the decline of the 

biological functions examined the last raoraents of life. 

While working on The Serpent, the enserable explored the 

"first" instances of existence; in Terrainal, their ques

tioning delved into the sudden awareness of the irarainence of 

death. In "The Last Biological Rites," an actress informs a 

performer: "This is your last chance to use your eyes." 

The actor strains to encompass everything in his view; his 

eyesight fails. Two black patches are placed on his eyes, 

and the actress states: "This is your last chance to use 

your voice." The actor makes sounds but his voice 

3^Terrainal, p. 24. 
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diminishes into silence. As the performer loses his chance 

to walk, his only remaining visible function is his 

breathing. The scene ends with the image of the actor's 

chest rising and falling; all other life signs have 

ceased,35 

The entire section of biological functions illustrated 

a "coraing in and going out" of life. To crystalize this 

moment, the Open Theatre utilized an image labeled "The 

Pregnant Dying," Chaikin believed that the concept of a 

pregnant woman dying represented the two poles of existence. 

"Through that one body," Chaikin writes, "life is moving in 

and life [is] raoving out: the baby is coming into life and 

the woman is going into death."36 

In performance, "The Pregnant Dying" introduced the 

other sections of basic biological functions. The following 

is a description of the scene: 

The Pregnant Dying is alone onstage, stretched on a bed. 

Her swollen body is seen in profile. 

She breathes evenly. 

Her large belly rises and falls with sudden, sharp 
motions, 

She lies there, silently breathing, as the other 
fragments are enacted,37 

The focal image of the pregnant woraan dying illustrated the 

35ibid. 

3ochaikin, Presence, p. 32. 

37Terminal, p. 23. 
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presence of death in huraanity's existence. The Open Theatre 

recognized this "death in life" as a "simple fact of life, 

like birth."38 

The death of new-born babies was another image that 

Chaikin thought would encompass the realm of life beginning 

and ending. The company tried several improvisations and 

exercises to find a theatrical expression for this transi

tion from birth to death, and Chaikin and Yankowitz scripted 

several speeches. One speech concerned a baby whose 

existence lasted only for a minute: 

I was born dead 
Not quite born dead 
I lived for a minute 
But I saw 
I saw, I saw, I can't say I didn't 
I saw what I might have been 

If I'd lived for more than a minute.39 

The enserable had difficulty finding a rich enough theatrical 

expression for this theme and, ultiraately, abandoned the 
investigation. 

While exploring the process of death, the collective 

searched for spatial territories where the dying process 

took place, Chaikin explains how they endeavored to define 

the nature of the location: 
Was it a sanitoriura? Was it a building in the raiddle of 
a graveyard? Was it an antiseptic hospital with the 
society of nurses, doctors, priests and nuns? Was it a 
rooraful of those machines that keep people biologically 
alive? Or would it be a kind of disadvantaged clinic in 

38Yankowitz, "Terminal Notes," no page number 

39ibid. 
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which all the patients were huddled together wheezing 
their last sounds? In any of these, what would the 
division of classes be? Would there be private 
patients, with treatraent of greater care, and lower 
class patients with perfunctory treatraent?^^ 

During their initial investigations, the enserable envisioned 

the dying place as a terrainal ward or hospital. Eventually, 

this impression developed into a nondescript location, free 

of any specific affiliations. 

Having discovered an iraage for the dying place, the 

group addressed such questions as: "What are the dying 

surrounded by?" and "What are the sounds and activities of 

life?" They experiraented with distinct spatial areas of the 

dying place and explored several forms of movement. Their 

investigation also focused on the manner of treatraent the 

dying received.^! 

One scene that illustrates the method of treatraent in 

the dying place was "The Interview." During "The Interview" 

scene, an applicant is taken through a procedure of initi

ation. As the applicant arrives, he is asked to remove his 

coat and hat. Next, the applicant is photographed to assist 

in restoring the "face and body after death." The applicant 

is moved to the following station where he is told to reraove 

all his clothing. He is stripped of all his personal 

possessions and inforraed: "We'll give you everything you 

^Ojoseph Chaikin, "The Presence of the Actor," Galley 
proofs, p. 36. Chaikin Papers. 

^ISusan Yankowitz, "Terminal Notebook," 1970. Open 
Theatre Archives. 
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need." When the applicant asks for "a bed near a window," 

he is told he will have to pay the price of alienation: "We 

do have a window, but it's in a separate house. The 

building is a little far way from everything . . . None of 

our other people need a window." Finally, the applicant 

stands naked before the audience; a patch is placed over his 

eye 42 

In another scene called "The Initiation," another 

applicant is introduced to the workings of the institution. 

As the applicant stands in the center of a circle, he is 

approached one by one by a group of interviewers. Without 

any apparent reason for the choice, he is either slapped or 

embraced by the interviewers. With each action, the 

applicant's breathing rhythm is altered. The scene is 

reduced to the actor's breath.^3 

A third segraent, originally entitled "The Initiation" 

in an earlier version of Terrainal» and later changed to "The 

Interview" in the revised version, involves an applicant 

being questioned after having sex with a corpse. The theat

rical iraage of the copulation was dropped in the revision, 

but the questions reraained: 

^2Terrainal, pp. 26-29. 

^3Karen Malpede, ed.. Three Works by the Open Theatre: 
Terrainal, The Mutation Show, Nightwalk, (New York: Draraa 
Book Specialists/Publishers, 1974), p. 58. [revised, sraall 
corapany version]. 
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TEAM MEMBER: Did you like it? 

NEW ARRIVAL: Like it? (He is hit.) 

TEAM MEMBER: Did you like it? 

NEW ARRIVAL: No, (He is hit,) 

TEAM MEMBER: Did you like it? 

NEW ARRIVAL: I'll say I liked it if you want me to, 

(He is hit,) 

TEAM MEMBER: Did you like it? 

NEW ARRIVAL: Yes, I liked it, 

TEAM MEMBER: Do you mean it? 

NEW ARRIVAL: What's the difference? (He is hit,) 

The applicant was hit regardless of his answer, and finally 

responded: "I liked it because it was necessary to like 

it,"^^ All three interview scenes demonstrated the degra

dation, harassment, and alienation that transpired in the 

dying place. 

Possession: The Dead Come Through 

A theme that was of particular interest to Chaikin 

during the Terrainal investigations was possession. Chaikin 

is fascinated by the idea of possession and the intrusion by 

one individual on another. He believes that possession rep

resents the bond between the living and the dead; it borders 

on the extremes of existence. 

Before the enserable launched into theraatic investi

gations of possession, Chaikin felt it was necessary to 

44 Ibid., pp. 59-60. 
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define the "death place." He wished to locate the area 

where Individuals went after they died. To investigate the 

possibilities, the group explored a series of questions 

concerning the death place: 

What was its society? Were there rules? Is it like the 
living world? What is the interrelationship of the dead 
with each other? Is there a hierarchy? What are the 
rewards and punishments? Do the dead have bodies? If 
not, what contains that individual dead one?^^ 

As Chaikin and the ensemble examined these questions, they 

recorded some prospective notions of the death place: 

1, I'm in the death where I can say what I see but not 
what I think. 

2, I'm in the death of forgetfulness where I've for
gotten all I knew or dreamt. I remeraber only one 
thing and it's all I ever think or remeraber. 

3, I'ra in the death where I live together with a species 
of jackasses and they speak together in their 
language, which I don't understand, and they can't 
understand rae when I speak in ray language, 

4, I'ra in the death of disguises. Where I ara, nothing 
is what it is and no one is who he is. Everything is 
disguised, 

5, I'ra in the death of hope, I hope and wish, yet 
nothing raoves or changes. Everything is frozen. 
Still, I have the hope I had when I was alive. Here 
I ara consuraed by hope, even though I see that nothing 
moves or can move by my hoping for it. 

6, I'ra in the death of crowds. There are multitudes 
here where I ara, and they are each one rayself. We 
are surrounded by us. There is not one other here 
beside rae, yet there are multitudes. 46 

Throughout the explorations, the ensemble tried to 

find theatrical expressions to illustrate the ideas of the 

"death place." They examined various physical positions 

such as "sitting in a worried manner" and "leaning very 

^^Chaikin, Presence, p. 76. 

^6ibid., pp, 76-77. 
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uncomfortably," and explored "rolling in semi-lotus" and 

"swaying side to side."^^ Ultiraately, the collective 

dropped the "death place" therae. According to Chaikin, 

"each attempt seemed far richer as an idea than when 

actually played out," and it appeared "it would take as much 

time to define it as it would to work out the rest of the 

piece."^8 

In order to show the possession of living souls by the 

deceased spirits, the collective realized they needed sorae 

forra of action to suraraon the dead, Chaikin notes: "We 

tried raany routes to call up the dead; we invented sorae, and 

we studied procedures used by people who believe in invo

cation," The action that the collective finally chose was 

to "knock on the door of the dead" by tapping and dancing on 

the floor, "There is no ground," Chaikin writes, "where 

underfoot—below the wood, below the stone—are not the 

bones of someone who once lived,"^9 

The opening sequence of Terminal begins with a pro

cession and calling entitled "The Dance on the Graves of the 

Dead," The opening was designed to bridge the gap between 

the living and the dead, while calling up the spirits of the 

deceased. As the piece begins, a trumpet blast is heard; an 

^7joseph Chaikin, "Terrainal Notebook," 1969, 
Theatre Archives, 

^8chaikin, Presence, p. 78. 

^9ibid., p. 30. 

Open 
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actor announces the scene. Through means of a procession, 

the actors proceed down the aisles of the theatre playing a 

"light rhythmic raelody" on harmonicas, tambourines, and 

other simple instruments. When the corapany reaches the 

stage, an actor, serving as a guide, starts the following 

incantation: 

We come among the dying to call upon the dead. 
There are graves beneath this house—we call upon the 
dead. 
Let thera take my body, let them use my tongue. 
There are bones beneath this floor—we call upon the 
dead, 

Let the dead come through and let it begin with me,^^ 

Using the verbal motif, "We corae araong the dying to 

call upon the dead," the other actors join in the calling. 

With hollow sticks "like divining rods," the actors drura on 

the surface of the floor, chanting and intoning the rhythraic 

lines. The actors constantly shift their body positions, 

increasing the intensity and establishing sharp percussive 

moveraents.^1 

As the actors continue to fill the space with their 

sounds and raoveraent, the words becorae fragraented; syllables 

provide the constant rhythra. Finally, the sound reaches 

its peak, and the actors fall silent; their bodies hang limp 

frora the waist. The dance begins. One by one, the actors 

straighten their crurapled forras as they encounter the 

spirits they have issued forth. The actors beat their 

5QTerrainal, p. 21. 

51lbid,, pp, 21-22, 
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hands, feet, and sticks on every surface, knocking on the 

graves of the dead. Periodically, an actor lies on the 

floor and perraits the dead spirit to come through. The 

dancing merges with the incantation and builds to a 

cacophony of sound. The dance ends; all action ceases.^2 

After discovering a method for contacting the spirits 

of the deceased, the ensemble explored techniques for the 

dead to speak through the living, Susan Yankowitz explains 

the difficulties in this research: 

They (the dead) cannot speak to us in another language 
because we would be unable to understand them, and yet 
their perceptions are not easily contained within ours. 
Further, they cannot at all describe the realra of the 
dead because we have no words adequate to it at all. 
For instance, if it were both hot and cold at the sarae 
time, dark and light, quiet and deafening, there would 
be no way of really describing it to us who cannot 
imagine opposites which are not opposites any 
longer.^3 

During improvisations, the ensemble had the dead "speak 

unintelligibly," state that they were using a language that 

was "no longer adequate for thera," and reply that death was 

impossible to describe: "I cannot speak of death. There are 

no words to describe it, . . . Death has no definition. It 

is beyond that boundary."^^ Finally, the collective real

ized that the deceased were incapable of communicating the 

52ibid. 

53Yankowi tz , "Ter ra ina l N o t e s , " no page nuraber. 

5 ^ I b i d . 
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"realm of the dead" and had the spirits articulate expe

riences derived frora their life on earth. 

In Terrainal. there is a degree of urgency in the 

possessions: the deceased yearn to proclaira soraething that 

reraained unexpressed or unknown in life. They view the pos

session as an opportunity to relieve themselves and be of 

value to the living and the dying. When the dying are pos

sessed, they are introduced to the unknown side of the 

spirit; "everything is altered—ideas about life, attitudes 

toward death, rhythms, sounds, moveraents."^^ 

When the Open Theatre activated their investigations 

into the actual possessions, they experimented with several 

fictional and nonfictional characters. Initially, the dead 

spirits included figures from history, prostitutes, mystics, 

and characters from literature. These assorted spirits were 

reduced to five for the revised version of the script, each 

depicting a distillation of themes, ideas and images. 

The first spirit to come through was Marie Leveau, a 

Creole sorceress frora New Orleans. Paul Ziraet and Nancy 

Fales were responsible for discovering this character, and 

Susan Yankowitz consequently wrote the speech that accora-

panied the stage action. Yankowitz describes how the 

character emerged: 

When I started working with the group, he (Zimet) had 
already begun to evolve her rhythras and raoveraents. At 

^^Terrainal, p. 25. 
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that point there were only garbled Cajun words . . . 
Nothing was established beyond the outline of the 
character . . . Paul had already worked out the rhythm 
and the physical expression which accompanied the words, 
so that when I wrote the speech, I wrote for his rhythm. 
. . . In a sense, Paul's original rhythm . . . deter
mined the whole section.^" 

As Yankowitz, Ziraet, and Chaikin discussed and worked on the 

character, the New Orleans seer developed into a visionary 

for all huraanity. They created a woraan who returned to 

earth with messages for the living. Her voice illustrated a 

"lucid vision of life":^^ 

Marie Leveau, she sees! 
See my people smile, 
then eat each other; 
wipe blood from raouth 
with dainty cloth. 

And ray ocean stink with dead fish 
and ray trees are hurt and broken 
and ray fruit grows sick and rots 
and ray air is black with poison 
that ray birds cannot breathe 
and my people eat each other 

and ray people live like snakes.^8 

In perforraance, when Leveau possessed Ziraet, her 

breath was vocalized in sharp intakes and expulsions. As 

her spirit came through, Zimet broke into a strange, fren

zied dance and speech. His first sounds contained only 

broken phrases: 
Eh ye ye Marazelle Marie 
ye ye ye 11 konin tou 
gris gris 

56Munk, "Working in a Collective," p, 83 

57ibid, 

58Terrainal, pp, 31-32. 
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11 te kouri, aver vieux kokodrill 
eh oui ye, Marazelle Marie 

Accompanied by the sound of a tarabourine and drura, Ziraet 

chanted and screaraed the lines; the entire space was charged 

with the "energies of the dead world."59 

Marie Leveau's possession was interrupted by the 

coming through of "The Soldier." The soldier recounted the 

reasons for his death: 

And dead because I said yes 
And dead because YOU said yes 
And dead because I said yes 
And dead because YOU said yes 

And dead before 'cause you never knew why 
And dead before 'cause I never asked 

Dead before and dead again 
Because I never knew 

What the FUCK I was saying yes to!^0 

While the soldier delivered the raonologue, he marched back 

and forth in mock military precision, saluting the air. The 

marching soldier, created and scripted by Yankowitz, adopted 

the coinciding musical rhythras of Marie Leveau. 

The three reraaining possessions were a direct outcome 

of the enserable raerabers' personal investigations into the 

realm of death, "The Responsible One" flourished out of 

Joyce Aaron's individual interest in a "schizophrenic girl 

who felt responsible for everything.""! Aaron had read 

59lbid,, p. 31. 

60ibid., p. 32. 

6lMunk, "Working in a Collective," p. 84. 
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accounts about the girl and wrote down a great deal of 

material, Yankowitz transformed and shifted these ideas 

into a coherent whole. 

When the spirit of "The Responsible One" comes 

through, she possesses two actresses. As the actresses pace 

repetitively back and forth, they create a visual motif of a 

woman surrounded by the consequences of her actions: 

I saw a child choking on air. 
What have I done? 

Oceans rising. 
What have I done? 

Buildings toppled 
What have I done? 

The spirit feels responsible for "snow falling," "cracks in 

the sidewalk," and a "raan on fire," Throughout the posses

sion, the deceased echoes her inability to control or change 

the situation: "What was given me was irapossible to work 

with,"62 

The next possession was "The Executed Man." The 

developraent of this possession carae directly from Ray Barry, 

who had been improvising around the writings and views of 

Eldridge Cleaver and Jean Genet.^3 The executed raan has 

been sentenced to death. Through this conderanation, his 

life has been enlightened; he holds perceptions unavailable 

to the living. He instructs the warden: 

I was sentenced-
just like you! 

62Terrainal, pp. 36-37. 

63Munk, "Working in a Collective," p, 84 
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Warden I 
I know you got that noose ready for rae 
But it's that noose that's set me free! 
A man who knows he's gonna die 
doesn't have anything to be afraid of. 

My prison's made of steel; 
yours is in your head,^^ 

In the final possession, actress Shami Chaikin is pos

sessed by a song of mourning. As the executed raan comes 

through, the actress stands against a flat board, gripping 

its sides with her hands. She begins to rock back and 

forth, knocking the ends of the board against the floor. 

The actress establishes a constant droning rhythm that fills 

the theatre. As the action proliferates, the song "fills 

the woman; it uses her voice to sing itself": 

A-nee Ma-a-raeen 
A-nee Ma-a-raeen 
A-nee Ma-a-raeen°5 

The words of the song are repeated four times, each time 

with a different intention. "The first was like a calling 

for help," Shami Chaikin told Yankowitz. "The second was 

rage. The third was fear. The fourth was all the first 

three together with being possessed,"^^ As Chaikin per

formed the song, the meaning of the words was "secondary to 

the range of huraan emotions" expressed through them.67 

^^Terrainal, p. 40. 

65ibid., pp. 40-41. 

66chaikin, "Letter to Susan Yankowitz." 

67Terrainal, p. 40. 
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In the concluding segment of Terrainal, entitled "The 

Dying Imagine Their Judgment," the enserable investigated the 

final action of death—huraanity's judgment. The judgment 

theme intrigued the raerabers of the enserable. "It is 

soraething that we dreara about all the time," Sklar explains. 

It is in the iraagination of everyone, even when we are not 

thinking of dying, we are in sorae relation to a judgraent."68 

The collective explored various iraages for the judg

ment, but finally settled on a central metaphor: "The 

judgment of your life is your life." Throughout the scene, 

a judge informs the multitudes: 

There is a space between what was done and 
what could have been done and you are 
rooted in that space. The judgment of your 
life is your life,"9 

The judgment directly confronts the actors and the audience 

with the decisions they have made in life. The theatrical 

image for the judgment commences with a trumpet blast. A 

judge sits on top ofa ladder center-stage and reads the 

judgments from a book. As the judge intones through a 

megaphone, the action is augmented by another performer who 

sits at a typewriter, recording the proceedings. Using 

"locked action," the other performers repeat a variety of 

68Ryan, "Terrainal," p. 152. 

69Terminal, p. 41. 
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new and previously performed images. The iraages are 

distilled into emblematic phrases.^^ 

In the final image, the actors form a chain of people 

who crawl under the ladder on their bellies. As each actor 

struggles beneath the ladder, they make their way to the end 

of the line and repeat the "seemingly endless passage." The 

judge's voice begins to slur, and the language deteriorates 

into unintelligible words. The scene ends with the dying 

locked in their judgment, still confronting the theme of 

death.'''! 

The Terminal investigation was an extensive study and 

exploration into the realm of dying and death. The research 

and experimentation developed over a period of two years and 

resulted in the Open Theatre's most comprehensive thematic 

investigation of death theraes. The collective explored 

images of possession, biological deterioration, "the dying 

place," social and cultural facets of death, and their own 

personal responses to mortality. The piece incorporated 

storytelling, emblematic phrases, and jararaing, and served as 

a demonstration of the "actor as self." Most important, 

Terminal confronted the audience with iraages relating to 

their own existence and mortality. 

70ibid., pp. 41-42. 

7!lbid. 



130 

Trespa3slng^2 

In 1973, after ten years of existence, the Open 

Theatre disbanded. Although the enserable had paved new 

avenues of exploration, revolutionized the American style of 

acting, developed four major performances pieces, and won 

countless International and American awards and prizes, 

Chaikin felt that it was time to call an end to the group. 

He was afraid that the collective was becoming 

"Institutionalized": 

From the start, the character of the group has been 
as a theatre in process—a research theatre—intended to 
be a part of a movement in transition. We wanted to 
continually transform and at no point to harden one 
approach. . . . we can no longer be transitional and 
in process without ourselves becoming an institution 
fixed in a single direction, so we are announcing a 
deliberate end to our work in this particular 
formation.'3 

Following the break-up of the Open Theatre, Chaikin 

experienced an "incredible sense of loss . . . like a 

death."74 Since his early days with the Living Theatre, 

Chaikin had always been part of an on-going research or 

perforraance group; now he was "a loner." In the year after 

the closing of the Open Theatre, Chaikin endured a personal 

72Trespassing has not been published. All citations 
are taken frora an unpublished raanuscript in Joseph Chaikin's 
private collection. All references to the workshop 
exploration, unless otherwise specified, are taken from a 
personal interview with Chaikin on 10 May 1986. 

73joseph Chaikin, "About the end of the Open Theatre," 
August, 1973. Open Theatre Archives. 

74Alice Kellraan, "Joseph Chaikin," Draraa Review 20 no. 
3 (1976):20. 
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raourning and emotional crisis. He drifted in and out of 

various projects and in October, 1974, became critically ill 

and underwent open-heart surgery. 

When Chaikin was dismissed from the hospital, he ini

tiated a phase of post-Open Theatre work that included the 

formation of the Winter Project. The Winter Project, estab

lished in 1976, was an open-ended, ongoing, exploratory 

workshop. The collective agreed to meet during the winter 

months of each year to explore and invent forms to corarau

nicate the investigations of their questions. Initially, 

the study group explored assorted lines of investigation. 

Some of their questions concentrated on the very essence of 

theatre: "Who is the audience? What can be transmitted? 

What do we like to see in the theatre as an audience? How 

does the audience see the action "through' another 

person?"75 Other explorations included the continuation of 

studies inaugurated by the Open Theatre, analysis of differ

ent ways of speaking, and inquiry into emotions considered 

extreme or taboo.'^ 

Like the Open Theatre, the first few years of the 

Winter Project's existence were devoted to investigation and 

exploration of new concepts and avenues of discovery. 

Originally, Chaikin and the newly-formed collective were not 

75Mira Rafalowicz, "What I do in the Theatre," 
February, 1978, p. 17. Chaikin Papers. 

76joseph Chaikin, "Notes on the Winter Project," 
December 1, 1976. Chaikin Papers. 
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interested in generating a perforraance piece. Draraaturg 

Mira Rafalowicz recalled their earliest objectives: 

. . . in this project we are not planning to raake a 
unified piece on one theme, but to find forms and 
structures, exercises and material, ways to test some 
of the questions that we ask.77 

Chaikin relished this non-pressured atmosphere that advo

cated risk-taking in the collective's investigations. "My 

fantasy," Chaikin noted while working on the project, "is 

that I'ra a kind of scientist who raay corae up with nothing, I 

raay come up with soraething, but I need laboratory tirae to 

either corae up with soraething or nothing,"78 With the 

Winter Project, Chaikin was granted this raethod of explo

ratory research. 

Although the Winter Project initially functioned as a 

research group, they Inevitably evolved into a performance 

enserable. Beginning with their third season, the corapany's 

grants and funding stipulated that they develop pieces for 

public performance. Over the next three seasons, the Winter 

Project constructed three perforraance pieces initiated by a 

specific thematic investigation. Their final investigation. 

Trespassing, returned once again to Chaikin's dominating 

theme—death and mourning. 

Trespassing was an attempt to locate forms to express 

the process of mourning, that is, to journey beyond the safe 

77Rafalowicz, "What I do in the Theatre," p. 17. 

78Lisa J, Pegnato, "Breathing in a Different Zone: 
Joseph Chaikin," Drama Review 25 no, 3 (1981):10. 
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terrain into forbidden zones. The huraan response to death 

captivates Chaikin, who believes there is an absence of rit

ual and cereraony regarding death in America: 

The only persons who are permitted to mourn now are 
persons who involuntarily, at a funeral, when the grief 
is too great, say, "I want to jump into the grave with 
this person" or something like that. There's no 
permission, there's no openness, there's no possibility 
for it otherwise, I feel mourning is healing.79 

Chaikin contends that grief is an emotion seldom expressed 

and that most ceremonies for the dead are "banal pageants 

involving money and exploitation."80 

Chaikin's personal-responses to the grieving process 

prompted him to concentrate on creating forms to manifest 

the emotions of sorrow: 

In the last six years or so, four or five people who 
were important to me , . . died, and nobody knew what to 
do, we did not want to go to church or to a synagogue, 
we did not want to have a cold municipal service."1 

These circumstances compelled Chaikin to examine the whole 

question of ceremony coupled with death: 

I was forced to consider for rayself the source frora 
which cereraony springs. At the occasion of the death 
of a close one, one understands that there has been a 
definite change. A change which is irreversible. And 
for others who knew the one who is now dead, there has 
been a definite change in our comraunal lives. A service 

79Eileen Bluraenthal, Joseph Chaikin, (Carabridge: 
Carabridge University Press, 1984), p. 101. 

80joseph Chaikin, "What the Actor Does," Perforraance 1 
(March-April 1973):58. 

81joseph Chaikin, "The Actor Still Present," Revue 
Francaise D'Etudes Araericaines, October, 1980, p. 218. 
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for the dead is giving forra to this shared occasion of 
tirae,82 

Chaikin used these private responses to activate the Winter 

Project's investigation and acknowledgeraent of the raourning 

process, 

A Music-Theatre Investigation 

Although the Open Theatre worked on The Serpent and 

Terrainal over a period of raonths, the Winter Project devel

oped Trespassing in an eight-week tirae span. Chaikin was 

largely responsible for scripting and directing the pro

duction, and Mira Rafalowicz functioned as draraaturg. The 

performers consisted of Open Theatre veterans Paul Zimet, 

Tina Shepard, and Ronnie Gilbert, and newcomers Roger Babb, 

Cristobal Cararabo, and Gloria Foster. Original rausic for 

the production was composed and performed by Harry Mann, 

Neal Klrkwood, and Bill Uttley, Trespassing opened on 23 

February 1982, at LaMama in New York City, and played for 

four weeks. 

As Chaikin began theraatic investigations of the 

mourning process, he was primarily interested in developing 

a "music-theatre" piece, "With Trespassing," Chaikin notes. 

"I wanted music to corae first, then theatre."83 Chaikin 

raaintains that theatre and rausic are very closely allied and 

82chaikin, "What the Actor Does," p. 58. 

83interview with Joseph Chaikin, New York City, New 
York, 10 May 1986. 
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that theatre represents "a kind of realra just as certainly 

as rausic is a realm,"84 in the Trespassing investigation, 

Chaikin chose to explore the less literal and less literary 

realms of music and theatre, 

Chaikin's preoccupation with music did not originate 

with the Trespassing workshop. Chaikin has always declared 

an affinity to this companion art. "I'm crazy about music," 

he expounds. "I honestly listen to music every possible 

minute of the day."85 Throughout his explorations, Chaikin 

has incorporated musicians in nuraerous workshop investi

gations and has used music to explore raonologues, exaraine 

vocal techniques, locate hidden emotions, and serve as a 

means of play construction,86 

During the Trespassing investigations, the Winter 

Project experimented with diverse forms of musical appli

cation. One investigation concentrated on singing portions 

of the text, "The whole area of spoken language is occupied 

territory," Chaikin writes, "We can only find a free way of 

speaking through patient, long exploration , . . We need to 

find how we can sing words."87 in this study, the ensemble 

was interested in how the raeaning of the text was contained 

in "very abstract and musical elements." The investigation 

84chaikin, Presence, p. 25. 

85interview with Chaikin, 10 May 1986. 

86chaikin, "Notes on the Winter Project." 

87chaikin, Presence, p. 132. 
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included singing the text both a cappella and to the rausi

cians' accorapaniraent. As the enserable worked in this raode, 

Chaikin cautioned the actors not to lose the original 

raeaning of the text: 

As it becoraes abstract . . . it [must] stay connected, 
as opposed to becoraing obscure and reraote because there 
are vast kinds of expressiveness in abstract language— 
but only if the source condition that it steras frora is 
still connected,88 

In another experiment, Chaikin had the actors use 

their bodies, rather than voices, to sing a particular part 

of the text. The actors becarae the instruraents, raanipu-

lating their bodies and, in turn, freeing their breath "to 

raove from and through the body like pipes through which the 

winds move."89 Through the rhythms of breath and movement, 

Chaikin believed the actors could "locate and liberate those 

voices which sing from the precious buried parts of our

selves."90 

The musicians played a significant role in the crea

tion and performance of Trespassing. The central character 

in Trespassing is Anna, a dying musician. Throughout the 

play, Anna weeps, protests, and strains to coraprehend her 

condition. As Anna struggles with her impending death, the 

musicians, at tiraes visibly evident on the stage, perform 

88chaikin, "Notes on the Winter Project." 

89ibid. 

90chaikin, "Notes on Character . . . and the Setup," p 
81. 
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musical interludes encompassing past and present experiences 

from Anna's life. The compositions of Anna's admired com

posers. Bach, Bartok, and Beethoven, weave in and out of the 

piece, coinciding with the various people who come to mourn 

at Anna's side. 

In one scene, the musicians become actors in the 

piece. As part of the mourning process, the musicians 

circle Anna in a procession designed to communicate their 

comraunal response. Playing siraplistic flutes and finger 

cymbals, the musicians perform as they continually reverse 

the direction of their procession. The action is part of a 

ritualistic cereraony to mourn the dying.91 

A Linear Structure 

Unlike Chaikin's previous investigations. Trespassing 

was the first piece to incorporate a linear draraatic forra. 

Interspersed with rausical interludes, embleraatic phrases, 

and distilled dialogue, the play traces the last reraaining 

hours of Anna's life. As the piece begins, Anna is in a 

seraicoraatose state, a blood vessel having burst in her brain 

during the night: 

In the raiddle of the night, I woke up dying. 

People come to talk to rae. 

They corae to ray dying bed. 

91Susan Cole, The Absent One, (University Park: 
Pennsylvania State University Press, 1985), p. 107. 
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I can't speak 

I can't speak words that they can hear.92 

Anna voices her inner thoughts only to the audience; the 

other characters cannot understand her. 

Anna's "deathbed" is a serai-abstract wheeled structure 

incorporating silhouetted Images of the woman's body. As 

Anna reclines on the bed, she is assisted by an actress who 

functions as "chief mourner, alter ego, and nurse."93 The 

actress, dressed in black clothing, attends to Anna's needs, 

navigates her around the performance space, and supports the 

various mourners in their grieving process. 

As the play proceeds, doctors make diagnoses; a notary 

recapitulates details of Anna's life; and visitors, rela

tives, and a lover advance to mourn the dying musician. 

Throughout the action, Anna reconciles her life: 

If I knew that I wouldn't wake up anymore, 

I would have called my friends together, and ray eneraies. 

I would look at each one 

Maybe I wouldn't reraeraber which was which. 

But it would be a leave taking. 

If I had known that yesterday was ray last day 

I would want sorae kind of departure. 

92Trespassing. Unpublished raanuscript. 

93interview with Chaikin, 10 May 1986. 
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Tenderly reraerabered, and then forgotten 

Tenderly. Forgotten?94 

Anna's fears are echoed in the action of the raourners: 

Anna's mother strains to converse, but fails; her lover 

probes for appropriate gestures and words; a friend makes 

despairing, terrified atterapts to visit; a priest franti

cally entreats Anna to open her heart to the kingdom of God. 

At one raoraent in the play, the "deathbed" supporting 

Anna is wheeled off the stage. Anna's attendant returns 

with an erapty bed, dances around the structure, and ushers 

it off in a procession of musicians and pall bearers. When 

Anna returns to the stage, additional images of raourning are 

introduced: the rausicians create a raourning cereraony; 

Anna's lover and raother persevere in their lamentation; a 

coffinmaker measures the dying musician's body for the 

grave. The images, rausic, action, and dance intensify as 

the piece propels its way to the cliraax. Finally, Anna's 

lover appears naked, stripped of all worldly possessions. 

Music penetrates the stage, and Anna is left alone for the 

first time during the piece. As the audience awaits the 

encroaching death, the play ends with Anna's repeated lines: 

I hear the silence 

now I hear it 

I hear the silence.95 

94Trespassing, Unpublished manuscript. 

95ibid. 
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Iraages of Mourning 

Trespassing embraces several compelling iraages of 

mourning and death. These iraages were the distillation of 

numerous Improvisations, questions, and explorations into 

the company's reactions and impressions of the raourning 

process. As in all of Chaikin's investigations, raany ideas 

were abandoned or raodlfied prior to the actual perforraance 

stage. The resulting piece focused on iraages of raourning, 

the raourners and Anna's reactions to the death process, the 

physical erabodiraent of the grieving process, cereraonies of 

procession, and the absence of death. 

A principal iraage of raourning in the production was 

the "deathbed." As Anna reclines on the wooden structure, 

the bed personifies the iraage of death; it sustains a 

frightening, coraraanding position on the stage. All actors 

who enter the stage raust confront the properties of the bed. 

"It was a taboo object," Chaikin notes. "We had to find 

ways to relate and discover our fears of the bed,"96 Susan 

Cole, who attended several of the workshop's rehearsals, 

describes one of the corapany's investigations involving 

their relationship to the "deathbed": 

Cristobal Carurabo, a black dancer-actor, begins to walk 
in a highly stylized way around Anna's bed, facing 
backward. Then Cristobal and Tina Shepard , , . begin 
to pull the bed in different directions as if to split 
it in two. After this Tina . . . pushes the bed 
furiously so that it chases after Paul Ziraet, the actor 

96interview with Chaikin, 10 May 1986. 
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who plays a man too frightened to approach Anna as she 
is dying.^' 

Tina Shepard was the actress primarily responsible for 

controlling the "deathbed," As Anna's assistant, Shepard 

manipulated the bed and positioned Anna in relation to the 

other action onstage. Through her relationship with the 

bed, Shepard supported the physical and emotional needs of 

Anna, Cole recounts a moraent during the production when 

Shepard embodied the characteristics of the dying woraan: 

Tina lies down on the floor beside Anna's bed and 
assuraes Anna's characteristic position (head thrown 
back, right knee gracefully raised). Then Tina 
crawls underneath the bed and moves it slowly in a 
circle, pausing periodically to raise and lower Gloria's 
[Anna] upper torso by working the wooden backrest from 
beneath. Tina is carrying Gloria on her back, as it 
were, animating and deflating her with the strength of 
her own body. The image is one of rising and falling 
, , , The mourner and the one dying are yoked, raove, 
together,98 

During the Trespassing investigations, Chaikin wanted 

to exaraine the types of fears associated with approaching 

the dying or dead. Chaikin raaintains that individuals dread 

visiting the dying because they lack the capacity for re

sponding to the situation. He believes individuals do not 

respond honestly to the dying process, but create a facade 

to shield their eraotions, thus thwarting the grieving 

process, "If we could listen to soraeone," Chaikin writes, 

"or be with soraeone and take away our prepared responses, we 

97Gole, The Absent One, p. 104, 

98ibid,, p, 109. 
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might be able to hear thera,"99 i^ Trespassing. Chaikin was 

concerned with extricating the company's honest eraotions and 

fears and fashioning these sensations into images of theat

rical expression. 

As the Winter Project began exploring the fears con

nected with the raourning process, they turned to their own 

private lives for raaterial. Like Terrainal. the Winter 

Project's investigation focused on the personal stories, 

experiences, and questions of the company merabers. Mira 

Rafalowicz explains: 

We approached it gently. We asked ourselves, what were 
our fears about dying. It involved talks about eneraies 
and hatred. What would you want to bless, without 
saying the word "bless," What would you want in your 
last day. We touch on all these things and then let 
them go. It is very deep and goes into the work.!^^ 

The company investigated their own confrontations with 

mortality and the reality that "one is living now and at 

sorae other time no longer living,"1^1 

A major portion of the enserable's exploration centered 

on the actual entering and exiting frora the dying musician's 

room. The ensemble merabers experiraented with various walks, 

gestures, and entrances. They tried entering at different 

speeds, exiting full-front and backwards, playing different 

99joseph Chaikin, "Randora notes," Open Theatre 
Archives. 

IQ^Dan Issac, "Joseph Chaikin and the Dialectics of 
Darkness," The Soho Weekly News, March 9, 1982, p. 49. 

lOlRobert Pasolli, A Book on the Open Theatre, (New 
York: Avon Books, 1970), p, 83, 
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intentions, and vocalizing various eraotions upon entering 

the dying space. The investigations also entailed pro

pelling the bed in and out of spatial areas occupied by the 

visitors,102 

In the final version of Trespassing. Anna is visited 

by her mother, lover, and a friend. The visitations illus

trate different methods of coping with the mourning process: 

Anna's mother flounders as she enters and consequently has 

to be led off by Anna's assistant; the lover hovers over the 

bedside reading old love letters and delivering useless 

caresses; the friend, "a terrified man," vainly attempts to 

bring presents as offerings for the dying woman. The 

grieving iraages were the result of the actors' private con

frontations with the dying woraan and the embodiment of these 

images in their characters. 

The "terrified man" was played by Paul Zimet who 

created two speeches based on storytelling techniques. 

During the workshop research, Zimet recounted two drearas he 

had experienced; the dreams became parts of raonologues he 

delivered to Anna: 

I drearat I went to a clinic, general check-up, a nurse 
told rae results of test . , , rare disease . . . "Biopsy 
Amelia" I protested . . . said I was in perfect health. 
She said what about that cold sore on the corner of ray 
raouth. 

102cole, The Absent One, pp. 105-106. 
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I drearat I went to visit a friend in the hospital . , . 
the skin of her chest and face dry yellow stretched thin 
arras and legs wasted away splintered chicken bones,1^3 

The monologues were eventually cut during the rehearsal 

process and replaced by a dance. Rather than vocalizing the 

experience of the drearas, Ziraet devised a dance, improvising 

around the embleraatic phrase of the dreara speeches. The 

dance personified the "terrified raan's" expression of grief 

and raourning,10^ 

Another investigation into the process of raourning 

juxtaposed the fears expressed by Anna's raother, lover, and 

friend, with the sterile, insensitive actions of individuals 

undisturbed by Anna's dying. As Anna struggles with death, 

two doctors unaffectedly deliver their diagnoses. They are 

removed frora the action; they raaintain no attachraent with 

the death. In another scene, a notary relates biographical 

details from Anna's life: 

Name: Anna Feraale 

Born: August 3rd at nine o'clock in the raorning 

Central Hospital Chicago Illinois 

6 lbs 8 oz brown eyes one raonth preraature 

Mother: Caucasian 

Father: Black 

Later he notes: 

Studied the piano 

lQ3Trespassing, Unpublished manuscript. 

lO^Cole, The Absent One, p, 113, 
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Kept to her music 

Scholarship to school 

Chose to go to school 

Fell in love with a fellow student.1^^ 

The notary displays no emotion toward the death; he merely 

reports what he knows. 

As Anna's friends and relatives lament, a coffinmaker 

and gravedlgger enter to measure her body for burial. They 

are concerned only with the height and width of the body— 

all else is insignificant. These antiseptic, uncompassion-

ate iraages portray Chaikin's continued desire to confront 

the audience with society's denial of death and the mourning 

process. Like the embalraer, beautician, and interviewers in 

Terminal, the doctors, notary, coffinraakers, and grave-

diggers symbolize huraanity's inability to face the raourning 

process. 

Throughout the rehearsal process, the ensemble tried 

to discover physical and vocal forras to express the grieving 

process. They experimented with countless movements, pos

tures, gestures, and sounds in an effort to give testimony 

to their feelings. As the collective discovered an iraage, 

they reduced it to an erableraatic phrase. Cole explains how 

Tina Shepard discovered and eraployed one of the physical 

emblems used in the production: 

lOSfrespassing; Unpublished manuscript. 
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Shepard's erablera was one of many Images discovered and 

personified by the Winter Project actors, 

Chaikin believes that ceremonies and rituals of 

raourning generally involve some form of procession. The 

procession characteristically represents a journey for both 

the mourners and the dead; the dead depart into the "realm 

of death," while the living journey through a process of 

grief. Chaikin's experiments with the concept of proces

sions as an iraage of death and the raourning process has been 

a part of several of his thematic investigations. In 

Terrainal, Chaikin incorporated a procession and dance upon 

"the graves of the dead;" The Serpent began with a proces

sion Illustrating various motifs of death and mourning em

bodied throughout the piece; and in The Dybbuk, a wedding 

procession paused to raourn the grave of a bride and bride-

groora killed in a pogrora. 

During the workshop investigations of Trespassing, the 

collective experiraented with nuraerous types of processions 

to accorapany the exit and reentrance of Anna and the 

lO^Cole, The Absent One, p, 109. 
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"deathbed," The explorations included actors circling the 

bed, carrying the structure offstage, propelling it forward 

with their feet, and departing with the bed held above their 

heads. The ensemble examined various forras of sound and 

raoveraent to accorapany the procession and explored rituals 

and processions used by assorted cultures.1^7 

In performance, the assistant wheels the "deathbed" 

offstage and returns with an uninhabited bed; she initiates 

a frantic procession-dance, piloting the bed around the 

stage. As she exits with the wooden structure, her move

raents are attended by a procession of pall bearers and 

musicians. In another scene, the rausicians, rather than 

actors, enter the stage space and begin a rausical proces

sion-dance around the dying figure of Anna. In both pro

cessions, the actions are heightened to the level of rausic 

and defined in sharp cutting images. The processions 

symbolize attempts by the Winter Project to devise forms of 

ritual and ceremony to accompany the mourning process. 

When the Open Theatre explored the dying process in 

Terminal. the collective attempted to locate iraages for 

death. They exarained the "death place," various vocal 

sounds used by the dead, and nuraerous forras of raoveraent and 

action. Ultiraately, they abandoned their search for a 

"death" iraage. In Trespassing, Chaikin reinstated this 

search, this time exploring death as absence. 

107ibid,, pp, 105-106, 
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Chaikin professes that the actor's presence onstage 

confirras his mortality; absence is the antithesis of pres

ence. With this concept in raind, Chaikin devised several 

images for death as absence. In Trespassing, when the 

attendant returns with the erapty bed, it syrabolizes death 

as absence. Death was present in the figure of Anna, now 

absent frora the room. Although the bed previously person

ified images of death, it has been stripped of its iconic 

image. The bed is no longer threatening; it is the absence 

of Anna that threatens the audience. 

The Iraage of death as absence was also incorporated 

into the attendant's announcement of the arrival of death. 

As Anna's assistant announces death's arrival, she proceeds 

to open various doors on stage; each one is empty. Although 

it appears that death has not arrived, death has appeared in 

the form of absence. 

Another image that Chaikin experimented with as a 

symbol for death in Terrainal was the notion of unborn 

babies. Chaikin abandoned this iraage, but it reappears in 

Trespassing as an image of absence. At one point in the 

production, the attendant tells Anna: 

I'm your child. 

You never had a child, 

I'ra the child you never had, 

I'ra the one who wasn't,1^8 

lQ8Tre3pass ing , Unpublished raanuscript. 
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The attendant, who has nurtured Anna throughout the mourning 

process, now represents death through absence. She is the 

unborn baby—a loss Anna never expected. 

Finally, death is represented in the concluding action 

of the play. As Anna lies dying, all action ceases onstage, 

and she is left alone for the first time in the production. 

The attendant, so prominent throughout the piece vanishes; 

Anna is left in silence: "I hear the silence,"1^9 Death 

has arrived in the silent form of absence. 

In Trespassing. Chaikin continued to explore the for

bidden territory of death and raourning. Within a concen

trated tirae-span, Chaikin and the Winter Project were able 

to develop an irapressive and significant exploration of the 

raourning process. Using rausic as a rehearsal and perforra

ance tool, the collective explored iraages of grief, exarained 

questions of cereraony linked with death, challenged their 

own apprehensions of dying, and confronted the audience's 

fears and denial of the raourning process. Throughout the 

theraatic investigation, Chaikin used fragraented scenes, 

embleraatic phrases, musical interludes, and a juxtaposition 

of images to develop a linear dramatic form. These theat

rical devices, combined with the realization of the woman's 

death, provided the audience with a stunning exaraination of 

huraan mortality. 

109ibid, 
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The DybbukllQ 

In addition to his investigations with the Winter 

Project, Chaikin's post-Open Theatre work concentrated on 

the exploration of pre-existing texts. With the closing of 

the Open Theatre, Chaikin "raade a list of plays that [he] 

most wanted to do." Chaikin notes: "It was a very subjec

tive list: The Seagull by Chekhov, Endgame by Beckett, 

Woyzeck by Buchner, Electra, and The Dybbuk,"HI During the 

subsequent four years, Chaikin either directed or acted in 

all of these productions. Chaikin directed Jean Claude van 

Itallie's new version of The Seagull at the Manhattan 

Theatre Club in 1975, revised an earlier production of 

Electra with playwright Robert Montgoraery and played the 

title role in Woyzeck at the Public Theatre in 1976, and in 

1977, directed a production of Endgarae at Princeton 

University, He directed The Dybbuk at the Public Theatre in 

the winter of 1977, 

The Dybbuk is a Yiddish play originally written by S, 

Anski in 1919, Based on Jewish folklore, the play focuses 

on the story of Chanon, a rebellious student who delves too 

deeply into the teaching of the Cabala, Chanon has fallen 

in love with Leah, a young village girl, and when he learns 

llODescriptions of scenes from The Dybbuk are based on 
the author's interview with Chaikin, and a videotape of the 
performance at the New York Shakespeare Festival Public 
Theatre in 1978, 

IHChaikin, "The Actor Still Present," p. 220. 
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that she has been promised in marriage to another raan, he 

dies mysteriously. On Leah's wedding day, Chanon, in the 

form of a dybbuk, possesses the body of his beloved. When 

the dybbuk refuses to leave the girl, the Rabbi casts the 

demon out in a ritualistic cereraony of exorcism. 

When Joseph Papp proposed that Chaikin present The 

Dybbuk at the New York Shakespeare Festival, Chaikin ac

cepted the opportunity to direct a play that had fascinated 

him since childhood. Chaikin always had a personal attrac

tion to The Dybbuk. partly stemming from his Jewish back

ground and his mother's influence. "My mother told rae about 

the play when I was six," Chaikin notes; "I have been drawn 

to it ever since."112 For Chaikin, The Dybbuk erabraces com

pelling circumstances that he "can breathe in and be crea

tive in."113 The Yiddish love story is an amalgamation of 

possession, folklore, superstitions, dreams, societal pres

sures, and mysterious secrets of death—themes that have 

captivated Chaikin throughout his investigations. 

Unlike the final four collaborations of the Open 

Theatre and the Winter Project investigations. The Dybbuk 

began as a commercial venture. Chaikin initiated rehearsals 

for the project in November, 1977, with a corapany of twenty 

perforraers and draraaturg Mira Rafalowicz. The corapany was 

cast prior to the rehearsal process, with several of the 

112lnterview with Chaikin, 10 May 1986. 

113pegnato, "Breathing in a Different Zone," p. 17 
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actors being former members of the Open Theatre: Paul 

Ziraet, Shami Chaikin, Ellen Maddow, Margo Lee Sherman, and 

Marcia Jean Kurtz. Chaikin also cast sorae veterans from 

other performance theatres in the investigation. Bruce 

Meyers, who played the role of Chanon, was a British actor 

from Peter Brook's corapany, and Sonla Zomina was forraerly a 

member of the Art Yiddish Theatre and played the original 

Leah in Maurice Schwartz's New York production in 1922. 

In her role as draraaturg for The Dybbuk, Mira 

Rafalowicz was familiar with Chaikin's investigations. 

Chaikin and Rafalowicz inaugurated their director/draraaturg 

relationship during the Open Theatre's Nightwalk workshop, 

and this initial alliance led to collaborations on The 

Dybbuk, nuraerous Winter Theatre projects including 

Trespassing, and a production of Antigone at the Public 

Theatre. Rafalowicz asserts that the success of these 

collaborations was a direct result of Chaikin's and her 

reciprocal admiration for one another's work, Rafalowicz 

writes: 

, . , as a draraaturg I ara liraited in who I can work 
with, I can help raake soraething better, clearer, only 
when the basic working-relationship is one of rautual 
respect. Not uniforraity of thinking and feeling, but 
a basis of syrapathy. Ideally with everyone involved in 
the process. 114 

Although Rafalowicz and Chaikin raaintained individual iden

tities and goals, Rafalowicz believes that she discovered an 

ll^Rafalowlcz, "What I do in the Theatre," p. 12, 
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advantageous working relationship in her collaborations with 

the director. 

As draraaturg, Rafalowicz was responsible for trans

lating and adapting Anskl's original text. Along with 

Chaikin, she rewrote entire scenes, introduced new char

acters, and highlighted specific themes of the Jewish 

culture. "We confronted the problera of how to do this play, 

which was written before the holocaust," Rafalowicz states, 

"and raake it conform to Jewish experience after the holo

caust," Chaikin, who generally does not reconstruct pre

existing texts, noted: "If I weren't a Jew, I wouldn't feel 

I had a right to change the play . . . I feel like this 

"belongs' to us,"ll^ 

In the early stages of The Dybbuk rehearsals, Chaikin 

pursued a format sirailar to his Open Theatre workshops. 

Initially, the corapany began the exploration by focusing on 

essential questions generated by the work, "During the 

early rehearsals," Chaikin noted, "we would corae in with ten 

questions , . , things we needed to work on,"ll^ These 

questions involved attempts to explore and express personal, 

theatrical, social, and political themes erabodied in the 

play, Chaikin explains: 

, . . the play changes frora this to that, to soraething 
lyrical, to raucous, to very personal, to mystical, to 

ll^Terry Curtis Fox, "Nearness of the Living and the 
Dead," Village Voice. December 19, 1977, p. 44. 

ll^Ibid, 
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political, to terrifying, to tender, and to raany other 
qualities. Each quality is its own.117 

Chaikin insisted that the actors explore each attribute of 

the work in an effort to coraraunicate its full resonance. 

One of the introductory phases of questioning con

centrated on Chaikin's interest in exploring various per

spectives of the Jewish culture: 
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At this stage of the investigation, Chaikin was raore ab

sorbed in proraotlng dialogue and a consciousness about 

questions encompassing the Jewish traditions, than in 

finding solutions and answers; the resolutions would hope

fully be uncovered in later phases of the work. 

As The Dybbuk corapany worked through the periods of 

questioning, the functions of the raerabers merged and 

117joseph Chaikin, "Notes to the Corapany of Dybbuk." 
January, 1978. Chaikin Papers. 

llSlbid. 



155 

overlapped. Chaikin, Rafalowicz, the actors, rausicians, and 

designers all contributed according to their abilities and 

particular skills. "There [was] a raeeting of the minds," 

Rafalowicz notes, "an openness to each others concerns and 

ways of thinking." Collectively, the corapany established "a 

vocabulary, a code, a coramon work-history."119 

A major portion of The Dybbuk investigation coraprised 

translating and re-writing the original text. One of the 

probleras Rafalowicz encountered while interpreting the play 

entailed the raeaning of the words. The draraaturg explains: 

. . . we discovered that a word in Yiddish has raany 
different possibilities of translation, Soraetiraes more 
than one word covers one word in the original language, 
soraetiraes it is hard to know which way of saying 
something is better, 

Rafalowicz resolved this conflict by sketching a "multiple 

choice translation," In rehearsal, she gave the actors an 

opportunity to experiment with different words and rhythms 

before drafting the final structure. This gesture demon

strated Rafalowlcz's support of the actors, thus allowing 

thera to contribute to the scripting process 120 

As Chaikin and Rafalowicz worked on developing and 

shaping the raaterial, their questioning enticed thera to 

scrutinize the Hasidic treatraent of woraen. The collabo

rators wanted to illustrate the intolerant sexual oppression 

endured by the coraraunity of woraen and scripted an original 

119Rafalowicz, "What I do in the Theatre," p. 4, 

120ibid,, p, 16, 
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scene portraying the woraen of the village instructing Leah 

in the rayrlad ways she is to be obedient to her husband: 

Leyele 
listen to your husband 
never disobey his will 
whatever he wants is good 
follow his every wish 
never deny him your bed. 

And Leyele 
never raise your voice 
for it's a sin 
for a woman to speak loud 
or to sing loud. 

And Leyele 
never raise your eyes 
because 
it's a sin 
for a man to look at a woman 
you might divert him from holy thoughts. 

The scene ends with the hopes that Leah will raise many 

sons: 

may you be fruitful 
may you conceive right away 
may you bear your husband a son 
nine raonths frora today 
raay you have raany sons,̂ "'-̂  

In perforraance, Chaikin fashioned several iraages 

exposing the women's subservient position. As the play 

opens, all the woraen are pictured working; they are washing 

or sewing or hauling water. The woraen in the shtetl are 

pregnant or carrying young children. When the woraen enter 

12lThe Dybbuk, translated frora the original Yiddish by 
Mira Rafalowicz, developed by Mira Rafalowicz and Joseph 
Chaikin, pp. 34-35. All citations are taken frora an 
unpublished raanuscript in Joseph Chaikin's private collection 
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the synagogue, they are relegated to a section upstairs, 

distanced from the raen and the Holy Ark. These theatrical 

Iraages perforraed a prominent role in depicting the women's 

plight and the various laws governing the Hasidic culture. 

Although Chaikin shied away from political theraes following 

his early Open Theatre years and Involvement with the Living 

Theatre, he maintained that it was vital to Illustrate these 

particular social and political qualities in the production. 

One of the investigations that involved scripting new 

episodes was the exploration of folklore inherent in The 

Dybbuk, Anski was a folklorist who ventured from village to 

village recording Chasidic tales. He refined the stories 

and Interspersed thera throughout the play. Chaikin's cast 

found raost of these original tales uninteresting and 

searched for other Chasidic stories that possessed partic

ular meaning in their production, "We looked at several 

different folk stories," Chaikin states, "It's easy to 

find,"122 As members of the corapany discovered a story 

through their readings or research, they related the account 

to the cast, soraetimes acting out parts of the tale. 

The Dybbuk corapany raerabers were ultimately responsible 

for developing the folk stories that became part of the 

final script. In Anskl's original version of The Dybbuk. 

the stories were told by a raessenger. The actors felt that 

this character was too "all knowing" and "too ranch of a 

122interview with Chaikin, 10 May 1986, 
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mysterious link between heaven and earth,"123 They trans

formed the messenger into a maggid, a travelling story

teller. In the new version, the storyteller related two 

tales, "The Heart and the Spring" and "The Man Who Could Not 

Die." 

"The Heart and the Spring" was a tale based on a story 

by Reb Nachraen from Bratzlav, adapted by Corey Fisher, the 

actor playing the storyteller. The story was told following 

the raeeting of Leah and Chanon in the synagogue and illus

trated the love and passion that eluded the young couple: 
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The other story told by the raaggid was part of the 

corapany's investigation of death theraes. The enserable 

believed that, in the Jewish world they were creating, "the 

123Rafalowicz, "What I do in the Theatre," p, 16. 

124The Dybbuk, p, 30. 
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iraagination about death was unliraited."125 Xo illustrate 

this concept, Chaikin, along with Corey Fisher, Bruce 

Meyers(Chanon), and Marcia Jean Kurtz(Leah), invented a 

story about a raan who could not die; he could only imagine 

his death: 

One night he dreamed of nothing and that was death. 
One night he dreamed of a place that was full of light 
and that was death. 
One night he dreamed he was climbing a wall of ice 
and that was death. 
One night he dreamed that everyone he ever loved was 
together and he joined them and that was death. 
One night he dreamed he was wandering aimlessly araong 

endless erapty worlds and that was death.126 

This story was presented imraediately following the dybbuk's 

possession of Leah's body. 

One of Chaikin's interests in working on The Dybbuk 

was to renew his experiments with the use of breath and the 

voice in the acting process, "In The Dybbuk," Chaikin 

notes, "we wanted to explore with the actors the realm be

tween talking and singing,"127 The Dybbuk demands a tremen

dous concentration of voices; the characters converse, sing, 

chant, mutter, and wail throughout the various scenes. 

Chaikin was concerned with determining how these scenes 

could be expressed and transmitted to the audience through 

the use of the breath and voice. 

125Rafalowicz, "What I do in the Theatre," p. 16 

126The Dybbuk, p. 45, 

127interview with Chaikin, 10 May 1986. 
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In the opening scene at the synagogue, Chaikin orches

trated a multitude of voices. As the play begins, the cora

raunity of raen are praying, studying, and singing while the 

women fulfill their household chores outside the temple 

doors. Chaikin's stage directions read: "Sounds enter in 

different stages, grow from hardly heard sounds to a sym

phony of sounds."128 i^ the darkness, Chanon's voice is 

heard as he chants and sings various words that the students 

repeat. Throughout the scene, Chanon begins a word as a 

forra of dialogue that transforras into song; the sounds are 

not pure speech or pure song but capture a tone somewhere 

between talking and singing. 

As Chanon endures his teaching, two actors add to the 

texture of sound by reading individual passages in Yiddish, 

The sounds proliferate: another raan in the synagogue sings 

softly; a woman outside the teraple vocalizes a Yiddish song; 

a woraan tells a story in Yiddish, Eventually, all of the 

raen in the synagogue are praying, "each in his own rhythm 

and chant,"129 Chaikin has defined the entire scene using 

the actors' voices, rhythms, and breath, 

A powerful scene erabracing the actor's use of breath 

occurs during the possession of Shimshon's body by the 

spirit of Chanon's dead father, Nissen ben Rivke, During a 

rabbinical trial, the spirit of ben Rivke delivers charges 

128The Dybbuk. p, 5, 

129ibid,, p, 10. 
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against Leah's father, holding hira accountable for the death 

of his son. As ben Rivke voiced his allegations, Paul 

Zimet, the actor playing Shimshon, expressed the emotions 

and rhythms of the speech through the control and aban

donment of his breath. When the council entreats ben Rivke 

to accept their verdict, there is silence. Ben Rivke's 

response was signified only through Ziraet's violent 

breathing rhythms. As the council coraraanded the spirit to 

return to its place of rest, Ziraet's breath raged throughout 

his body. The entire raoraent of denial was crystallized in 

the actor's breath; the inhalation and expulsion becarae the 

pivotal raeans of expression. 

Part of the company's vocal investigations centered on 

discovering a voice for the dybbuk. Although early explo

rations focused on the physical manifestation of the spirit, 

as the actors worked through various vocal techniques, they 

realized that the possession of Leah could be expressed 

primarily through the use of the voice. Experimenting with 

specific vocal tones, pitches, inflections, and breathing 

rhythms, the ensemble developed and refined a theatrical 

image for possession. 

In performance, when the dybbuk possesses Leah, Chanon 

sits in a chair at the side of the stage where he died. 

Leah stands center stage; the two never touch. The scenes 

of possession are represented in the vocal cries and groans 

of the two perforraers. The actors speak together, slightly 
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out of sync, and echo one another's thoughts. When the 

spirit of Chanon is exorcised by the Rabbi, Leah's breath 

Illustrates the "tearing out of the spirit." As Leah's body 

is racked by the rhythms of her breath, the simplicity of 

the perforraance personifies the corapany's discovery of a 

chilling iraage of possession. 

Having discovered several iraages of possession, new 

folk stories, and additional characters and scenes, 

Chaikin's attention turned toward the actual perforraance and 

his concern with the audience's reactions. At this stage of 

the rehearsal process, Chaikin invited a nuraber of 

"objective" outsiders to various run-throughs of the pro

duction. Chaikin was interested in other perspectives and 

views of the work and wanted to prepare the actors for 

future audiences. Rafalowicz explains: 

. . , in this stage, the piece is starting to eraerge, 
it is finding its shape , , . we can still change things 
. . , but we are losing control . . . we have to 
recognize the liraitations of our perceptions. We are 
too involved. Our questions change. We cannot ask 
those questions araong ourselves any longer, we need 
"real' outsiders to ask questions. At this stage we 
invite friends, friendly outsiders, our first, still 
safe, audience. 130 

Chaikin eraployed the outsiders' coraments, judgments, and 

criticism to "re-create distance, re-see, and re-examine" 

the developing work.131 

130Rafaiowicz, "What I do in the Theatre," p. 8. 

131lbid,, p. 9, 
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As part of the rehearsal process, Chaikin worked with 

the actors' relationship to the audience. Their initial 

questions focused on the actual nature of the spectator. 

Chaikin believes that this is a confusing issue for most 

performers: 
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Chaikin affirras that each actor should raake "sorae decision 

about the audience in his own mind: personalizing, making 

specific the anonymous."132 

For Chaikin, one of the key factors in the actor-

audience relationship is "filling the space." He maintains 

that vital connections evolve through "meeting the audience 

in the whole space so that the action happens in the space 

and not only onstage," To facilitate this process, Chaikin 

designed several exercises and warraups focusing on this 

quality of performance, Chaikin had The Dybbuk actors 

conduct warraups in different areas of the house, bounce 

their voices off the farthest walls of the theatre, and sit 

132chaikln, Presence, p, 140, 
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in the house seats and "imagine being the audience in that 

seat , , . watching the play with yourself in it,"133 

Throughout the rehearsals and performance of The 

Dybbuk. Chaikin's concern for the audience never ceased. 

Even when he was hospitalized during the final weeks of 

rehearsal and subsequent perforraances, he sent constant 

notes to the corapany stressing the actor-audience rela

tionship. One note read: 

In The Dybbuk. raost of the tirae, the audience can be 
Intimate with the actor when the whole corapany lets 
what's happening happen. The repetition, with a new 
intlraacy with each new audience, is experienced by 
the actor and livens the perforraance. When an actor 
begins to feel that there is no respirating with the 
audience and repetition has becorae stiff, the actor 
should quit. Who needs that?134 

Possession: The Shared Realra 

When Chaikin began The Dybbuk rehearsals, he was 

engrossed in continuing his search to find stage forras that 

represented the interrelationship of the living and the 

dead. Chaikin had exarained the therae of possession during 

the Terminal investigation and found himself "fascinated by 

the idea" of the intrusion by one individual on another's 

personality,135 The key image in The Dybbuk is possession, 

and throughout the play Chaikin has blended theatrical 

133chaikin, "Notes to the Company of The Dybbuk." 

134ibid, 

135FOX, "Nearness of the Living and the Dead," p. 44. 
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iraages, embleraatic phrases, and distilled scenes that embody 

this life and death theme. 

The first iraage of possession on which Chaikin focused 

was the possession of love in the relationship between 

Chanon and Leah. Chaikin believes that The Dybbuk is a love 

story and that "being in love is like a possession."136 

Chaikin Illustrated this in the initial encounter of the 

couple. When the couple meet, Leah and various women of the 

village have entered the synagogue to exaraine the erabroi-

dered curtains that cover the Holy Ark. Leah intends to 

erabroider a new curtain in memory of the anniversary of her 

mother's death. 

As the women exaraine the curtain, Leah gazes steadily 

downward. Her body begins to vibrate and bob and, finally, 

she is pulled toward Chanon who is standing at the side of 

the stage. As the couple greet each other, their bodies, 

breath, and voices adopt the sarae rhythras. Freyda, Leah's 

guardian, interrupts the raeeting; and as Leah exits the 

synagogue, she passionately kisses the Holy Torah, trans

ferring her love for Chanon into the sacred relic. 

Following Leah's exit, Chanon is possessed by thoughts 

of a love he knows evades hira: 

Oh, you are beautiful 
ray love 
you are beautifull 

136Eileen Bluraenthal, "Joseph Chaikin Enters the 
Mystical World of ^The Dybbuk,'" New York Times, January 1, 
1978, sec. 2, p. 3, 
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Your eyes are dovelike behind your veil. 
Your hair is like a flock of goats 
coming down from Mount Gilead, 
Your raouth is like a thread of scarlet. 

As the images of love overwhelm Chanon, he pounds his fist 

against his head in an effort to drive the thoughts from his 

mind: "Oh get outl/Get out thoughtsl/l want to be a clear 

sparkling diamond!"137 

The actual possession of Leah's body by the dead 

spirit of Chanon transpires during Leah's wedding cereraony. 

In this scene, Chaikin introduced a wedding-mourning pro

cession designed to mourn the graves of a dead couple and 

call forth the spirit of Chanon, The wedding sequence 

succeeds the raourning of the couple, beginning with a 

procession led by the rausicians. As in Terrainal, Chaikin 

used rausical instruraents (clarinets, tambourines, drums, and 

a cymbal) to call forth the dead. 

During the procession, the actors sing and dance to 

musical accorapaniraent while the fathers of the couple pre

pare the wedding canopy, Leah is escorted to the canopy and 

begins to walk around the groom seven times. Each revolu

tion is symbolic of the seven days of creation and, with 

each circle, the bride enters another "sphere of the groom's 

soul," As Leah initiates the circling, all music stops; 

Leah continues in silence and is instantly possessed by the 

dybbuk: "You buried me!/And I came back to my beloved!" 

137The Dybbuk, p, 26, 
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Chanon and Leah wail together. Leah drops over at the 

waist, her body consuraed by the spirit of the dybbuk. In a 

ritual intended to unite the spirits of the bride and bride-

groora, Leah is coupled with her true passion.138 

In contrast to the image of possession as love, 

Chaikin later develops a parasitic image of possession. 

When Leah's father brings her to Rabbi Azriel for help, she 

is limp and lifeless. She hangs at the waist, only rising 

when the spirit of the dybbuk speaks through her body. 

Chanon's initial words of love have been replaced with 

thoughts of anger and vengeance: 

I am not afraid of 
your maledictions 
your bans 
your curses 
your excommunications 
and I do not believe 
your promises. 
There is no power in the world 
that can help rae. 
There is no place 
even in the highest heights 
that is like the place of refuge 
I ara in now. 
And there is no abyss darker than 
the one that is waiting for rae. 
I am joined with my beloved, 

and we will not be separated for all eternity.139 

Perhaps Chaikin's most riveting image of the parasitic 

possession is the exorcism of Chanon's spirit. During the 

exorcism, Leah stands center stage; Chanon sits to the far 

right. The couple are linked only through their breath and 

138ibid., p. 33. 

!39ibid., pp. 58-59. 
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voices. Rabbi Azriel comraands the spirit to leave: 

Dybbuk! 
In the narae of this holy congregation of Jews, 
I, Azriel ben Hadas, 
coraraand you for the last tirae: 
Leave the body of the girl Leah bas Ghana 
in order that she may live! 
And in leaving her, do not harm her 
or any living being! 

When the spirit refuses, the Rabbi curses the dybbuk, and 

sounds of horns pierce the air. The two actors playing Leah 

and Chanon twist and howl, the curses altering their 

breathing rhythras. Finally, the spirit is ripped frora 

Leah's body: "I cannot struggle any longer." Leah 

collapses on the floor. The storyteller, in a raoraent of 

observation, proclairas: "May the last spark find its way to 

the flame."1^0 

In the closing raoraents of the play, Chaikin reestab

lished the possession of love, "We didn't want her to 

simply lie there dead," Chaikin notes, "which is one of the 

traditional ways of playing it,"1*̂ 1 The corapany explored 

different raanners of touching, vocal techniques, and various 

stage positions in an effort to find the ideal theatrical 

expression. Again, Chaikin reduced the scene to a sim

plistic physical expression, creating a mutual bond between 

the two lovers. 

l^Olbid,, p, 70, 

I^IFOX, "Nearness of the Living and the Dead," p, 44, 
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After the Rabbi has drawn a circle around the fallen 

body to protect her from the souls of the dead, Chanon 

enters the scene and stands directly behind Leah: 

I broke down all barriers 
I went beyond deaths 
I broke all laws 
Laws of ages and generations, 
I fought with the strong 
with the mighty 
with the merciless. 
And when the last spark of sti^ength 
in me was exhausted, 
I left your body 
and I come back to your soul, 

Leah accepts Chanon's love and welcomes him into her heart: 

Come back to me 
my bridegroom 
my husband , . . 
I will carry you in my heart. 
They are coming to lead me 
under the canopy 
with a stranger! 
Corae to rae 
my bridegroom 

come to me! 

As clarinet rausic announces the arrival of the wedding 

party, Leah crawls slowly out of her circle into the beck

oning arras of Chanon, Chaikin's final stage directions 

read: "Chanon pulls/helps Leah into his world, they stand 

together."1^2 

Chaikin developed another iraage of possession cen

tering on the ritualistic entrance of the spirit of Chanon's 

dead father into the body of Shirashon, In this possession, 

Chaikin eraphasized the mystery and ritual surrounding the 

1^2The Dybbuk, pp, 77-78, 
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calling up of the dead. The spirit first raaterialized in 

Shimshon's drearas: 

Last night he appeared in ray dreams 
Three times he appeared, 
and he deraanded that I suraraon 
Sender ben Henyie to a trial 
before a rabbinical court. 

He claims that Sender killed his son. 
He claims that the dybbuk that has entered the body of 

Sender's daughter is his son. 

To summon the spirit frora the dreara world, the Rabbi in

structs Shirashon in a cereraony of possession: 

Take ray staff, and go to the cemetery. 
The moment you set foot on the cemetery 
close your eyes and find your way only with my staff. 
At the first grave ray staff touches 
strike the stone three tiraes with the staff 
and speak these words: 
Innocent dead! Whoever you raay be! 
I beg pardon for disturbing your rest 
and I coraraand you to seek out the soul 
of the innocent dead Nissen ben Rivke, 
and let it be known to hira that the 
holy court of justice suramons hira 
imraediately to a trial. 
You will speak these words three times. 
Then turn and leave. 
And do not look back, no matter what 
voices call out to you, no matter what 

screaras and cries you hear behind you,1^3 

This ritual comprised parallel characteristics used in the 

Terminal investigation when the company called up the dead 

souls: "We corae araong the dying to call upon the dead,"!^^ 

The Rabbi continued the cereraony as he instructed the 
m erabers of the counc i l in the f e a r s connected with the 

1 ^ 3 i b i d . , pp, 6 0 - 6 1 , 

l ^^Ter ra ina l . p , 2 1 . 
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possession: 

Soon will appear among us 
one from the hidden worlds—the worlds of the dead— 
so that we raay judge between hira and someone 
frora our own world. 

Such a trial is full of fear, terror and awe, 
for it is being watched frora all other worlds, 
and if we deviate frora the law 
by so much as a hair 
It will cause chaos, confusion and protest 

throughout the universe,1^^ 

As the Rabbi expressed these words of warning, Chaikin had 

the actor position each chair precisely on the stage, indi

cating the magnitude of the ritual and approaching conflict. 

During the actual possession, raerabers of the council 

held up a curtain that served as a partition between the 

worlds of the living and the dead, Shirashon stood to the 

side of the curtain and delivered accusations opposing 

Leah's father. When the spirit refused to accept the ver

dict issued by the council, the Rabbi exorcised hira frora the 

body of Shirashon: 

The trial deraanded between you and 
Sender ben Henyie has ended, 
I coraraand you to return to your place of rest— 
and in doing so you will not harra us 
or any living being! 

The Rabbi terrainated the exorcisra and possession by washing 

Shimshon's hands: "May you return to our world in strength 

and in peace,"1^" 

l^^The Dybbuk. p, 62, 

l^^ibid,, pp, 67-68, 
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Chaikin's exaraination of the diverse iraages of pos

session in The Dybbuk was part of his persevering atterapt to 

explore and embody this territory of mystery and fear. In 

his experimentation with vocal and breath techniques, 

Chaikin uncovered and amplified performance conditions 

capable of transmitting the extreme emotions linked with the 

theraes of possession. Also, through the use of ritual and 

ceremony, Chaikin personified the feelings and Iraages of 

this shared realra between the living and the dead. 

Identifying Death and Mourning 

While a majority of The Dybbuk investigation focused 

on the possession theraes, Chaikin continued his passionate 

exaraination of death and raourning, "The raore ways," Chaikin 

told the corapany, "we can find to show death which becoraes 

identifiable to most people watching, the better," With The 

Dybbuk investigation, Chaikin wanted to search out the nu

merous ways the play evoked death in "different forras of 

metaphor, superstition, and fantasy," In doing so, Chaikin 

hoped to meet the audience in "that private, coraraon place" 

where they could be "touched and sorae very deep isolated 

fear and terror and raystery and wonder [could] be 

shared,"1^7 

One of the primary symbols of death and raourning in 

The Dybbuk focuses on the grave of a bridal couple killed in 

1^7chaikin, Notes to the Corapany of The Dybbuk." 
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a pogrora. The gravestone reads: 

Here in this grave 
are buried a holy bride 
and brldegroora. 
They were killed in a pogrom 
as they were being led to 
the wedding canopy. 
They were buried here 
on the very spot where they 
were killed. 
Both together in one grave.1^8 

During the corapany's investigations, they tried to find a 

way to incorporate this Iraage into the structure of the 

play. The corapany believed that the grave of the young 

couple symbolized both the world of Judaism and the realm of 

death. The introduction to The Dybbuk states: "We tried 

finding ways to give new expression to covered feelings of 

grief and raourning, which we share with all Jews living 

after pogroras, massacres, and the Holocaust, "!'̂ 9 

The image of raourning ultiraately used by the corapany 

was a corabination raourning-wedding procession. The corapany 

fused these two iraages of joy and sorrow because they felt 

these emotions were "Intimately linked in Judaism,"1^^ The 

mourning procession began when Leah invited the buried 

spirits of the murdered couple to join her in the wedding 

cereraony: 

Holy Bride and Brldegroora! 
You, who were on your way to the wedding canopy 

1^8The Dybbuk, p, 10, 

1^9ibld,, p, 3 

150ibld, 
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when evil men with axes came and murdered you 
You, who were buried together in one grave 
so that you would not be separated for eternity 
I invite you to ray wedding! 
Corae and stand next to rae 
under the wedding canopy,1^1 

As Leah paid tribute to the couple, the reraainder of 

the wedding party approached the holy grave. They joined 

the raourning ritual by intoning a repeated phrase: "It is a 

custom here that we raourn all the dead before a wedding."1^2 

As the raourners prayed for the raartyrs, they tore their 

clothes in raeraory of the perished souls. The raourning 

ritual ended as the musicians started to play, blending the 

joyful wedding sounds with the sorrowful invocations of the 

raourners. The scene epitoraized the transposition of life 

and death cereraonies. 

In another image of mourning, Chaikin contrasted the 

reverent, ritualistic process of mourning with the uncon

trolled display of fear and despair inherent in the raourning 

process. In the opening scene, the raen of the synagogue are 

interrupted by a village woraan who enters to raourn the sick

ness of her daughter. The woraan is in a state of distress: 

I will go to the Holy Ark 
and I will open it, 
I will not leave the Torah scrolls 
I will not raove frora here until 
ray daughter's life is saved, 
God of Sara, Rebecca, Rachel and Leah 
Help rae! 
See ray raisery, look at ray pain, 

151lbid., p. 36. 

152ibid., p, 39, 
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see ray grief. 
Do not take ray child frora her unfinished life,1^3 

The woraan disrupts the entire proceedings of the 

synagogue: she offers the raen money to say psalms; other 

woraen rush in and out of the teraple in silent prayer; she 

desperately sings the following dialogue in Hebrew: 

God do not blarae rae in your anger 
and do not punish me in your rage 
have mercy on me, God 
because I feel miserable 
cure me, God 
because ray bones shudder 

and ray soul is confused.1^^ 

The woraan never resolves her struggle and inevitably 

has to be reraoved frora the synagogue. 

An ultiraately iraportant investigation into the realra 

of death was conducted by Marcia Jean Kurtz, the actress who 

portrayed Leah. In the role of the would-be bride, Kurtz 

had to confront all of the emotions and iraages circum

scribing the theraes of death, possession, and raourning. In 

analyzing her role, Kurtz realized that Leah raust accept her 

own death in order to win the love of Chanon. Kurtz 

explains: 
As Leah, the coraraunity is raaking rae terribly unhappy 
because I can't have ray lover. There's soraething going 
on that's raaking rae unhappy. The only thing that I can 
do is rebel in an emotional way by inviting a dybbuk. I 
choose death. Deep inside I hate what the coraraunity is 

153ibid,, p. 11. 

154ibid., p, 14, 
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doing to rae, I have no recourse but to bring a 
dvhhiiV 155 dybbuk. 

In the scene prior to her wedding, Leah invites the 

dead spirit into her life: "Chanon! Chanonl/Corae my bride

groom/come to my wedding!" The action is a conscious choice 

of death, re-illustrated in the final raoraents of the play by 

a rautual joining of souls in the realra of death: 

Leah: 
I corae to you, 

Chanon: 
Come to me, 

Leah: 
Come to me. 

Chanon: 
I come to you. 

Leah: 

I come to you.l^" 

Chaikin never completed the rehearsal process for The 

Dybbuk. He becarae critically ill with a heart infection in 

the final weeks of rehearsal and had to be hospitalized. 

Consequently, Chaikin was disappointed with the final pro

duction and felt that he "never really finished the 

work,"1^7 Although Chaikin believes that the New York pro

duction was defective, he still raaintains the importance of 

the project. In a letter Chaikin wrote from his hospital 

155David Hershkovits, "It Takes Two To Get Possessed," 
The Soho Weekly News, January 19, 1978, p, 8, 

l^^The Dybbuk. p. 78, 

157interview with Chaikin, 10 May 1986, 
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bed, he told the corapany of The Dybbuk: 
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Mira Rafalowicz echoed Chaikin's comraents: 

When we started working on The Dybbuk we hit on raany of 
the things we have rejected in our relationship to being 
Jewish. At an early stage of the work we thought that 
we would offend raany Jews with our version of the play. 
But looking at it later, when the play was living its 
own life, testing it with raany different audiences, it 
was clear that the play had not becorae offensive. On 
the contrary, what showed was our love, concern, and 
tenderness for that world.1^9 

Terrainal, Trespassing, and The Dybbuk were all sig

nificant investigations embracing the themes of death, 

dying, raourning, and possession. Terminal was an extensive 

study of death and dying; Trespassing was an endeavor to 

locate theatrical forras illustrating the process of 

mourning; and The Dybbuk focused on the examination of 

possession--the mysterious shared realm between the living 

and the dead. With each project, Chaikin probed, ques

tioned, and explored the inner territories of fear, raystery, 

joy, and sorrow identified with the dying process and 

158chaikin, "Notes to the Corapany of The Dybbuk." 

159Rafalowicz, "What I do in the Theatre," p, 10, 
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challenged the actors and audience raerabers' own apprehen

sions relating to the realra of death. 

Although intiraately linked in content, the inves

tigations employed diverse forras of theatrical expression, 

Chaikin experiraented with various models of structure, ex

plored the relationship between rausic and language, concen

trated on coraraunicatlng eraotions through the use of the 

voice and breath, applied storytelling, erableraatic phrases, 

and jararaing in the acting process, and delved into the 

corapany's personal questions, experiences, and anxieties. 

The investigations were the product of three distinct, 

individual perforraance groups, and with each exploration, 

Chaikin utilized different forms of inquiry, rehearsal 

techniques, and perforraance situations. 

Interested in pursuing his search to discover and 

transrait extreme emotions and extend the boundaries of 

theatre, Chaikin entered into a series of collaborations 

with Sara Shepard, The two friends had always desired to 

work together and decided to create a rautual piece focusing 

on "voices." This initial exploration piloted the creation 

of Tongues, and subsequently, two other perforraance pieces, 

Savage/Love and A War in Heaven. 

In all three investigations, Chaikin and Shepard func

tioned as co-writers and co-directors. Chaikin perforraed as 

a solo actor in the works, and Shepard coraposed and per

forraed the rausic. The three projects ultiraately focused on 
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themes of life, love, loneliness, and death. In the next 

chapter, each of these explorations will be addressed, de

tailing the nature of the study, the artists' creative, 

working relationship, forms of dramatic construction, and 

the examination of extreme personal and theatrical 

conditions. 



CHAPTER V 

LOVE AND DEATH: THE CHAIKIN-SHEPARD 

COLLABORATIONS 

When Sam Shepard arrived in New York in the early 

1960s, the off-off-Broadway raoveraent was in an embryonic 

stage. Artists, actors, playwrights, painters, poets, and 

musicians were veering away from established conventional 

art forras and probing innovative questions, concepts, and 

connections between the arts. It was a stlraulating, vibrant 

era, and Shepard becarae engulfed in the effusion of artistic 

activity, "Everything influenced rae," Shepard notes, 

"There was a great raake-shift quality to those days, . , . 

it was like a carnival, a raardi gras—it raade you feel you 

could do anything."! 

During his initial year in New York, Shepard experi

raented with nuraerous art forras. He atterapted "poetry and 

stuff," but resolved it "was pretty bad," acted in a few 

plays before he "dropped out of that," and becarae absorbed 

in a "really exciting rausic scene." Eventually, Shepard 

shifted his focus to writing for the theatre. "The world I 

was living in was the most interesting thing to rae," Shepard 

iMlchiko Kakutani, "Myths, Drearas, Realities—Sara 
Shepard's Araerica," New York Tiraes, January 29, 1984, sec. 
2, p, 26, 

180 
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professes, "and I thought the best thing I could do raaybe 

would be to write about it, so I started writing plays,"2 

Shepard inaugurated his playwriting career with few 

preconceptions about draraatic construction: 

I didn't really have any references for the theatre, 
except for the few plays I'd acted in. But in a way I 
think that was better for rae, because I didn't have any 
idea about how to shape an action into what is seen--so 
the so-called originality of the early work just coraes 
from Ignorance, I just didn't know,3 

Shepard approached his playwriting with a frenzied energy 

and scripted dozens of plays. His first play. Cowboys, was 

produced by Ralph Cook, founder of Theatre Genesis, and 

later plays were produced at Theatre Genesis, LaMama, and 

the Judson Poets Theatre, 

In 1964, Shepard met Joseph Chaikin and initiated a 

friendship that subsequently led to theatrical collabo

rations between the two artists, Shepard was living with 

Joyce Aaron, an actress with the Open Theatre, and she 

introduced Shepard to Chaikin and the Open Theatre ensemble. 

The playwright and director developed an instantaneous 

rapport. Chaikin invited Shepard to attend workshops held 

by the collective.^ 

2Kenneth Chubb, "Metaphors, Mad Dogs and Old Time 
Cowboys," Theatre Quarterly 3 no. 9 (January-March 1973):5. 

3lbid. 

^Ellen Oumano, Sam Shepard, (New York: St. Martin's 
Press, 1986), p. 45. 
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Initially, Shepard participated in the Open Theatre 

workshops, "contributing to the work just in little par

ticles, in little pieces."^ Shepard always hovered around 

the fringes of the enserable, and Peter Feldraan considered 

his affiliation with the collective "arabiguous": 

Sam hung around the group because he was living with 
an actress in the group, so that we talked together a 
lot, but he never actually did anything for us until 
. . . Nightwalk.6 

For Nightwalk. Shepard contributed several scenes and 

speeches; during the Terrainal investigations he wrote three 

raonologues that were omitted from the final version. "I 

never knew my place in the Open Theatre," Shepard confesses. 

"I didn't know how to function as a writer there at all."7 

Although Shepard failed to produce abundant material 

for the Open Theatre investigations, he sensed a real affin

ity with Chaikin and was inspired and encouraged by his the

ories and acting techniques. Chaikin influenced Shepard's 

own writing style by introducing the playwright to the use 

of "transformations." As a result, Shepard incorporated 

this Open Theatre acting technique into raany of his early 

plays, including Angel City, Mad Dog Blues, Black Dog Beast 

^Eileen Bluraenthal, Joseph Chaikin, (Cambridge: 
Cambridge University Press, 1984), p. 171. 

6peter Feldman, "Interview," February 23, 1975. 
Theatre Archives. 

7Blumenthal, Joseph Chaikin, p. 171. 

Open 
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S M l , and Tooth of Crime. In all of thera, the characters 

abruptly switched personas frora scene to scene. 

Chaikin's philosophies and teachings also had a 

treraendous impact on Shepard's personal life. Shepard 

confirras: 

He's a teacher in a kind of philosophical sense or a 
life sense, and I think all actors that have worked with 
him sense that, that there's soraething raore at stake 
here than just acting, that there's an incorporation of 
life, that acting is just a kind of expression of 
soraething that cuts real deep.8 

Near the end of the Open Theatre's existence, Shepard 

phrased these sentiments in a letter to the workshop leader: 

I feel so stupid now that I wasted all the times I was 
with you, just talking or running into each other and rae 
never really there. I learned so much from you just by 
the way you live that I feel sad that I never gave 
anything in return. . . , All your ideas and impressions 
seemed so powerful to rae at the tirae , , . Of all the 
people working in the theatre you seera to be the raost 
awake,9 

Although Shepard's and Chaikin's paths infrequently 

crossed during the Open Theatre days, when the enserable 

disbanded, the two artists resolved to collaborate together, 

"It began frora alraost nothing but a desire to work to

gether," Shepard states.1^ Shepard and Chaikin corresponded 

with one another regarding potential theraes of exploration. 

8joseph Chaikin: Going On, A filra by Steven Goraer, 
Distributed by Films for the Humanities, Princeton, New 
Jersey, 1983, 

9Sam Shepard, "Letter to Chaikin," Chaikin Papers. 

l̂ Sara Shepard, Introduction to Tongues in Sara Shepard's 
Seven Plays, (New York: Bantara Books, 1981), p. 300. 
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and in May, 1978, raet in San Francisco with the "idea of 

voices and death, and that was pretty ranch it."ll 

Tongues: A Piece For Voice 
And Percussion-^^ 

On the surface, it would appear that Chaikin and 

Shepard were very dissimilar in their creative and life 

styles. Shepard was raised in the west as a farmboy, and 

the raajority of his writings focus on a fictional vision of 

Araerica populated by rock stars, cowboys, gunsllngers, and 

ranchers. Shepard prefers to create his plays alone and 

writes quickly, seldora redrafting original ideas. In con

trast, Chaikin lives in New York City, developing pieces 

through group improvisation and enserable work, Chaikin's 

works are generated by a therae and constructed over a 

lengthy phase of questioning, discussion, and exploration. 

Although the two artists differ in individual raanners, 

they both advocate sirailar visions. Like Chaikin, Shepard 

is concerned with locating and expressing the inner terri

tories of extrerae feelings and eraotions. Shepard explains: 

The fantastic thing about theatre is that it can raake 
soraething be seen that's invisible, and that's where my 
interest in theatre is—that you can be watching this 
thing happening with actors and costumes and light and 
set and language, and even plot, and soraething eraerges 

lljoseph Chaikin: Going On, 

12A11 discussions of the Tongues collaboration, unless 
otherwise specified, are taken frora a personal interview 
with Chaikin on 10 May 1986, 
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frora beyond that, and that's the iraage part that I'ra 
looking for, that's the sort of added dimension.13 

Shepard also believes that this type of discovery can only 

advance in "an open-ended structure where anything could 

happen as opposed to a carefully planned and regurgitated 

event."1^ These coinciding beliefs, along with the artists' 

shared interests in music and language, laid the foundation 

for a prosperous collaboration. 

When Chaikin and Shepard met in San Francisco, they 

initiated a mutual writing process. "Sam suggested that we 

write together," Chaikin explains, "and that I perform in a 

tale about soraebody who raight be reborn and reborn and re

born and reborn."!^ Although Shepard had forraerly written 

alone, he sought Chaikin's input in the writing procedure: 

When you're collaborating with soraeone who you can learn 
frora, it's very different frora collaborating with 
soraeone who you're struggling with in some kind of 
competitive way. . . . But when you're working with 
someone who actually has an experience that penetrates 
deeply, and you know you can learn frora it, the 
relationship isn't that way. I feel like I'ra an 
apprentice to Joe. I don't feel that in any kind of 
pejorative way, like a servant, but—I feel like he's 
my elder. So there's no probleras with rae in terras of 
feeling like his ideas are infringing on ray vision.!^ 

"The funny thing about Sara and I," Chaikin states, "is that 

13ROSS Wetzteon, "The Genius of Sara Shepard," New York. 
Noveraber 24, 1980, p. 23. 

l̂ Sara Shepard, "Visualization, Language and the Inner 
Library," Drama Review 21 no. 4 (Deceraber 1977):50. 

l^Joseph Chaikin: Going On. 

l^Bluraenthal, Joseph Chaikin, p. 172. 
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we are both very creative, but we never argued during the 

writing process of Tongues."17 

As the two artists explored the ideas of voices and 

death, their functions as director, playwright, and actor 

raerged and overlapped. Chaikin recalls: 

We would sit there and make something up. I'd sometimes 
make up a line, he'd follow it; he'd raake up a line, I'd 
follow it. Or soraetimes he would write soraething and 
read it back to rae, and I would say why I didn't want to 
go in that direction.18 

"Soraetiraes," Shepard notes, "we would just talk without 

trying to push the content into the structure of the piece." 

Other tiraes, Shepard transcribed Chaikin's ideas verbatim, 

transforming thera "into raonologue or dialogue, trance poera 

or whatever."19 

Throughout the collaboration, Chaikin and Shepard 

worked in a number of locations. "Sam likes egg foo yung, 

Chaikin states, "so we'd go to this Chinese restaurant, or 

we'd go to the park or to the zoo, or we'd stay in my hotel 

room."20 At each locale, the two artists addressed the work 

and focused on the theraes of exploration. Although 

Chaikin's prior investigations were ordinarily confined to 

17lnterview with Chaikin, New York City, New York. 10 
May 1986. 

18Bluraenthal, Joseph Chaikin, p. 172. 

19shepard, "Introduction to Tongues, p. 300. 

20Eileen Bluraenthal, "Sara Shepard and Joseph Chaikin: 
Speaking in Tongues," In Araerican Drearas: The Iraagination of 
Sara Shepard, ed. Bonnie Marranca, (New York: Perforraing Arts 
Journal, 1981), p. 139. 
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an East Side loft or theatre, Shepard was accustomed to 

writing in diverse climates: 
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The working surroundings were iraportant to the collaborative 

process and played a function in shaping one of the later 

raoraents in the piece. 

Voices Frora The Dead And Living 

Language, rhythras, breath, and the voice are vital 

foundations in Chaikin and Shepard's work as artists in the 

theatre. For Shepard, language represents the only poten

tial for "raaking leaps into the unknown": 

There's only so rauch I can do with appearances. Change 
the costume, add a new character, change the light, 
bring in objects, shift the set, but language is always 
hovering right there, ready to raove faster and more 
effectively than all the rest of it put together. It's 
like pulling out a .38 when soraeone faces you with a 
knife.22 

Chaikin acknowledges Shepard's use of language and voice and 

considers them key catalysts in unlocking the actor and 

audience raerabers' raysterious, hidden zones: 

21Shepard, "Visualization," p. 58. 

22ibid., pp. 53-54. 
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Ultiraately, acting is to be ab 
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In Tongues, Chaikin and Shepard concentrated on the 

utilization of language and the voice, "We agreed on a 

piece to do with voice," Shepard writes. "Voices. Voices 

travelling. Voices becoraing other voices. Voices frora the 

dead and living."24 What finally eraerged throughout their 

investigations was a progression of different voices 

speaking through one actor. Chaikin perforraed as a story

teller, actor, drearaer, and dying raan, presenting a variety 

of dramatic voices in different stages and diverse con

ditions. The voices, speaking through Chaikin's unitary 

presence, portrayed an infinite range of huraan eraotions, 

converged on theraes of death and dying, pondered the inad

equacies of speech, and explored the inabilities to ver

balize true hidden intentions. 

As Chaikin and Shepard approached their work, they 

initially aspired to investigate assorted notions of death 

and dying and structured the piece around a tale of a raan 

23joseph Chaikin, The Presence of the Actor, (New York: 
Atheneura, 1972), pp. 130-131. 

24shepard, "Introduction to Tongues," p, 300, 
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who had died and returned to tell about his forraer lives. 

Although Chaikin had dealt with this idea before, Shepard 

was similarly intrigued by the concept: 

The idea of dying and being reborn is really an 
interesting one, you know. It's always there at the 
back of ray head, , . . In real terras, what it raeans to 
die and be born again. I raean, you can call it 
religious if you want. It's soraething I've wanted sorae-
how to get into, but I've never really found how to raake 
it work in the plays.25 

The two artists eventually abandoned this story in the early 

stages but incorporated the therae of death and dying in the 

structure of the piece. 

Throughout Tongues, differing voices expound the sor

rows, fears, anxieties, and doubts encorapassing death and 

the dying process. The piece raoves through raany states, 

exploring a raultitude of voices and sounds linked with this 

unknown, forbidden territory. As the piece unveils, a voice 

recounts the "birth to death" process of a raan "born in the 

raiddle of a story he had nothing to do with": 

He was honored. 
He was dishonored. 
He was married. 
He became old. 
He became older. 

A voice coraes, 
A voice speaks, 
A voice he's never heard. 

You are entirely dead. 
What is unfinished is for

ever unfinished. 

25chubb, "Metaphors," p. 16, 
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What happened has hap
pened , 

You are entirely gone frora 
the people. 

In the next second he raourns for 
hiraself, 

For his whole life he raourns. 

In the next second he's en
tirely dead,26 

Later in the piece, additional voices describe the dying 

process and the actual raoraent of death: 

Between the space I'ra leaving 
and the space I'ra joining 

The dead one tells rae now 

Between the shape I'ra leaving 
and the one I'ra becoraing 

The departed tells rae now27 

There was this raoraent. This raoraent taking place, I 
tried to stop this raoraent. This can't happen now, I 
thought. This can't be going to happen. I thought. 
Not now. I thought. It's still possible to avoid it. 

There was this raoraent. This raoraent where I vanished.23 

Chaikin has continually endeavored to locate theat

rical expressions for portraying death, and one of the 

closing images in Tongues focuses on a voice attempting to 

console soraeone on the threshold of dying. The voice is 

26sara Shepard and Joseph Chaikin, Tongues in Sam 
Shepard's Seven Plays, (New York: Bantara Books, 1981), pp 
303-304. 

27ibid., p. 311, 

28lbid,, p. 312, 
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incapable of raanaging the situation: "I don't know what to 

tell you exactly. I don't want to lie to you. I don't want 

to raake soraething up." The voice proceeds to intone a lit

any of possible assuraptions about death: 

When you die 
you go straight to Heaven or Hell, 

When you die 
you disintegrate into energy. 

When you die 
you're re-born into another body. 

When you die 
you turn to shit. 

When you die 
you travel to other planets. 

When you die 
you get to start all over. 

Finally, the voice asserts: "When you die / it's the end of 

your life,"29 

While a raajority of the investigation concentrated on 

death and dying, Chaikin and Shepard also turned to their 

personal lives to discover other "voices" central to the 

piece. One voice in the piece addressed a blind raan, de

scribing the raan's relationship in space: 

In front of you is a window. About chest level. It's 
night out. In the window, in the glass, is your 
reflection. There's a sraall table to your right. About 
the height of your knees. On the table is a blue cup.30 

This iraage was the result of Chaikin's personal ordeal with 

a friend who had been blinded by a brain surgery operation. 

Another voice was the outgrowth of a phone conversation 

Chaikin had with his brother while working on Tongues. He 

29lbid.. p, 317, 

30ibid,, p, 307, 
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related the story to Shepard, and they constructed a se

quence of business-like voices epitomizing the coldness of 

the conversation,31 

To contrast the darker side of death in Tongues, 

Chaikin and Shepard interspersed comic raoraents in the work. 

One particularly huraorous section centered on two voices 

trying to decide where and when to eat. The piece was a 

product of Chaikin and Shepard's own daily discussions 

focusing on eating and derived its huraor frora the politeness 

expressed by the two characters: 

Would you like to eat? Isn't it tirae to eat? 

I don't raind, 

We don't have to. It's up to you. 

Didn't we eat already? 

Did we? 

I thought we did. 

That was before. Wasn't it? 

Yes. I think so. It raust've been. 

Well, we don't have to. 

No. I don't raind. 

Although the scene began innocently enough, the action 

transforraed into a distraught raonologue about a consuming 

hunger: "Nothing we find will satisfy it. Absolutely 

3lBlumenthal, Joseph Chaikin, pp. 173-174 
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nothing. Whatever we find won't be enough. It will only 

subside. For a little while. It won't disappear."32 

As Chaikin and Shepard pursued their investigation, 

they proceeded to develop a variety of characters and 

voices. The voices were the result of explorations into 

extrerae feelings and eraotions: One voice focused on a 

mother's agony during childbirth; a worker's voice echoed 

the frustrations of his job; a porapous voice was left 

speechless; and a calling voice expressed the alienation and 

desperation of its lost identity: 

Where—Let's see—Is this—Wait—Now—Listen—Now—No— 
Walt—Let's see—Is this—Is this the one? No—Just a 
minute. Wait just a minute. Just let me catch my 
breath. Now! No, just a minute. Just a minute raore. 
Just wait. It'll corae. Don't—Don't try to—It's not 
that it's lost. Not that it won't corae back.33 

Ultiraately, all the voices illustrated "attitudes or im

pulses, constantly shifting and sliding into each other, 

soraetiraes abruptly, soraetiraes slowly, seemingly out of 

nowhere."34 

A Musical Structure And Performance 

Within two weeks of their initial collaboration, 

Chaikin and Shepard had invented, edited, and compiled close 

to a dozen voices. Working together, Chaikin had improvised 

around various theraes and iraages while Shepard scripted the 

32shepard and Chaikin, Tongues, pp. 308-310. 

33lbid., p. 306. 

34shepard, "Introduction to Tongues," p. 300. 
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rehearsal process. The collaboration was intense and com

pact; fresh ideas were added as quickly as fruitless con

cepts were dropped. Shepard prefers this type of rapid 

writing process: 

I write fast because that's the way it happens with rae. 
Soraetimes long stretches happen in between where I don't 
write for weeks. But when I start, I don't stop. 
Writing is born from a need. A deep burn. If there's 
no need, there's no writing.35 

With one week reraaining before the opening, the two artists 

comraenced to structure the writings and perforraance around a 

rausical composition. 

Like Chaikin, rausic fulfills an essential role in the 

developraent of Shepard's plays. Shepard played drums for 

the rock-and-roll band Holy Modal Rounders and subsequently, 

several of his plays revolve around sorae type of musical 

structure. Shepard equates speech with rhythm, develops 

characters based on musical structures and counterpoint, and 

underscores his plays with pulses of rock-and-roll or jazz. 

"Part of my attraction to working with Sam is music," 

Chaikin notes. "We are both crazy about rausic."36 Shepard 

echoes these thoughts: 

I think rausic is really important, especially in plays 
and theatre—it adds a whole different kind of 
perspective, it imraediately brings the audience to terras 
with an eraotional reality. Because nothing communicates 

35shepard, "Visualization," p. 56. 

36interview with Chaikin, 10 May 1986. 
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eraotions better than rausic, not even the greatest play 
in the world.37 

During the final week of rehearsal, the two collabo

rators fashioned the writings into a musical collage. 

Initially, they attempted to contact two rausicians to assist 

in the coraposition and perforraance but finally opted for 

Shepard to corapose and perforra a percussion accorapaniraent. 

"I brought sorae percussion instruraents into the theatre," 

Shepard writes, "and we started to jara and experiment with 

various possible sounds."38 "Sam is wonderful on the 

drums," Chaikin notes. "He coraposed a treraendous score."39 

As Chaikin and Shepard worked rausically with the 

various voices, they developed a perforraance structure. 

The artists concluded that Chaikin should be the central 

figure in the piece and placed hira full-front in a chair 

center stage; a Mexican blanket was draped over his knees. 

To raaintain the eraphasis on the voice, Chaikin reraained 

virtually motionless except for the raoveraent of his head. 

Shepard sat directly behind Chaikin, cross-legged on a low 

platform. Facing upstage, Shepard played the various per

cussion instruraents (snare drum, bongos, raaracas, cymbals, 

bells, sticks, tarabourine, rattles) bordering his legs. 

Shepard's rhythraical accorapaniraent paralleled and contrasted 

37chubb, "Metaphors," p. 12. 

38shepard, "Introduction to Tongues," p. 300. 

39interview with Chaikin, 10 May 1986. 
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Chaikin's several voices. At tiraes, Shepard's arras, visibly 

evident behind Chaikin's body, reached out to play the dif

ferent instruraents; the rausician's gestures becarae exten

sions of the actor's body.^^ One reviewer described the 

Images as "a many-arraed seer, a two-faced god."^l 

In perforraance, Chaikin incorporated several acting 

techniques he had developed over the years with the Open 

Theatre and Winter Project. As Shepard introduced various 

moments through musical accorapaniraent, Chaikin began the 

voice with his breath; the initial raoraent involved a 

searching to locate the inner rhythras of the voice. In 

another section, Chaikin and Shepard generated a "jararaing" 

rhythm between the voice and percussion instruments. The 

"jararaing" evoked the terapo for the succeeding voice, and as 

soon as Chaikin manifested the words, Shepard abruptly al

tered the rausic to accorapany the new vocal rhythras. Chaikin 

also eraployed "transforraations" in the section on hunger. 

As the two voices discussed their desire to eat, Chaikin, 

without any apparent raotivation, instantly switched 

personas. 

Throughout Chaikin's perforraance, Shepard blended, 

contrasted, and scored the various rausical instruraents to 

^^Descriptions of the Tongues perforraance are taken 
frora a videotape of the June, 1978 perforraance of Tongues at 
the Magic Theatre in San Francisco. 

^Ijaraes Leverett, "Other Voices," Soho Weekly News, 
Noveraber 22, 1979, p. 47. 
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accorapany the actor's voices. In a scene expressing the 

dangers of a worker's job, Shepard slammed a steel pipe 

against a cast iron object. The woman's agony over the 

birth of her child was highlighted by seeds falling through 

an enclosed drura like "sand falling on dry leaves." As the 

"Voice from Death" spoke, Shepard tapped on a wooden block, 

establishing a metronome rhythra. Finally, when a voice 

proclaimed: "When you die it's the end of your life," all 

music stopped. As the concluding section began, the slight 

tinkle of a tarabourine and cyrabal underlined the closing 

lines: 

Today the wind roared through the center of town. 
Tonight I hear its voice. 

Today the river lay wide open to the sun. 
Tonight I hear it speaking. 

Today the raoon reraained in the sky. 
Tonight I feel it moving. 

Today the people talked without speaking. 
Tonight I can hear what they're saying. 

Today the tree bloomed without a word. 

Tonight I'm learning its language,'^2 

Tongues originally opened on 5 June 1978, at the Magic 

Theatre in San Francisco and played for five performances. 

The play focused on the essence of theatre and the explo

ration into extrerae life and death situations. Using lan

guage unimpeded by spectacle, a story without action or 

characters, and a structure based on rausical motifs, Chaikin 

and Shepard created a rich, exciting, and challenging inves

tigation of the artists' ability to venture into inner 

^2shepard and Chaikin, Tongues, p, 318. 
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territories and express a wealth of uncovered iraages and 

eraotions through the presence of the solo actor, 

Savage/Love 

Immediately following Chaikin and Shepard's initial 

collaboration, Chaikin was hospitalized and underwent his 

second open heart surgery, Chaikin had been extremely sick 

during the working process of Tongues and had failed to 

perceive the seriousness of the illness. When Chaikin was 

dismissed from the hospital, he initiated another collabo

ration with Shepard, this time focusing on the therae of 

love. Chaikin notes: "I wanted to work on soraething to do 

with roraantic love, and Sara and I started to work on a new 

piece. Savage/Love."^3 

Initially, Chaikin and Shepard wrote to one another 

and talked on the phone about the notion of love and "the 

closeness and distance between lovers."^^ Chaikin sent 

Shepard a nuraber of books to read including stories by Franz 

Kafka, the raeraoirs of Siraone de Beauvior, and a poera by 

^3jo3eph Chaikin: Going On. All discussions of the 
Savage/Love collaboration, unless otherwise specified, are 
taken frora a personal interview with Chaikin on 10 May 1986 
Descriptions of the perforraance are based on a videotape of 
Savage/Love at the Publice Theatre in 1979. 

^^Joseph Chaikin, "Introduction to Savage/Love in Sara 
Shepard's Seven Plays, (New York: Bantara Books, 1981), p. 
320. 
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Jaraes Dickey.^^ Finally, in August, 1979, after Shepard had 

completed shooting the raovle Resurrection and Chaikin had 

returned from directing The Dybbuk in Israel, the two art

ists reconvened in San Francisco to construct their second 

piece. They agreed that "at the end of three weeks, [they] 

would perforra both the new piece and Tongues for a public 

audience."^6 

As Shepard and Chaikin launched their new investi

gation, the experience and knowledge of their initial en

counter freed thera frora proceeding "through a lot of un

necessary dialogue." "The last time it was feeling out what 

would be a raethod of working together," Shepard notes. "This 

tirae was rauch raore fluid."^7 Shepard raaintains that the 

knowledge of his prior experience with Chaikin was an inte

gral part of collaboration and insists that there "has to be 

sorae kind of coraraon ground between the accumulated knowledge 

of what you know . . , and the completely foreign country 

that always demands a new expression "48 

During the working process of Savage/Love, the two 

writers resolved that the piece should focus on various 

facets of love. Chaikin explains their thoughts: 

^^Don Shewey, Sam Shepard, (New York: Dell Publishing 
Co., 1985), p. 137, 

^^Chaikin, "Introduction to Savage/Love," p, 320, 

^7Bluraenthal, Joseph Chaikin, p, 179. 

^Sshepard, "Visualization," p. 51, 
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We each felt that we wanted the piece to be easily and 
readily identifiable, not esoteric. We felt it should 
be raade up of love raoraents which were as immediately 
familiar to raost people in the audience as they were to 
Sara and rae. Although we had known each other for raany 
years, we had never talked about this subject. When we 
began to talk and work, even though we each had very 
different stories, we found that we shared raany thoughts 
about the huraan experience of love.^9 

In an atterapt to discover specific attributes of affection, 

Chaikin improvised "around or inside a moraent," while 

Shepard recorded the explorations:^^ 

I had tried to be a stenographer in a way for his 
investigations as we worked on this thing. He'd go 
into these attitudes and the voice would corae so that 
the very first kind of irapulses becarae the language. It 
was like being right there in a raoraent when soraething 
just hit the air and you could catch it.^1 

As Chaikin discovered an iraage, Shepard either scripted the 

iraprovisation verbatira or restructured it for the final 

piece. 

Having accumulated most of the written material for 

the piece, Chaikin and Shepard turned to music for the final 

form. The two collaborators asked musicians Harry Mann and 

Skip LaPlante to compose and perforra the rausic for their 

findings. Both musicians had worked with Chaikin and 

Shepard prior to the Savage/Love investigation; Mann played 

the clarinet, flute, and saxophone, and LaPlante was noted 

for constructing and playing horaeraade instruraents consisting 

^9chaikin, "Introduction to Savage/Love," p. 320. 

50ibid. 

^Ijoseph Chaikin: Going On. 
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of trash cans, kitchenware, chains, and metal pipes. In the 

final week of exploration, the two musicians joined the 

working process, shaping the rhythms, voices, and thematic 

images into a cohesive structure. 

With the addition of the musicians, the project became 

a whirlwind of electrifying tempos, rhythms, counterpoints, 

and improvisations. "Something would get tossed in the 

air," LaPlante explains, "and everybody would just grab on 

the idea and try soraething. The wonderful thing about it 

was everybody was totally equal in that process."^2 As the 

rausical explorations progressed, Chaikin, Mann, and LaPlante 

becarae three "actors" in the piece, jararaing on one another's 

motifs, initiating rhythms, and supporting the intuitive 

iraprovisations and investigations of each raeraber of the 

enserable. As Shepard observed the work, he told the trio: 

"No raatter what you do, it's savage—savage love—don't get 

sentimental. It's raean."^3 

Real And Iraagined Moraents 
In The Spell Of Love 

Savage/Love was Chaikin's and Shepard's atterapt to 

"find all the possible expressions about [love] that hadn't 

been expressed."^^ During their investigations, they exam

ined questions, writings, and their own personal feelings 

52oumano, Sara Shepard, p. 129. 

53ibld., p. 128. 

54jogeph Chaikin: Going On. 
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about love and passion. They improvised around diverse 

qualities of attachment, and eventually fashioned the re

sulting piece into a collage of moraents illustrating the two 

extremes of love: the roraantic and the brutal. 

Several of the images in Savage/Love personify the 

tender, touching, and endearing virtues of love. In a scene 

entitled "First Moment," Chaikin voices the hidden emotions 

surrounding an initial encounter of affection: 

The first moraent 
I saw you in the Post Office 
You saw rae 
And I didn't know. 

The first raoraent 
I saw you 
I knew I could love you 
If you could love rae. 

You had sort of a flavor 
The way you looked 
And you looked at rae 
And I didn't know if you saw rae 
And there wasn't any question to ask. 

The "First Moraent" was succeeded by a scene embracing the 

couple's hopes and wonderings: 

When we sat across frora each other 
In the place where we raet 
You talked about your days by the water 

You talked about yourself as a child 

When we were lying next to each other 
You told rae your fear of the night 
Of every night 

You iraagined raoving to your ideal country 55 

55sara Shepard and Joseph Chaikin, Savage/Love in Sam 
Shepard's Seven Plays, (New York: Bantam Books, 1981), p. 
322. 
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Part of Chaikin's and Shepard's exploration of love 

themes concentrated on the rayriad cliche ways of verbalizing 

affection. During his work with the Winter Project, Chaikin 

had investigated a sirailar concept: 

At one period, we did a catalogue of the stock ways to 
say "I love you." And I really think we practically 
covered it. One thing that becarae very clear was that 
no one could say those words anyraore without imraediately 
feeling a little estranged from them.56 

The two collaborators entitled their investigation of vocal 

cliches: "Terms of Endearment": 

What can I call you 
Can I call you "Honey" 
Or "Sweetie Pie" 

Can I call you "My Treasure" 
Or "Precious One" 

Or can I call you "Babe" 
Or raaybe I could call you "Darling" 

Can I call you "Darling" 

I heard soraeone else call someone "Angel" once 
Can I try "Angel" 

Can I call you "Sweetheart" 
Or "Sugar" 

Or raaybe I could call you "Love" 
Just "Love"57 

Huraor was one of the raany qualities of love that 

Chaikin and Shepard believed should be incorporated in 

Savage/Love. Although both artists characteristically 

highlight the darker side of existence, they raaintained that 

the brutal side of passion should be contrasted with the 

^^Bluraenthal, Joseph Chaikin, p. 99. 

57shepard and Chaikin, Savage/Love, pp. 325-326. 
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optiraistic, lighter side of love. The collaborators 

achieved this fusion of humor and passion in a moraent 

labeled "The Hunt." The scene portrayed a lover's romantic 

passion for soraeone he had never raet: 

I've lost 15 pounds for you 
I've dyed my hair brown for you 
I've designed a special smile for you 
But I haven't met you yet. 

I've changed ray walk for you 
I've even changed ray talk for you 
I've changed ray entire point of view for you 
I hope we'll find each other soon.^8 

Although various raoraents of Savage/Love focused on the 

hopes, joys, and wonders of romance, the majority of the 

investigation centered on the pain, brutality, and violence 

intrinsic in the eraotions of love--images that are central 

to Shepard's work. Predominately, Shepard's plays transpire 

in a raale world where there is little time for romance and 

love. His plays are saturated with the "eraotional violence 

of people shattering each other's drearas." Shepard finds 

this type of onslaught intriguing: 

I think there's soraething about Araerican violence that 
to rae is very touching. In full force it's very ugly, 
but there's also something very raoving about it, because 
it has to do with humiliation. There's sorae hidden, 
deeply rooted thing in the Anglo raale American that has 
to do with inferiority, that has to do with not being a 
man, and always, continually having to act out some idea 
of raanhood that invariably is violent.^" 

58ibid., pp. 330-331. 

59Kakutani, "Myths," p. 26. 
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In Savage/Love, Shepard and Chaikin symbolized the 

dualities of inferiority and violence in a scene entitled 

"The Beggar." As this iraage of pitiless love began, a char

acter voiced his subordination by pleading for affection: 

Could you give rae a sraall part of yourself 
I'ra only asking for the tiniest part 
Just enough to get rae frora here to there 

Could you give rae soraething 
Anything at all 

I'll accept whatever it is 

Half-way through the scene, the character's hurailiation 

turned into a vicious denial of affection and a disposition 

of superiority: 

There's lots of people 
Who would love to even have a conversation with me 
Who even ask rae if they can walk behind me 
So don't get any ideas that I'm corapletely alone 
Because I'm not 

In fact you're the one who looks like you could use a 
little company 

Where do you get off thinking you have anything to give 
rae anyway 

I have everything I need 
And what I don't have I know where to get it 
Any time I want 60 

Several scenes of violence and brutality in 

Savage/Love erabraced images of killing. The killings 

personified the savage death of love and passion. In one 

scene, a lover states: 

It was in one moment 
When we looked 

^^Shepard and Chaikin, Savage/Love, pp. 327-328. 
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When we saw each other 
That I killed you 

I saw you lying there 
Unmourned 

You didn't know 
I didn't say I saw you dead 

This killing iraage was also portrayed in another raoment of 

passion: 

It was in a raoraent we were together 
The murder took place 
Without any weapon 
It took place 
Between two raoraents 
In no time 

Finally, a lover murders the passion of his sleeping 

corapanion: "For one raoment I think of killing / Still / 

Frozen / I'm confused by the yearning / I want to strangle 

your dreams / Inside rae."^! 

Ultiraately, Chaikin's and Shepard's thematic inves

tigations of affection focused on the impression of love as 

death. The two artists wished to embrace the extreme emo

tions surrounding the loss of love and scripted a scene 

synthesizing Chaikin's reoccurring therae of death and 

Shepard's portraits of violence: 

You who are not here 
You who are missing from my body 
Holes in my body 
Places like holes 
Like bullets raade 
Patches of agony 
Swiraming 
Frora ray feet 
To ray hands 

61lbid., pp. 326, 331-332. 
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You who are gone 
Missing frora the place you lived in rae 
Instead of blood 
Hollow veins 
The groin is locked 
You 
The raissing part of rae 
You 
That disappeared"2 

This raoraent epitoraized the tender, touching, painful, 

agonizing, and brutal viewpoints of Savage/Love. 

In its final form, Savage/Love was a venture into the 

eraotions, words, rausic, and iraages encompassing love. The 

piece contained nineteen moraents, each expressing, in sur

prisingly siraple and direct language, the yearnings, doubts, 

confusions, joys, and sorrows erabodied in the consuming pas

sions of love. As Chaikin performed the piece, the image 

was one of a lover tangled up in his thoughts and memories, 

struggling to find the crucial nature of affection. 

Like Tongues, Chaikin's performance in Savage/Love 

focused on the simplicity of the setting, the integral 

gestures and raoveraents of the actor, and the manipulation of 

breath and voice as controlling catalysts in the piece. In 

perforraance, Chaikin was isolated on a black platform four 

feet off the ground; the rausicians were positioned downstage 

on either side of Chaikin, blending the accorapanying musical 

sounds with Chaikin's every movement and vocal expression. 

In his cocoon of light, Chaikin initiated each raoment of 

62lbid., p. 330. 
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love with the siraple relaxation and tensing of his voice, 

creating a raultitude of characters and eraotions. 

Throughout the piece, Chaikin tossed, turned, and 

twisted his body in an iraage of restless sleep. Chaikin 

addressed the audience directly, delving into their own 

sensations encircling the theraes of love and passion. At 

one point in the production, Chaikin left the platforra and 

walked directly toward the audience pleading for sorae forra 

of affection. The gesture was futile, and the lover re

turned to his isolated niche and his sleepless, weary voyage 

of "real and iraagined raoraents in the spell of love."^3 

At the conclusion of their three week investigation, 

Chaikin and Shepard presented Savage/Love at the Eureka 

Theatre in San Francisco. The production ran for four per

formances and received the Bay Area Theatre Critics Circle 

Award for "New Directions in Theatre." Later that year 

Chaikin perforraed Tongues and Savage/Love, under the col

lective title Tongues, at the Public Theatre in New York and 

in March 1980, presented Tongues in Paris, Rorae, and 

Milan.64 

The War In Heaven 

In 1981, two years after their collaboration on 

Savage/Love, Chaikin and Shepard agreed to merge their 

63chaikin, "Introduction to Savage/Love, p. 321. 

^^Bluraenthal, .Joseph Chaikin, p. 223. 
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creative talents for a third tirae. In a letter frora Shepard 

to Chaikin, he told the actor: "I do want to work with you 

again no raatter what." Shepard was unclear about the forraat 

or direction of the work but was confident it would "emerge 

the raore we agree on the territory we want to speak out 

of."65 

Finding a tirae and location to collaborate was a 

problera for the two artists. They both had several previous 

engageraents and were faced with heavy perforraances and 

workshop schedules. Shepard had penetrated the realra of 

filra acting, quickly becoraing a sought-after star; his 

perforraance in Resurrection led to subsequent roles in 

Raggedy Man, Frances, and The Right Stuff. Chaikin was 

sirailarly involved with the Winter Project and had initiated 

his own acting and directing projects with perforraances of 

Texts, Antigone, and Uncle Vanya. Although Chaikin and 

Shepard were unable to meet, they launched a chain of corre

spondence, detailing questions, concerns, and ideas for the 

new project. 

Frora Noveraber, 1981 to Deceraber, 1983, Chaikin and 

Shepard developed a working process based on their cor

respondence. They discussed the nature of the work, various 

theraes, the use of rausic, and the perforraance style. One of 

Chaikin's initial ideas was to explore the nature of lying. 

"̂ Sara Shepard, "Letter to Joseph Chaikin," November 6, 
1981. Chaikin Papers. 
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In a letter written in February, 1982, Shepard responded to 

this suggestion: 

I think the idea about lying is great. I would like to 
explore that whole area—it's slightly spooky but very 
interesting. I don't understand it at all. Especially 
how the lie grows. How the part that originally knew 
the lie was a lie begins to forget and becoraes a 
conspirator in the lie . . . Anyway—it seeras like there 
could be a flood of raaterial that could corae and we 
should try it. 

Shepard's letter also inquired about the process: "Should 

we set up a situation or just talk about it for awhile?"66 

Chaikin and Shepard continued to share ideas, and in 

their second year of correspondence, Shepard voiced his re

newed interest in the piece. Shepard wrote: "I feel very 

good about us getting a chance to do another piece, but--as 

always—the excitement is, mixed with a certain dread about 

not knowing what direction to take." In the letter, Shepard 

also commented on the importance of working from a theme: 

I know I'm going back on myself somewhat here when I 
wrote you once that I prefer starting from nothing and 
finding soraething in the course of the work but maybe we 
do need a kind of "therae." Maybe collaboration demands 
sorae kind of thematic agreement. 

The therae Shepard proposed was the notion of a "lost soul 

hunting through various attitudes and inner lives for a 

suitable character.""7 

""Sara Shepard, "Letter to Joseph Chaikin," February 2, 
1982. Chaikin Papers. 

67sara Shepard, "Letter to Joseph Chaikin," October 15, 
1983. Chaikin Papers. 
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The sarae letter to Chaikin addressed several issues of 

the perforraance structure. Shepard professed his interest 

in working with rausicians again and suggested that Chaikin 

be the "central or only actor in the piece." Shepard envis

ioned the actor as a sort of "lone raessenger" addressing a 

raultitude of people and believed that the structure should 

be "broken into scenes." "All this sounds very external," 

Shepard confessed, "but I'ra trying to raake a start toward 

^seeing' it."68 

In a letter written two weeks later, Shepard elabo

rated on his notion of the lost soul: 

Soraething's been coraing to me lately about this whole 
question of being lost. It only raakes sense to rae in 
relation to an idea of one's identity being shattered 
under severe personal circumstances--in a state of 
crisis where everything that I've previously identified 
with in myself suddenly falls away. A shock state, I 
guess you raight call it. I don't think it raakes much 
difference what the shock itself is--whether it's a 
trauma to do with a loved one or a physical accident or 
whatever--the resulting eraptiness or aloneness is what 
interests rae. 

Shepard also responded to Chaikin's request that the play

wright corapose the rausic for the project: 

I'd be glad to do the rausic—I just don't know what 
instruraent yet--raaybe it could be a corabination and not 
strictly percussion. I'd like to work with other 
rausicians--players--maybe even in straight-forward pit 
orchestra forraat—where the rausicians are visible." 

68 Ibid. 

69sara Shepard, "Letter to Joseph Chaikin," October 29, 
1983. Chaikin Papers. 
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In January, 1984, after two years of planning and 

nuraerous letters of questioning, Chaikin and Shepard met in 

Carabridge, Massachusetts, to begin constructing the new 

project. Shepard had recoraraended working in the uncon

strained environraent of a university setting, and Robert 

Brustein at Harvard's American Repertory Theatre agreed to 

provide a space and host the project. Once again, the two 

artists initiated their exploration based on a desire to 

work together, a loose collection of theraes, and a working 

title—War in Heaven.70 

During the first weeks of the project, Chaikin and 

Shepard explored the various theraes they had discussed in 

their correspondence. Chaikin improvised around themes of 

sleep, lying, hopelessness, and death, finally settling on 

Shepard's earlier concept of a "lost soul." They worked 

with this image and began constructing a tale about an angel 

who had fallen frora heaven and lost his way. Several of the 

theatre students at Harvard researched essays, writing, and 

the Bible for references to angels, and Shepard and Chaikin, 

along with actress Michelle George, began constructing a 

dialogue between the angel and an inhabitant on earth.71 

During their improvisations and questioning, the two 

artists focused on the lost angel's death, loneliness, and 

longing for horae. In early drafts, the piece began with the 

70shewey, Sara Shepard, p. 154. 

7!lbid. 
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angel's own death: 

I died the day I was born 

And becarae an Angel on that day 

Since, then, there are no days 

There is no tirae 

I ara here by raistake. 

As the angel longs for his return to heaven, he continually 

chants: "Take me back / Where you first found rae / And 

leave rae there / I'll find ray way back." Later in the 

draft, Chaikin explored his earlier notion of lying by 

trapping the angel in a lie: 

She: You keep lying to rae. Why is that? 

Angel: Lying? 

She: Yeah. Lying. You say you died and then you say 
you don't die. You say you were here only once and 
now you say you were here again. What's the 
story?72 

Concerned with the notion of language, Chaikin and 

Shepard also exarained the angel's various forms of coramuni

cation. They tried to show his alienation by exposing the 

limits of his language: 

Angel: My language is limited. 

She: That doesn't mean you have to repeat everything. 

Angel: I don't have a wide choice. 

She: Of what? 

Angel: Your words. 

72joseph Chaikin and Sam Shepard, The War In Heaven. 
Early drafts. Chaikin Papers. 
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She: Have you got your own language? 

Angel: Yes. 

She: What is it? 

Angel: You wouldn't understand it. 

She: Try me. 

Angel: Flogantus nowlurati foristune nobeginto. 

She: You're right. What did you say? 

As the dialogue continued, the word "kill" entered the 

conversation: 

Angel: What's "kill"? 

She: Dead 

Angel: Dead? 

She: Dead. Don't you die? 

Angel: What is it? 

She: You said "You died the day you were born." 

Angel: I didn't die. 

She: That's what you said. 

Angel: I becarae an Angel. 

She: Well, what were you before you becarae an Angel? 

Angel: I don't know. What do you call it? 

She: A baby. 

Angel: A "baby". 

She: A baby huraan.73 

In this scene, Chaikin corabined the angel's verbal 

73The War In Heaven, Early drafts. 
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frustration with his own theatrical iraage of "unborn 

babies." 

As Chaikin and Shepard continued to shape iraages of 

death, loneliness, and alienation, the project was inter

rupted. Chaikin had scheduled a prior coraraitraent to col

laborate with a group of Jewish and Palestinian actors on a 

perforraance piece in Israel and was coraraitted to leave 

iraraediately. In addition, Shepard's stay in Boston was 

attracting an abundance of publicity, raaking it difficult 

for hira to concentrate on the work. The two artists left 

Carabridge, agreeing to raeet later in the year and finish the 

.- 74 project. ' ^ 

The project that originated as a theatrical piece for 

the stage alraost failed to reach fruition. Upon returning 

frora Israel, Chaikin suffered his third heart failure and 

underwent surgery. The surgery was followed by a stroke 

that left Chaikin seriously ill and initially incapable of 

speaking. As Chaikin slowly regained his speech, he had a 

strong yearning to coraplete the piece. Spending endless 

hours at Chaikin's bedside, Shepard and Chaikin resumed the 

work, ultimately developing a half-hour raonologue revolving 

around the angel's loss of identity and horae. The resulting 

piece. The War In Heaven, premiered on New York's radio 

station WBAI on 8 January 1985, and featured Chaikin as solo 

perforraer with rausic composed and performed by Shepard. 

74shewey, Sara Shepard, pp. 155-156. 
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The final version of The War In Heaven was a testaraent 

to Chaikin's enduring struggle with raortality and his inves

tigation of the terrifying, unknown, taboo, inner territory 

of death. In the piece, the angel's crash and subsequent 

struggle appears to parallel Chaikin's own stroke and on

going battle with existence. Throughout the raonologue, 

Chaikin erabraces a raultitude of chilling iraages focusing on 

theraes of loss and death. One raoraent recounts the actual 

shattering of identity: 

There was an order 
It was clear to rae 
A lawful order 

Then we were invaded 

All the dorainions were shattered 
Connections were broken 
We were sent in a thousand directions 
I'd be on a mission 
And forget where I was going 
I'd try to return and forget how to find my way back 
I'd be lost in between 
That's how I crashed 
In a moraent of doubt 

I crashed to the'earth75 

Like Savage/Love, this raoraent combined Chaikin's sense of 

loss and Shepard's iraages of violence. 

As the angel searches for a way back horae, Chaikin and 

the lost soul integrate images of a funeral procession, 

thoughts of their own loneliness and alienation, and their 

individual fears and agony of death: 

75The War In Heaven, A radio broadcast written by Sam 
Shepard and Joseph Chaikin, produced by Rick Harris for WBAI 
on 8 January 1985. 
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Every rainute I'ra here 
Soraething's changing in me 
Soraething's dirainishing 
My power slips away 
Every second I'ra here I'ra weakening 

Take me back where you found rae and leave rae there 

I'll perish if I stay tied up like this 
I will 
I'11 perish 
Then you'll be without rae 
Turn rae loose 
Turn rae loose 

Mid-way through the raonologue, the voice intones: 

I was dead so many tiraes 
10, 12, 14, 20, 30, or 40 
So raany tiraes 
I've been dead 
Then better 
Dead 
Now better 
So raany tiraes 

Finally, this raoraent merges with another thought as Chaikin 

appears to describe iraages of his own stroke: 

There was a time when I used to walk and flowers sprang 
up behind rae 

Now look 
No flowers 

There was a time when a light frora ray eyes was so 
powerful it would blind the sun 

Now look 
No light 
Nothing 

There was a time when rausic surrounded rae on all sides 
Voices, bells, an incredible ringing 

Now listen 
Nothing 
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No sound 
But the sound of ray own voice76 

The resulting iraage was a tender yet draraatic investigation 

personifying Chaikin, the angel, and huraanity's own sense of 

loss and death. 

Tongues, Savage/Love, and A War In Heaven were re-

raarkably significant collaborations by two of Araerica's 

foreraost conteraporary theatre artists. Propelled by their 

priraary aspiration to work together, their corresponding 

philosophies and beliefs, and their concern for locating and 

transraitting the inner territories of thoughts and eraotions, 

Chaikin and Shepard created three distinct and diverse ex

plorations into extrerae life and death conditions. With 

each exploration, the two artists synthesized music, lan

guage, rhythra, and the voice into stimulating theatrical 

iraages focusing on the essence of existence. 

As Chaikin and Shepard crafted their investigations, 

they exarained the energetic potency of music as a mediura for 

expressing inner eraotions and determining the ultiraate 

structure for their discoveries, explored the eraployment of 

the solo actor as the principal catalyst for communicating 

language, character, and theatrical images, and probed the 

passions of death, fear, love, violence, loneliness, and 

alienation. Throughout each of the investigations, Chaikin 

and Shepard shared equally in the collaborative process. 

76ibid. 
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They wrote, directed, coraposed, and perforraed in each inves

tigation and evolved a working affinity that nourished their 

sincere creative talents. Ultimately, Tongues, Savage/Love, 

and The War In Heaven, incorporated, merged, and unified 

Chaikin's and Shepard's distinct yet analogous styles into 

three coraraanding explorations of life, love, and death. 



CHAPTER VI 

CONCLUSION 

This study is an investigation and analysis of Joseph 

Chaikin's eraployment of theraatic investigations in exploring 

and discovering life and death questions and experiences. 

Throughout the study, Chaikin's raanner of questioning, his 

working relationship with playwrights, his workshop and 

rehearsal techniques, and his personal philosophies and 

aesthetics have been profiled and exarained. In addition, 

Chaikin's perforraance pieces created with the Open Theatre, 

the Winter Project, and Sara Shepard, and his individual 

directing project. The Dybbuk, have been detailed and ap

praised. The results of this research distinctly afford 

valuable insights into the works of one of Araerica's most 

iraportant, innovative, and influential conteraporary theatre 

artists. 

Chaikin's foreraost tenet throughout his theatrical 

investigations and explorations has been to reraain open and 

accessible to all possibilities of theatre and life experi

ences, ^haikin has refused to adopt a pre-demarcated bound-

' ary dictated by the restraints of traditional theatre and 

society. »i'There is no principle I have held in absolute 

220 
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'̂ terras," Chaikin writes. "Not one.'l̂ l This coraraitraent to 

reraain in process has enabled Chaikin constantly to search 

unexplored courses, implore fresh questions, and unearth 

theatrical expressions probing the limits and polarities of 

life and death situations. 

A^the nucleus of Chaikin's work is his raethod o f ^ 

devising and asking questions. Ronnie Gilbert notes: "Joe 

always needed a kind of forura for work in which he could 

search, in which he could ask and formulate questions . . . 

That's what the work has always been about."2 With each new 

exploration, Chaikin initiated a distinctive realra of ques

tions and probleras inspired by a specific theme. The theraes 

were designed to question and explore new raeans and avenues, 

not arrive at answers. The themes Chaikin selected to in-

^vestigate converged on issues of life, love, death, dying, 

^and raourning. 

A vital coraponent of Chaikin's work as director, 

actor, and workshop leader is his ability to erabrace risks 

in his explorations. "One of the good things is that we're 

willing to fail," Chaikin wrote of the Open Theatre. "It 

helps us go beyond the safe limits and becorae adventurers."3 

Ijoseph Chaikin, The Presence of the Actor, (New York: 
Antheneura, 1972), p. 112. 

2joseph Chaikin: Going On, A film by Steven Gomer, 
Distributed by Filras for the Humanities, Princeton, New 
Jersey, 1983. 

3Chaikin, Presence, p. 56. 
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Functioning with the perraission to fail, Chaikin's actors 

cultivated a trust that allowed thera to exaraine their pri

vate reactions to the extrerae questions of existence. This 

capacity to investigate their inner resources projected 

Chaikin's actors into vast ranges of eraotions and images 

forraerly considered too intense, reraote, or elusive. 

Chaikin's theraatic investigations flourished in the 

atraosphere generated by the raerabers of the enserable. 

Working with the collective, Chaikin discovered a productive 

process of exploring life and death questions. Under the 

protection of the workshop, the actors were able to inves

tigate avenues ordinarily closed to thera in commercial envi-

ronraents. Employing enserable acting techniques, personal 

contributions, and an inclusive collaborative effort, the 

enserable raerabers encouraged and contributed to the ques

tioning and discoveries. 

Another important contribution to the success of 

Chaikin's theraatic explorations was his work with play

wrights. Chaikin notes: 

. . . I find that it is absolutely essential to work 
with a writer, that isn't incidental at all, that the 
effectiveness of the piece depends on how effective the 
*writer is. We can work as actors trying to get through 
the initial cliche ways of perforraing, and trying to 
find a way to use the voice in a very full way, to find 
an eloquence with the voice . . . We can do various 
things, but we need a form and words as well.^ 

^Richard Toscan, "Joseph Chaikin: Closing the Open 
Theatre," Theatre Quarterly 4 (Noveraber 1974-January 
1975):38. 
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Chaikin consistently elected to work with playwrights in his 

investigations, and his personal alliance with each writer 

was an integral ingredient in the creative collaboration. 

Jean-Claude van Itallie, Susan Yankowitz, Mira Rafalowicz, 

and Sara Shepard each sustained a close and constant contact 

with Chaikin during the working process. While raaintaining 

their individual identity and writing style, the playwrights 

deterrained their personal raethod of collaborating with 

Chaikin and the collective. This working relationship was 

indispensable in developing the words and final perforraance 

structure. In a letter to critic Ross Wetzteon, Chaikin 

voiced the iraportance of the playwright in the Open Theatre 

collaborations: "It is directly due to the strength of van 

Itallie and Yankowitz as poets that The Serpent and Terrainal 

. . . raay have lasting substance."^ 

Ultiraately, this study has concentrated on Chaikin's 

search to locate theatrical expressions personifying extrerae 

questions of life and death experiences. The Serpent, 

Terrainal, Trespassing, The Dybbuk, and Chaikin's collabo

rations with Sara Shepard were extraordinarily pivotal explo

rations erabracing theraes of life, love, death, loss, alien

ation, raourning, and possession. With each collaboration, 

Chaikin araplified new forms of inquiry, discovered a dis

tinctive working process, and devised innovative rehearsal 

^Joseph Chaikin, "Letter to Ross Wetzteon," Noveraber 
10, 1975. Chaikin Papers. 
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and perforraance techniques. In addition, each perforraance 

piece was an atterapt to pinpoint questions and iraages re

lating to the actor and audience raeraber's own existence and 

raortality. 

The Serpent was Chaikin's first production that effec

tively illustrated his philosophy and forra. Focusing on the 

rayths encorapassing huraanity's past and present existence, 

the Open Theatre enserable incorporated a collaborative prin

ciple in exploring critical questions of life, loss, death, 

and raourning. Through the application of enserable acting 

techniques and nonliterary theatrical expressions, the col

lective exarained myriad approaches and avenues in their 

pursuit and discovery of iraages capable of coraraunicatlng 

extrerae eraotions and conditions. 

In Terrainal, the Open Theatre initiated a prolonged 

study and exploration of death and dying. Working over a 

two year period, the collective exarained impressions of pos

session, observed social and cultural facets of death and 

dying, and pondered their individual fears, apprehensions, 

and anxieties of death and the unknown. Evolving and 

irapleraenting the use of breath, storytelling, erableraatic 

phrases, and jararaing, the enserable confronted the audience 

with theatrical iraages of death and the dying process. 

Trespassing was Chaikin and the Winter Project's 

exploration into the forbidden territory of death and 

raourning. Collaborating with an enserable coraprised of 
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actors, writers, artists, and rausicians, Chaikin explored 

connections between rausic and language, exarained questions 

of cereraony coupled with death, and challenged the actors' 

private dread and denounceraent of death. Utilizing frag

raented scenes, erableraatic phrases, a juxtaposition of 

images, and musical interludes, the Winter Project produced 

an astonishing exploration probing and embodying the 

raourning process. 

In an effort to continue his exploration and exara

ination of diverse iraages of death and possession, Chaikin 

ventured into the coraraercial confines of the New York Public 

Theatre, directing a pre-existing text. The Dybbuk. 

Translating and re-writing the original script with Mira 

Rafalowicz, Chaikin experiraented with vocal and breath tech

niques, exarained the use of ritual and ceremony surrounding 

theraes of possession, and explored iraages of mourning and 

death. Ultiraately, The Dybbuk evoked visions of possession 

in various forras of superstition, metaphor, and fantasy, 

encountering the audience in the shared realra between life 

and death. Although Chaikin was dissatisfied with the pro

duction. The Dybbuk exeraplifies Chaikin's persevering 

atterapt to explore and embrace territories of mystery and 

fear. 

Tongues, Savage/Love, and A War In Heaven are three 

unique and distinctive theatrical explorations portraying 

the extrerae eraotions and conditions surrounding the themes 
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of life, love, loneliness, and death. In each piece, 

Chaikin and Shepard have incorporated, synthesized, and 

raerged rausic, language, rhythra, and voices into stlraulating 

and riveting iraages coraraunicated through the presence of the 

solo perforraer. All three perforraance pieces focus on the 

essence of perforraance and represent a reraarkable collab

oration between two of Araerica's foreraost theatre artists. 

Joseph Chaikin's work as actor, director, collab

orator, and workshop leader has had a treraendous irapact on 

conteraporary theatre. In the acting discipline, Chaikin has' 

forged new avenues and approaches in his search to discover, 

express, and transrait extrerae iraages and eraotions. Moving 

beyond naturalisra and the liraits of psychological acting 

techniques, Chaikin discovered, araplified, and refined in

novative acting techniques and exercises currently eraployed 

in acting classes throughout the United States. In addi

tion, Chaikin's use of the enserable has becorae an acknowl

edged raodel for creating theatre pieces and has inspired and^ 

nourished several experiraental workshops. 

Chaikin's desire to perpetually investigate theraes of 

life and death has catapulted his work into realms previ

ously unexplored by sirailar theatrical artists and ensem

bles. As of this writing, Chaikin proceeds to explore the 

boundaries of theatre and existence, furnishing a foundation 

for the off-off-Broadway raoveraent and motivating the works 

of various theatre artists including Sara Shepard, Robert 
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Wilson, Andrei Serban, Spalding Gray, Lee Breur, and 

Meredith Monk. As long as there are questions to ask, 

boundaries to explore, and discoveries to be raade, Joseph 

Chaikin's work will perforra a critical and influential role 

in shaping the course of contemporary theatre. 
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